

**RYAN A. BIZZARRO, CHAIRMAN**

414 MAIN CAPITOL BUILDING  
P.O. BOX 202003  
HARRISBURG, PENNSYLVANIA 17120-2003  
(717) 772-2297  
FAX: (717) 780-4767



**HOUSE DEMOCRATIC POLICY COMMITTEE**

WEBSITE: [WWW.PAHOUSE.COM/POLICYCOMMITTEE](http://WWW.PAHOUSE.COM/POLICYCOMMITTEE)

EMAIL: [POLICY@PAHOUSE.NET](mailto:POLICY@PAHOUSE.NET)

[Twitter](#) [Facebook](#) [Instagram](#) @PADEMPOLICY

**HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES**

COMMONWEALTH of PENNSYLVANIA

***House Democratic Policy Committee Hearing***  
Subcommittee on Progressive Policies for Working People  
**Proposals to Eliminate Cash Bail**

Thursday, March 18, 2021 | 11 am

**Representative Elizabeth Fiedler, Chair**  
*House Subcommittee on Progressive Policies*  
**Representative Summer Lee**

**11 a.m. OPENING REMARKS & PANEL 1**

**Larry Krasner**, District Attorney  
*City of Philadelphia*

**Bethany Hallam**, At-Large Member  
*Pittsburgh City Council*

**Jessica Lopez**, Community Activist  
*Lancaster County Resident*

**Muhammad "MAN-E" Ali Nasir**, Community Activist and Co-Founder  
*Jailbreak PGH*

**12 p.m. PANEL 2**

**Thea Sebastian**, Director of Policy  
*Civil Rights Corps*

**Jessica Li**, Criminal Justice Investigator  
*American Civil Liberties Union*

**Dolly Prabhu**, Staff Attorney and Equal Justice Works Fellow  
*Abolition Law Center*

**Mikhail Pappas**, Judge  
*Fifth Judicial District, Allegheny County*



March 18, 2021

## **Testimony of Philadelphia District Attorney Larry Krasner House Democratic Policy Committee Proposals to Eliminate Cash Bail**

Good morning and thank you Chairperson Fiedler for having me here today and thank you for your leadership on working to establish reentry mentoring programs for currently incarcerated persons. Thank you Representative Lee for inviting me to this hearing and thank you for leading the way on ending cash bail and for your leadership on improving access to social workers for incarcerated persons. I am Larry Krasner, District Attorney of Philadelphia. Thank you members of the House Democratic Policy Committee for providing this opportunity to testify about the Pennsylvania bail system's overreliance on cash bail.

Since 2018, the Philadelphia District Attorney's Office ("DAO") enacted numerous policies addressing mass incarceration and mass supervision. The purpose of these policies is not just to make us safer through evidence-based reforms, but also to create financial savings that can and must be reinvested into true crime prevention methods like public education and public health. The DAO declines charging people for statutory offenses including sex work, mere possession of cannabis, possession or distribution of substance use treatment medication and overdose prevention paraphernalia such as fentanyl test strips, and behaviors driven by poverty and homelessness such as loitering.

As the largest prosecutor's office in Pennsylvania, our reforms have not only reduced the county jail population to historic lows, we have also reduced future years of state incarceration and supervision in ways that positively impact the Commonwealth. Our resentencing of juvenile lifers alone – a population of mostly older men who were sentenced to life in prison without the possibility of parole for

serious crimes committed when they were children – will yield approximately \$10 million in correctional cost savings over the first decade. These savings can and should, in my opinion, be re-invested in public education, housing, and infrastructure – public goods that support healthy children and make communities safer.

The first reform implemented was to eliminate cash bail recommendations for 25 low-level offenses. This cash bail policy not only save the taxpayers money by allowing people with low-level offenses to maintain their freedom, but it will begin to level the economic and racial playing field in our courtrooms. These offenses represent approximately half of all lead charges applied over the past five years. People released under this policy without cash bail while awaiting trial have the same appearance rate and recidivism rate as before the policy.

The Pennsylvania Constitution enshrines the right to bail for “all prisoners” except for capital offenses, offenses with a maximum penalty of life imprisonment, or “no condition or combination of conditions other than imprisonment will reasonably assure the safety of any person and the community when proof is evident or presumption great.”<sup>1</sup> The most commonly discussed condition of bail is a secured monetary bond, also-known-as cash bail. Cash bail is a condition of bail where a person must pay 10% of the total bail amount in order to be released from pre-trial detention. If the person fails to appear or violates any other condition of the bail, then they are liable for the full bail amount and face pre-trial detention. The potential financial liability is intended to serve as a deterrent for noncompliance. In Pennsylvania, there are four other conditions of bail that can be applied. Nominal monetary bail is a condition where the bail amount is set no higher than \$25, and payment is required for release from pre-trial detention.

The remaining three types of bail conditions do not require payment as a condition of release. Unsecured monetary bonds are a condition where a person is released from pre-trial detention without paying any amount, however, if they fail to appear or violate any other condition of bail then they are liable for the entire bail amount. Nonmonetary bail are conditions that require or restrict the behavior of a defendant, and empowers the court to tailor the conditions to the needs of the defendant. The last condition of bail is release on recognizance, (“ROR”), which does not impose additional conditions on pre-trial release.

---

<sup>1</sup> Pennsylvania Constitution Article I, § 14. See also, 42 Pa.C.S.A. § 5701

Despite having these five conditions, Assistant District Attorney's (ADA) were over reliant on requesting cash bail as a condition for release. This old policy resulting in many people being held in pre-trial detention not because no condition or combination of conditions other than imprisonment would reasonably assure safety, as the Constitution demands. Rather, people were being held because of an inability to pay ten-percent of cash bail. Compounding this inequitable and unsafe practice is that reliance on cash bail conditions allowed for people who despite evident proof of dangerousness to any person and the community are released. Conditions of pre-trial bail do not have to be limited to money. Conditions can include receiving treatment for substance use disorder, anger management, or mental health. Conditions can include frequent reporting and monitoring, when appropriate.

Under our policy for these 25 lead charges, nearly one in four defendants Assistant District Attorneys ("ADA") used to recommend bail between \$0 and \$10,000; now recommend either Released on Recognizance; Released on Special Conditions; or Unsecured monetary bonds. ADAs continue to have discretion to ask for monetary bail in exceptional circumstances.

By shifting our focus and resources toward the most serious crimes and dangerous offenders, and by insisting that truth and evidence guide our investigations and prosecutions at all times, we have fundamentally altered the jail population. Our prosecutors do not request pre-trial detention for defendants charged with a large variety of misdemeanor and felony offenses when there is no immediate threat to public safety or risk that the defendant will not cooperate with the court.

In 2019, an independent study conducted by researchers at the Antonin Scalia Law School at George Mason University found no change in defendants' failure to appear in court or recidivism following our cash bail reforms. These findings suggest that cash bail serves no public safety or justice function, while causing disruption to defendants' lives and livelihoods, families and communities, in ways the criminal justice system historically has not measured.

Eliminating cash bail is one major policy goal that my office cannot achieve alone. I am here today to request the assistance of this committee to help end the unfair, unjust, and often reckless application of cash bail to determine pre-trial detention.

Ending cash bail helps law enforcement better protect the public, and is something lawmakers on both sides of the aisle should want. When the COVID-19 pandemic shut down most court functions in March of 2020, our office accelerated cash bail reform by moving to an In/Out model within the confines of Pennsylvania's outdated system. Because courts expect and often require cash bail determinations immediately following an arrest, our office requested \$1 short of \$1 million for defendants arrested and charged for non-fatal shootings and other very serious crimes, and ROR or SOB for everyone else.

This policy shift complemented the Philadelphia Police Department's pandemic arrest policy, which also prioritized serious and violent crimes. As we are all aware, crimes such as sexual assault and burglary have dropped significantly during the pandemic, but gun violence has sharply increased in cities across the country – large and small, with Republican and Democratic mayors and DAs.

By summer 2020, amid an unprecedented global pandemic and alarming increases in gun violence, the jail population had changed dramatically: smaller, with a much higher ratio of people arrested for serious and violent offenses than in pre-pandemic times. The COVID policies of the DAO and Philadelphia Police Department succeeded in safely reducing the jail population and preventing deadly outbreaks seen in jurisdictions like New York and Texas.

Despite our best efforts, however, magistrates were rejecting bail recommendations from our prosecutors and still setting middling amounts of cash bail on many defendants. From March 20, 2020, through December 31, 2020, we requested defendants be held on \$1 short of \$1 million 47% of the time – a request that conveyed our determination that pre-trial detention was necessary for justice and public safety. Bail magistrates, who in Philadelphia are appointed by judicial leadership and need not be attorneys, granted our requests for these most serious cases just 2% of the time.

At the other end of the spectrum were people arrested for non-serious offenses and no history of failure to appear in court. In this same March through December time period, we requested defendants be released pre-trial on ROR or SOB 51% of the time. Magistrates agreed just 10% of the time.

The courts' insistence that more people be jailed ahead of trial during a pandemic that made trials and hearings impossible has inevitably caused our jail population to rise again. We are not by any stretch out of the woods when it comes to this pandemic. Our prosecutors and staff are still going to crime scenes, interviewing

witnesses, and appearing before judges in the handful of proceedings that are permitted – all while still awaiting their turn for vaccination.

Ultimately, our goal is a system that detains people pre-trial only when necessary for justice and public safety. We get there by ensuring everyone who is arrested by police gets a hearing in front of judge within days, and that both defense counsel and prosecutors are prepared to make arguments knowledgeably, having had time to review evidence and interview witnesses. A fair and effective pre-trial system offers conditions of bail as services to people whose behaviors would be better addressed with substance use treatment or stable housing, for example, rather than incarceration. Criminalization of mental illness and poverty does not make us safer; rather, it makes our communities sicker and poorer.

A system that does not waste time and resources on people who do not need to be incarcerated or supervised can better focus on those who do, ensuring people are appropriately held accountable and are rehabilitated.

Cash bail is a vestige of Jim Crow. I am grateful for the leadership of Representative Lee and others on this panel, who use their offices and platforms daily to make our systems fairer and more just. Eliminating cash bail in Pennsylvania would empower local prosecutors and judges to better protect the public, while reducing penalization and traumatization of people who are simply in need of economic stability or access to health care and treatment. The criminal legal system best serves the public by centering communities, and by being much more methodical and thoughtful when wielding its awesome power to sever people from their homes, families, work, or education.

Legislatures and governors in states including Illinois, Utah, and Virginia have made enormous strides on criminal justice reform and eliminating cash bail. I respectfully urge this committee, the Pennsylvania General Assembly, and Governor, to make our communities safer and our criminal legal system more just by ending the system of cash bail.

Thank you for the opportunity to present my testimony. I am prepared to answer any questions from members of this committee.

**Allegheny County Councilperson Bethany Hallam  
Testimony for Proposals to Eliminate Cash Bail Policy Hearing  
March 18, 2021**

Out of the dozens of times I was incarcerated, every single time was as pretrial detention. Never once was it as a sentence for a crime I was convicted of, but instead an intentional and unnecessary disruption of life without any rehabilitation plan, all while I, supposedly, was still *presumed innocent*.

My family had to bail me out at least a handful of times, varying amounts, through either a predatory bail bondsperson or a non-refundable percentage paid to the County. These costs added up to thousands of dollars over the years.

Yet, there were times when I could not be bailed out at all.

My final period of incarceration lasted for 5 months, all due to a probation detainer for a positive drug test—an alleged “technical” violation. I was in the midst of my decade long battle with substance use disorder, and instead of providing me with the treatment and support I so obviously needed, I was locked in a jail cell and treated as lesser than human, prior to even the determination that I had violated my probation. It is there I was forced to detox, ‘cold turkey’—a process that is at best excruciating and at worst life-threatening or even deadly—because the jail refused to provide proper and adequate medical care. [Note: The jail still does not freely provide Medications for Opioid use Disorder (MOUD) or other related treatments.] Every experience I had at the Allegheny County Jail was disgusting, inhumane, and demoralizing.

The disruption caused by incarceration is so often a contributing factor to folks ending up back in jail or prison, and it certainly was for me. When people are incarcerated awaiting trial, so much is at stake beyond just their freedom: any period of time in pretrial detention can result in the termination of your employment, the loss of custody of your children, overdue bills, shut off utilities, and eviction, to name a few. I lost multiple jobs over many years due to even short periods of pretrial incarceration.

But pretrial detention does not only affect the people who are incarcerated, it also has a devastating impact on the loved ones of folks behind bars. While incarcerated folks, even those detained pretrial, are being held captive, working for little to no pay, the burden of the cost of their incarceration falls on the family members and friends on the outside.

Jails and prisons all across the country are profiting off of incarcerated folks and their family members who support them. My family spent thousands of dollars in phone call costs, commissary funds, and care packages, and that was because they had the means to do so. Too many families have to make the choice each day to put food on the table at home, or send money to a loved one in jail or prison.

Growing up in an upper middle class family, it wasn't until my experience in the criminal legal system that I recognized the privilege I had. At least once a day for the duration of my incarceration, I used my phone time to call the family members of the other women in my pod, simply because they could not afford to do so themselves. Jails and prisons are incentivized to detain folks pretrial because it is far too profitable to lower their populations and lose out on the enormous signing bonuses and huge profit margins that come along with phone calls, commissary, and tablet contracts.

The same is true for the Allegheny County Jail. Here, fewer than 5% of the people incarcerated at the jail are serving a sentence. The rest are held pretrial, many on probation detainers or because they can not afford the bail they were assessed. And all the while, the hefty and extortionate commissions from the use of the tablets and phones go directly into the County's General Fund (with the rest going to the shareholders of a predatory private company).

But it does not need to be this way.

Speaking at a public education event earlier this month, Allegheny County Court President Judge Clark, when discussing the reduction in the jail's population reduction from nearly 2,400 early last year to just under 1,700 today, stated plainly "We've discovered that, when we released so many people from the jail, the community wasn't any less safe than it was with those people in jail."

Judge Clark is exactly right—and I applaud their efforts and her leadership on this front. We can and we should decarcerate, and we must continue to reduce the jail's population, a process that will not only preserve the safety of the community, but will also protect those who are currently held in ACJ from the harm that is caused there on a daily basis.

Yet, I will go one step further:

Allegheny County Jail could open its doors tomorrow, releasing everyone who is constitutionally eligible for release (i.e. those not charged with homicide-related offenses), and "the community wouldn't be any less safe than it was with those people in jail."

Magisterial District Judges in Allegheny County can and should, starting tomorrow, stop setting cash bail (or denying bail altogether) and protect pretrial freedom and the presumption of innocence. Court of Common Pleas Judges, too, can and should lift all probation detainers and refrain from imposing them in the future. Both of these steps are legally permissible under the law, and arguably constitutional principles, bedrock "American" values, and basic understandings of fairness and justice would demand it.

As Judge Clark shared, respecting pretrial freedom and protecting the presumption of innocence—one of the most fundamental principles of our democracy—won't endanger the community.

If we are concerned about the safety of specific individuals, we should provide adequate resources for those specific individuals to keep them safe—for example, through better supportive shelter services, readily-available and adequate emergency housing, and generous paid safe leave for survivors of domestic violence.

But the answer is not to incarcerate our fellow residents before they have even been convicted of an alleged offense. Cash bail criminalizes poverty, but all pretrial detention violates the presumption of innocence.

It certainly doesn't help them, and it doesn't keep us safe either.

HEARING TESTIMONY

## House Democratic Policy Committee Hearing: Proposals to Eliminate Cash Bail

Muhammad Ali Nasir, Cofounder of Jailbreak PGH

3-18-2021

My name is Muhammad Ali Nasir, or MAN-E and I'm from Homewood which is a predominantly black underserved neighborhood in Pittsburgh. I'm an Elder Meje at the Afro-American Music Institute, a 1Hood artist, a core organizer of the Bukit Bail Fund of Pittsburgh and a cofounder of Jailbreak PGH.

Before I became involved in the efforts to end cash bail in Allegheny County I was directly impacted by cash bail multiple times. My first experience was as a 16 year old who was given a ransom of 25,000 dollars. The second ransom I was given was also 25,000 dollars, the third was 50,000 dollars and the fourth was 2000 dollars. Because of mere allegations I was asked to pay over 100,000 dollars for my freedom.

Being unable to pay the full amount, the impact this had on my family and friends is immeasurable. We called in favors, borrowed from anyone willing to help and gave money to the predatory bail bondsman industry who charged a percentage of the full ransom amount. When my ransom was 50,000 dollars my mother was forced to give the deed to her house to the bail bondsmen so in case I didn't show up to court they could take possession of her home. I was acquitted in that case and absolved of charges in every other case before and afterwards. When my cases were resolved, the bail bondsman who paid my bail received the full amount from the court, but the money my family paid to him was permanently forfeited. The most important thing that I was forced to forfeit was my time, as I was made to endure punishment before the courts determined whether or not I should've even been punished. If I was convicted I would've been given time served, but upon acquittal there's no recompense for the time and money lost, or for the traumatic experience of jail overall.

People go through this everyday in Allegheny County, predominantly black people. The only thing unique about my experience with cash bail is that my family was able to scrape the money together to pay through a bail bondsman. Otherwise I would've remained incarcerated for the duration of my cases which take years for those who decide to go to trial as I did. It's because of Pretrial detention that 95 percent of accused people take plea bargains instead of going to trial which often leads to extended probation periods. If someone happens to be accused of a crime while still on probation they're punished with probation detainers and forced to stay in jail even if they'd otherwise be eligible for release on the new charge. That's why those of us involved in this work are not just focusing on cash bail but on pretrial freedom.

Cash bail is just one of the levers Judges pull to keep people incarcerated before they're given a fair trial. If only the system of cash bail is ended, we have no doubt that judges will simply pull other levers more frequently. Pretrial Risk Assessment Tools or PRATS and e-carceration or electronic monitoring are not acceptable replacements for the current cash bail system. Had the judges who set my bail instead relied on PRATS, instead of being bailable I would've been held for years because of the nature of my chargers. E-carceration places a heavy financial burden on the accused. People being held pretrial have only been accused, they haven't been found guilty of anything. It doesn't make sense to punish them in any way before establishing guilt.

I went with a close friend to his arraignment hearing last week. He's facing 3 felony charges including aggravated assault and 1 misdemeanor. I was surprised when his judge gave him a

non monetary bond with the condition of no contact. Surprised because I expected my friend to be given a high cash bail amount but also surprised that more magistrates don't exercise this power they have. Magistrates could essentially end cash bail by simply deciding not to assign a dollar amount to someone's freedom. With the presumption of innocence intact, every accused person could be given a non monetary bond or be released on their own recognizance by Magistrates.

While I understand the desire to end the state sanctioned ransom that is cash bail, I'm extremely concerned about legislation around this possibly making pretrial detention worse. I don't think it's possible to reform a system that's rooted in white supremacy and focused on race based control. I believe the only solution to cash bail and pretrial detention as a whole is not reform but complete abolition.

Thea Sebastian  
Director of Policy  
Civil Rights Corps

## Testimony

### **INTRODUCTION**

Representative Lee and Members of the House Democratic Legislative Caucus, thank you for allowing Civil Rights Corps the opportunity to testify today. As a nonprofit organization that works to dismantle systemic criminal-legal injustice, including through more than 17 lawsuits challenging unconstitutional wealth-based detention in the pretrial context, the issue of pretrial injustice is one that concerns us deeply. We appreciate your invitation as well as your willingness to host this critical conversation.

Over these next few minutes, my hope is to share some lessons that we have learned from our bail work nationwide. In addition, my hope is to impart one major learning: good reforms begin with having the right goals. And while the Pennsylvania bail crisis *is* urgent, hasty reforms can often times do more harm than good.

### **THE GOALS OF PRETRIAL REFORM**

Over the last few years, state and local governments have enacted a wide range of pretrial reforms that seek to address a fundamental injustice: the fact that two people, similarly situated, might find their pretrial liberty hinging solely on how much money they have. This issue of wealth-based detention is both a constitutional and a moral injustice. And yet, eliminating money bail itself is *not* the most important aspect of pretrial reform: Pretrial reform must first and foremost be about maximizing liberty.

It is a crisis that nearly half a million people are currently detained pretrial. It is a crisis that, tonight, half a million *legally innocent people* will miss dinner with their families. It is a

crisis that, tomorrow, these individuals will miss work, miss soccer practices, miss medical appointments, and maybe lose their jobs or their housing—all because of a one-minute hearing that lacked counsel, evidence, the basic trappings of due process, or any connection to public safety. **But this crisis would be no less urgent if these people had been detained outright rather than because they could not satisfy money bond. The real problem is our willingness to cage humans unjustifiably—all before they have been convicted of any offense.**

When considering a proposed bill, my organization always asks these two questions: First, will the bill increase human liberty? Second, will the bill address the racial inequities plaguing our criminal-legal system? Not every pretrial reform passes these tests.

First, many bills, though making substantial progress toward eliminating *money* as a pretrial detention mechanism, actually increase the number of people who are jailed pretrial. To see this point, just consider the bill that many people call a “model” for pretrial reform: the federal Bail Reform Act. The federal Bail Reform Act, passed in 1984, was designed to address issues surrounding money bail. The law *did* dramatically reduce the use of cash bail – today, cash bail is not driving detention rates in the federal criminal-legal system. And yet, the Bail Reform Act (BRA) facilitated a major expansion of outright detention. Before the BRA, pretrial detention in the federal criminal-legal system was 24%.<sup>1</sup> Today, this number is 75%.<sup>2</sup> In short, this bill actually paved the way for a regime that has dramatically constricted pretrial liberty.

Closer to home, the “no cash policy” in Philadelphia is another cautionary example. After the Philadelphia District Attorney created a policy that would make bond requests binary—no bond or an amount so high that nobody could pay—the office began making liberal use of this “no bond” option. Court watchers, analyzing 450 randomized bail hearings from March to May 2020, showed that Philadelphia prosecutors requested \$999,999 bail in more than 50% of bail

hearings.<sup>1</sup> The Defender Association of Philadelphia analysis showed similar results months later, finding that from September 1, 2020 through October 15, 2020, the District Attorney's Office requested cash bail at 1,794 of the preliminary arraignments hearings where the defender's office was present, with 1,573 of the requests for \$999,999.<sup>2</sup> Cash bail was set in 1,757 of these hearings. In short, Philadelphia may have addressed some issues with money, but neither fully addressed due process-related concerns or caused a much-needed expansion of pretrial liberty.

Second, regarding racial disparities in pretrial detention, there are an equal number of warning flags. Race is undoubtedly an issue in pretrial detention. In Harris County, Texas, a 2011 study found that 70% of *white* misdemeanor arrestees obtain early release on bond. By contrast, only 52% of Latinx misdemeanor arrestees and 45% of African American misdemeanor arrestees could satisfy their bond and secure release."<sup>3</sup> Following our settlement in Harris County, which transformed the local pretrial system for misdemeanors, Black-white racial disparities in misdemeanor pretrial detention have essentially been eliminated.

However, these numbers are not proof that simply eliminating money is sufficient; in many cases, state legislators are simply replacing money with systems that replicate these existing issues. In many jurisdictions, for example, legislators are turning to algorithm-based risk assessment tools that entrench racial biases. In a *Shared Statement of Civil Rights Concerns* that my organization joined a year and a half ago, we noted that "all predictive tools and algorithms operate within the framework of institutions, structures, and a society infected by bias."<sup>4</sup> The results of these tools often reinforce these biases and provide a seemingly race-neutral process that replicates or exacerbates the current racial inequities in pretrial detention. We do not

---

<sup>1</sup> <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/04/opinion/prosecutors-bail-reform.html>

<sup>2</sup> <https://phillydefenders.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/Pre-Trial-Policy-doc.pdf>

condone approaches, such as the use of algorithm-based risk assessment, which simply create structures that we will later need to dismantle—especially when, as I will address next, we already know what our communities need.

## **REFORMS THAT WORK**

Pretrial injustice is a crisis, but a statutory overhaul is not always the right fix. Rather, a range of other evidence-based policies can have dramatic results.

First, expanding cite-and-release is an effective way to reduce pretrial detention by reducing the population that gets arrested and booked into jail. Quick release—including cite-and-release or “citation in lieu of release”—prevents the devastating consequences of even brief detention, including job loss and stoppage of vital medications, while preserving judicial resources so that all other individuals can receive constitutionally compliant, robust hearings that fully safeguard individual liberty.

A number of jurisdictions have made policy changes that have successfully expanded cite-and-release—often by dramatic amounts. After New Orleans changed its municipal code to promote cite-and-release, the use of citations in most municipal cases increased to 68.2% from 41%.<sup>5</sup> In New York, sweeping pretrial reforms mandated that a ticket be issued for most misdemeanors and low-level felonies.<sup>6</sup> And in New Jersey, which has one of the most expansive cite-and-release programs, two-thirds of arrestees are issued a summons and released until their first appearance.<sup>7</sup>

Second, jurisdictions can dramatically increase pretrial success and ensure people make their court appearances simply by providing defendants voluntary supports, such as text-message reminders about their court dates, childcare during court appearances, redesigned summons

reforms, and rides to court. The truth is, most people do not miss court because they want to abscond. They miss court because their cars break down. They miss court because their childcare fell through. They miss court because they forgot or didn't know what was required. Providing voluntary supports that address these needs, rather than holding people in jail or imposing onerous release conditions, is the *right* approach; indeed, we believe that voluntary supports should be the default for addressing non-appearance risk. We further believe, as is contained in the Uniform Law Commission bail act, that judicial officers should consider whether voluntary supports are sufficient *before* considering restrictive conditions.<sup>8</sup>

As the evidence bears out, these voluntary supports are extremely effective at promoting pretrial success. Text-message reminders have reduced failures to appear (FTA) by 65% while coming at an extremely low cost.<sup>9</sup> Transportation assistance is similarly effective. For example, a medical rideshare program in Hennepin County, Minnesota provided patients the option of taking free Lyft rides to their medical appointments. This program reduced the no-show rate at appointments by 27%<sup>10</sup>, which prompted the county to create a court-focused rideshare program in this same model. Even redesigning the summons form to be more user-friendly can have a dramatic impact on pretrial success: A redesigned summons form in New York City reduced the FTA rate by 13%—or roughly 17,000 fewer arrest warrants per year.<sup>11</sup>

Third, having counsel is essential both for preventing unjust detention and for vindicating Sixth Amendment rights. Pennsylvania lawmakers should provide additional resources for indigent defense statewide, thereby ensuring that all individuals can have counsel at the very first moment when their liberty is in jeopardy. Demonstrating the success of early representation, a study of three small New York cities found that having counsel at first-appearance caused significant decreases in pretrial detention and bail amounts as well as an increase in the number

of people who spent no time in jail pretrial because of cash bail.<sup>12</sup> And in San Francisco, individuals being served by the Pretrial Representation Unit (PRU) at the San Francisco Public Defender's Office—who generally see a lawyer within the first day—spend less time in jail and are twice as likely to have their cases dismissed when at arraignment.<sup>13</sup> This intervention is projected to save approximately 11,200 jail bed-days per year; in the first five months, the PRU saved 4,689 jail beds, which translated to \$806,508 in cost savings.<sup>14</sup>

We firmly believe that lawmakers should act to address the pretrial crisis; however, we would urge lawmakers *first* to consider how they might support on-the-ground community-based organizations already working to maximize pretrial liberty and reduce racial disparities in the pretrial system. The State could start grant programs that fund voluntary supports. It could further fund organizations that provide much-needed accountability to local systems, including organizations that do court watching—like the Abolitionist Law Center, represented here today, and the Philadelphia Bail Fund—and “court-doing” programs like the Community Release Program run by Silicon Valley De-Bug.<sup>15</sup> And from a statutory perspective, the State could dramatically expand cite-and-release, require counsel at first appearance, and require judicial offices to consider voluntary supports *before* considering anything further.

We would urge starting with these reforms because, as the Bail Reform Act showed, not every reform will have the decarceral results that must be the first priority of bail reform. Taking the time to get things right is essential not only from a legal perspective, but also the human perspective of Pennsylvanians statewide.

Thank you for your time. I look forward to any questions that you might have.

---

<sup>1</sup> U.S. Department of Justice, Bureau of Justice Studies, *Pretrial Release and Detention: The Bail Reform Act of 1984* (February 1988). <https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/Digitization/109929NCJRS.pdf>

<sup>2</sup> Matthew G. Rowland, *The Rising Federal Pretrial Detention Rate in Context*, 82 FEDERAL PROBATION 13 (Sep. 2018). [https://www.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/82\\_2\\_2\\_0.pdf](https://www.uscourts.gov/sites/default/files/82_2_2_0.pdf)

<sup>3</sup> Amended Brief of *Amici Curiae* NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund, Inc. and Harris County Commissioner Rodney Ellis in Support of Plaintiffs' Amended Motion for Preliminary Injunction D.E. 143, *ODonnell v. Harris County, Texas*, Case No. 4:16-CV-01414 (S.D.Tx. March 30, 2017) Doc. 272 at 8.

<sup>4</sup> Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights et al., *The Use of Pretrial "Risk Assessment Instruments: A Shared Statement of Civil Rights Concerns* (2019) <http://civilrightsdocs.info/pdf/criminal-justice/Pretrial-Risk-Assessment-Full.pdf>

<sup>5</sup> International Association of Chiefs of Police, *Citation in Lieu of Arrest: Examining Law Enforcement's Use of Citation Across the United States* (2016) <https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/all/c/Citation%20in%20Lieu%20of%20Arrest%20Literature%20Review.pdf>

<sup>6</sup> Michael Rempel and Krystal Rodriguez, *Bail Reform in New York: Legislative Provisions and Implications for New York City*, Center for Court Innovation, 7 (2019).

[https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/media/document/2019/Bail\\_Reform\\_NY\\_full\\_0.pdf](https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/media/document/2019/Bail_Reform_NY_full_0.pdf)

<sup>7</sup> *Criminal Justice Reform Statistics: January 1, 2020 – December 31, 2020*, New Jersey Courts, 8 (2021).

<https://njcourts.gov/courts/assets/criminal/cjrreport2020.pdf?c=iLF>

<sup>8</sup> *Pretrial Release and Detention Act*, Uniform Law Commission (2020).

<https://www.uniformlaws.org/viewdocument/final-act-with-comments-138?CommunityKey=50f7996c-7919-4662-abb6-c77bcebc688e&tab=librarydocuments>

<sup>9</sup> *Impact*, Uptrust. <https://uptrust.co/impact/>

<sup>10</sup> *Hitch Health and Lyft Demonstrate Significant Reduction in Missed Medical Appointments*, Business Wire (2018).

<https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20180723005141/en/Hitch-Health-Lyft-Demonstrate-Significant-Reduction-Missed>

<sup>11</sup> Brice Cooke et al., *Using Behavioral Science to Improve Criminal Justice Outcomes Preventing Failures to Appear in Court*, Ideas41 and The University of Chicago Crime Lab, 4 (2018).

<https://www.courthousenews.com/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/crim-just-report.pdf>

<sup>12</sup> Worden, A. P. et al., *What Difference Does a Lawyer Make? Impacts of Early Counsel on Misdemeanor Bail Decisions and Outcomes in Rural and Small Town Courts*, 29 CRIM. JUSTICE POLICY REV. 710, 710-735 (2018).

<sup>13</sup> Alena Yarmosky, *The Impact of Early Representation: An Analysis of the San Francisco Public Defender's Pre-Trial Release Unit* (2018).

<https://www.capolicylab.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/Policy-Brief-Early-Representation-Alena-Yarmosky.pdf>

<sup>14</sup> *Id.*

<sup>15</sup> *See, e.g. Participatory Defense*, Silicon Valley De-Bug. <https://www.participatorydefense.org/>



TESTIMONY SUBMITTED BY  
JESSICA LI, CRIMINAL JUSTICE INVESTIGATOR  
THE AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION OF PENNSYLVANIA  
TO THE  
HOUSE DEMOCRATIC POLICY COMMITTEE  
PUBLIC HEARING ON PROPOSALS TO ELIMINATE CASH BAIL

March 18, 2021

Good morning, representatives. My name is Jessica Li, and I am the criminal justice investigator at the ACLU of Pennsylvania. I would like to thank Representative Lee, Chairman Bizzarro, and the House Democratic Policy Committee for hosting this hearing and for inviting us to testify today. In my role as an investigator, my work has focused primarily on bail and other forms of pretrial detention, so I greatly appreciate the committee taking up this critical issue.

Bail reform has been a cornerstone of our multi-year [Campaign for Smart Justice](#), which aims to: 1) reduce the number of people incarcerated in our prisons and jails; and 2) challenge racial disparities in the criminal legal system. Bail reform contributes to both those outcomes. Some of our recent work includes: a 2019 [report on cash bail practices in Allegheny County](#); a [lawsuit](#) against the Philadelphia Arraignment Court Magistrates based on data we collected while observing over [2,000 bail hearings](#); and a [decision by the Supreme Court of Pennsylvania](#) to investigate Philadelphia's bail practices under its King's Bench authority.<sup>1</sup> Additionally, we will soon be releasing a statewide report on bail in Pennsylvania with an accompanying interactive website that includes granular data on cash bail practices of magisterial district judges (MDJs) throughout the commonwealth. All of our work is done in conversation and consultation with coalition partners and people directly impacted by Pennsylvania's bail practices.

On any given day, over 36,000 people sit in Pennsylvania's county jails, 62% of whom have not been convicted of a crime.<sup>2</sup> Too many people in our commonwealth are incarcerated not because they are guilty, but simply because they are too poor to purchase their freedom. In the face of mounting concern, policymakers are turning to the state legislature for remedy. But this prompts the question: What are the best legislative remedies to address bail practices in Pennsylvania?

The law governing bail is sound as written. Cash bail is rampant not because the law is deficient, but because magisterial district judges (MDJs) fail to follow it. As a result — and it is important to emphasize this — **we do not believe simply prohibiting or eliminating the use of cash bail through legislation is the right solution.** In fact, legislation that eliminates cash bail, may lead not only to greater pretrial detention but also to wider racial disparities. We do, however, believe there are legislative solutions that can remedy related drivers of unjust pretrial detention in Pennsylvania.

---

<sup>1</sup> *N.B.*: The [order from the court](#) includes bail remedies the court may consider (pg. 4-6).

<sup>2</sup> Vera Institute of Justice, Pennsylvania Incarceration Trends Fact Sheet, <https://www.vera.org/downloads/pdfdownloads/state-incarceration-trends-pennsylvania.pdf>.

## Current Law

### The Pennsylvania Constitution and Rules of Criminal Procedure

**The Pennsylvania Constitution rigorously protects pretrial liberty and dictates that pretrial detention should be exceedingly rare.**

The Pennsylvania Constitution guarantees a broad right to pretrial liberty, which the government may not restrict except in exceedingly rare and limited circumstances. The right to pretrial liberty is crucial: all individuals are innocent until proven guilty. The Pennsylvania Constitution prohibits “excessive bail”<sup>3</sup> and only permits pretrial detention, or the denial of bail, if the defendant faces life imprisonment or in the rare instance where the defendant poses such a threat that “no condition or combination of conditions other than imprisonment” can guarantee public safety.<sup>4</sup>

And the Pennsylvania Rules of Criminal Procedure, which govern bail, were designed to safeguard pretrial liberty and enshrine the presumption of innocence.

**The Pennsylvania Rules of Criminal Procedure provide judges five options for pretrial release:**

1. Release on recognizance (ROR) (a written promise to show up for their court date);
2. Release on non-monetary conditions (such as reporting requirements, restrictions on travel, or any other appropriate condition to ensure the defendant’s appearance and compliance with bail);
3. Release on unsecured bail (release conditioned upon the promise to be liable for a fixed sum of money if the person fails to appear in the future);
4. Release on nominal bail (release upon a small amount of cash with the agreement that a designated person will ensure the person’s return to court);
5. Release on a monetary condition (cash bail).

All types of release require the defendant to appear at future court dates, obey all orders of the bail authority, notify the court of any address change, refrain from criminal activity and neither do, nor cause, nor permit, any witness or victim intimidation.<sup>5</sup> If the defendant violates any of these conditions, her bail may be modified or revoked.<sup>6</sup>

### Bail authorities: magisterial district judges (MDJs) and arraignment court magistrates (ACMs)

Within every county, except for Philadelphia,<sup>7</sup> residents elect magisterial district judges (MDJs).<sup>8</sup> MDJs serve six-year terms and are responsible for [bail hearings in addition to early proceedings in nearly all criminal cases, low-level civil cases, protection from abuse orders, and traffic citations](#). The law does not require MDJs to have a law degree; any registered voter over 21 living within the district can become an MDJ so long as they can successfully complete 40 hours of training and pass one examination.<sup>9</sup> Only [35% of Pennsylvania’s MDJs](#) have law degrees. Moreover, holding office as an MDJ does not preclude people from holding other jobs, such as [real estate agent, landscaper, or garden nursery owner](#).

---

<sup>3</sup> [Pa. Const. Art. 1 § 13](#).

<sup>4</sup> [Pa. Const. Art. 1 § 14](#).

<sup>5</sup> [Pa. R. Crim. P. 526](#).

<sup>6</sup> *Id.* (comment).

<sup>7</sup> In Philadelphia, arraignment court magistrates (ACMs) assign bail. ACMs are not elected, but rather appointed by a panel of judges from the First Judicial District. Unfortunately, the problems in Philadelphia mirror the rest of the state.

<sup>8</sup> [Pa. Const. Art. 5 § 7](#); [42 Pa.C.S.A. § 1511](#).

<sup>9</sup> [42 Pa.C.S.A. § § 3112, 3113](#).

## Judges must consider the least restrictive form of bail first.

Bound by the constitutional presumption of innocence, the bail authority — either arraignment court magistrates (ACMs) in Philadelphia or magisterial district judges (MDJs) in the rest of the state — must begin every bail consideration by determining whether ROR, the least restrictive form of bail, will ensure a person’s appearance and compliance with pretrial conditions.<sup>10</sup> *The MDJ may consider other bail alternatives only if ROR is insufficient.*<sup>11</sup> Then, before deciding what, if any, conditions to place on an individual’s release, the MDJ must consider a variety of factors relevant to whether a person will return to court for future hearings, including an individual’s family relationships, community ties, and financial condition.<sup>12</sup>

## Money bail may not be a default.

When cash bail is set, a person must pay a sum of money in order to be released. As an incentive, the idea is simple: if a person does not return to court, they will lose that sum of money. If the MDJ determines that cash bail is necessary to ensure appearance, it may only be assigned in a reasonable amount after the MDJ conducts a rigorous investigation into the defendant’s financial ability to pay.<sup>13</sup>

## Money bail can never be used solely for the purpose of incarcerating someone until trial.

A court may only detain a defendant pretrial if the accused is charged with homicide or poses such a grave danger to public safety “that no condition or combination of conditions can reasonably assure the safety of any person and the community.”<sup>14</sup>

The law precludes MDJs from using cash bail as *de facto* detention orders— in other words, they cannot impose unaffordable bail in order to guarantee that individuals will be incarcerated pretrial. As the Supreme Court of Pennsylvania recently reaffirmed, “No condition of release, whether non-monetary or monetary, should ever be imposed for the sole purpose of ensuring that a defendant remains incarcerated until trial.”<sup>15</sup> Despite these clear rules, MDJs routinely impose unaffordable cash bail that keeps people in jail.

Pennsylvania’s existing law delineates a thorough and rigorous procedure for setting bail: it strenuously protects the constitutional right to pretrial liberty; it de-emphasizes the use of cash bail; and it prohibits the use of cash bail to keep a person incarcerated until trial. The law, if faithfully followed, severely limits the use of cash bail. Moreover, in the rare instances when cash bail is set, it must be reasonable and tied directly to the person’s ability to pay. Pennsylvania’s current state of mass pretrial incarceration is antithetical to existing law and fundamental constitutional principles.

## The Practice is the Problem

**Pennsylvania’s current law related to bail is good — it protects pretrial liberty. However, the elected officials responsible for setting bail ignore the law, engaging in unconstitutional bail practices that result in mass pretrial incarceration.**

Although cash bail has existed since the colonial era, mass incarceration — and pretrial incarceration, specifically — is a modern phenomenon.<sup>16</sup> It is only in recent decades that judges began to use cash bail more frequently and in higher amounts that result in pretrial detention. Unlike in other jurisdictions, the problem in Pennsylvania is not with the law, but rather with its *practice*. MDJs, the judges who determine Pennsylvanians’ pretrial freedom, *simply do not follow the law*.

<sup>10</sup> [Pa. R. Crim. P. 524 \(comment\)](#).

<sup>11</sup> *Id.*

<sup>12</sup> [Pa. R. Crim. P. 523\(A\)](#).

<sup>13</sup> [Pa. R. Crim. P. 528](#).

<sup>14</sup> [Pa. Const. art. 1 § 14](#).

<sup>15</sup> [Philadelphia Community Bail Fund v. Arraignment Court Magistrates](#), 21 EM 2019 (Pa. 2020).

<sup>16</sup> See generally, Schnacke, T. R. (2018). [A Brief History of Bail](#). *The Judges’ Journal*, American Bar Association, 57(3), 4-7.

In cursory, slipshod hearings, often held behind closed doors, MDJs routinely set bail in violation of existing law. The ACLU of Pennsylvania spent months investigating bail practices across the commonwealth. Through extensive research, court-watching, and interviews with stakeholders and people incarcerated in county jails, we found that MDJs fail to conduct careful, individualized assessments; they regularly impose cash without consideration for the defendant's ability to pay; and they routinely impose money bail for the sole purpose of keeping someone incarcerated until their trial. In other words, they ignore the law.

***“The rise in pretrial incarceration is not so much the result of changes in positive law or policy as it is the result of changing judicial practices and attitudes.”<sup>17</sup>***

— Mitali Nagrecha, Sharon Brett, and Colin Doyle, Criminal Justice Policy Program at Harvard Law School

## Legislative Recommendations

Legislation, if not tailored and targeted appropriately, risks weakening bedrock constitutional protections and exacerbating the devastating problem with pretrial detention. We also caution the legislature against the use of risk assessment tools. Experts have warned that risk assessment tools are fundamentally flawed and may lead to racially biased results.<sup>18</sup> Along with a growing number of organizations, including the [Leadership Conference Education Fund](#), [Pretrial Justice Institute](#), [Algorithmic Justice League](#), and others, the ACLU of Pennsylvania rejects any use of risk assessment tools in its advocacy for pretrial justice.

If the Pennsylvania legislature seeks to propose reforms, a number of issues do merit legislative remedies. These can include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Increase oversight of local magisterial district court practices.
- Mandate data collection of bail-setting practices and local incarceration rates.
- Ensure bail hearings are transparent and publicly accessible.
- Implement more robust educational requirements and continuing education for magisterial district judges.
- Establish clear standards for determining ability to pay.<sup>19</sup>
- Fund public defense.
- Support alternatives to incarceration.<sup>20</sup>

### The ACLU of Pennsylvania will not support:

- Any legislation that introduces the use of risk assessment tools into pretrial decision-making.
- Any legislation that expands electronic monitoring or pretrial surveillance.
- Any legislation that expands the use of preventative or pretrial detention.

We welcome the opportunity to discuss any of these proposals in greater detail with legislators and staff.

---

<sup>17</sup> Mitali Nagrecha, Sharon Brett, and Colin Doyle (2020), Court Culture and Criminal Law Reform, *Duke Law Journal Online*, 69, <https://dlj.law.duke.edu/2020/04/courtculture/>.

<sup>18</sup> See Partnership on AI, [Report on Algorithmic Risk Assessment Tools in the U.S. Criminal Justice System](#); New York Times, [The Problems with Risk Assessment Tools](#); and [Technical Flaws of Pretrial Risk Assessments Raise Grave Concerns](#).

<sup>19</sup> When imposing fines, costs, or restitution, courts must determine whether a defendant is financially able to pay. However, there are no consistent or clear guidelines for how judges should make that determination. [HB 248](#) PN 216 (Miller) provides a recent example of a bill that includes clear ability to pay criteria; or see the [ACLU-PA Legal Guide to Determining Ability to Pay](#) and the ACLU's [A New Vision for Pretrial Justice in the United States](#) for additional recommendations for ability to pay standards and guidelines.

<sup>20</sup> See ACLU, *A New Vision for Pretrial Justice in the United States*, March 2019, [https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field\\_document/aclu\\_pretrial\\_reform\\_toplines\\_positions\\_report.pdf](https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field_document/aclu_pretrial_reform_toplines_positions_report.pdf).

Abolition Law Center

# Testimony

House Democratic Policy Committee Hearing: Proposals to Eliminate  
Cash Bail

Dolly Prabhu, Staff Attorney | Equal Justice Works Fellow  
3-18-2021

Abolitionist Law Center - Written Testimony  
March 18, 2021

### **Current Pennsylvania Law**

Cash Bail could end tomorrow—in Pittsburgh, in Allegheny County, and throughout the Commonwealth—if the bail-setting authorities followed the law. Article I § 13 of the Pennsylvania Constitution clearly states that “Excessive bail shall not be required,” and § 14 elaborates: “All prisoners shall be bailable by sufficient sureties, unless for capital offenses or for offenses for which the maximum sentence is life imprisonment or unless no condition or combination of conditions other than imprisonment will reasonably assure the safety of any person and the community when the proof is evident or presumption great.” Furthermore, the Pennsylvania Rules of Criminal Procedure require consideration of “the defendant’s employment status and history, and financial condition” when setting bail.<sup>1</sup>

If bail-setting authorities—Magistrate Judges in Allegheny County—followed the law as it is, no one in the State would be incarcerated because they could not afford bail. When it comes to cash bail in Pennsylvania, the current state of the law is actually not the main issue. The problem is judicial noncompliance with Constitutional law. Because the law is already relatively strong, legislation may not be the best answer. Legislation is risky in every case, and potentially harmful at worst.

### **Pretrial Incarceration in Allegheny County**

Currently, only 5% of the Allegheny County Jail (ACJ) population is serving a sentence.<sup>2</sup> The remaining 95% are being detained while awaiting trial or some other court proceeding. Notably, less than 100 of the almost 1800 individuals incarcerated at ACJ are being held on cash bail. While the cash bail system must absolutely be abolished, it is not the primary driver of pretrial incarceration in many regions. The primary reason for pretrial incarceration in Allegheny County—and many other counties in the state—is probation detainers. Currently, 34% of ACJ’s jail population is incarcerated for this reason.<sup>3</sup> Prior to the pandemic and the subsequent push to decarcerate, over half of the jail population was being held on probation detainers.<sup>4</sup>

### **Probation Detainers**

Probation detainers are orders issued by judges mandating a defendant’s detention in jail up until their Gagnon II hearing--a proceeding that occurs many months after an individual’s detention wherein the judge determines whether or not a probation violation has occurred. Probation violations include both new criminal convictions (direct violations) and any non-criminal violations of one’s probation conditions (technical violations). Technical violations can

---

<sup>1</sup> 234 Pa. Code § 523(A)(2).

<sup>2</sup> *Allegheny County Jail Population Management Dashboards, Holding Status Trend*, Allegheny County Dep’t Human Services, <https://www.alleghenycountyanalytics.us/index.php/2021/03/04/allegheny-county-jail-population-management-dashboards-2/> (last accessed Mar. 16, 2021).

<sup>3</sup> *Id.*

<sup>4</sup> *Reducing Probation and Post-Incarceration Supervision*, Just. Collaborative Init., <https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5a7bd92b90bade4801f98e8c/t/5c8f9f41e4966b4eaeed7cc2/1552916289851/Allegheny+Probation+Brief.pdf> (last accessed Mar. 16, 2021).

include unpaid restitution, unpaid electronic monitoring fees, unpaid court costs, failing to attend (expensive) mandated programming, failing a drug or alcohol test, not being available at your place of residence during a random check in, or a host of other non-serious and non-criminal behavior. The observed practice in Allegheny County is for the Probation Department (more specifically, the Probation Officers) to lodge detainers for nearly every alleged direct violation. Judges rarely challenge or lift these detainers.

Judges and probation officers should not make use of detainers. They serve no justifiable public safety purpose. In instances of alleged technical violations of probation, the alleged conduct does not rise to the level of a new charge, thereby undercutting any possibility of a resulting threat to public safety. In instances of alleged direct violations, a new charge has been brought, upon which an individual has been arraigned and had bail set—this bail should be controlling, and anyone determined by the bail-setting authority as safe-to-be-released should accordingly actually be free to be released.

### **Unacceptable Alternatives**

What we have observed in other states is that legislation that seeks to end cash bail can never be pushed through unless some alternative carceral tool replaces it. These “alternatives” often may be worse than the system they replace. To this point, it is worth remembering that many criminal justice issues that are under the spotlight today for being major drivers of mass incarceration—including cash bail, probation, parole, mandatory minimums, etc.—were initially created as reforms. If the same mistakes are repeated, even well-meaning reforms run the risk of both reinforcing and expanding the prison-industrial complex. The only acceptable alternative to needless incarceration is unconditional freedom. To this end, our rhetorical demands and legislative priorities should be shifted from ending cash bail to ensuring pretrial freedom.

### **Pretrial Risk Assessment Tools**

Pretrial Risk Assessment Tools are racist, counterproductive, and feed into the further erosion of the presumption of innocence. These tools are developed with data that itself is a reflection of systemic racism, including zip code, prior arrest, school suspensions, substance abuse, housing instability, etc. Essentially, the individuals most impacted by racism and poverty are deemed the most dangerous, and therefore subjected to the additional destabilizing and traumatic effects of pre-trial incarceration. It is an intentionally self-fulfilling prophecy that justifies needless punishment based partly on the effects of needless punishment.

In California, bail reform advocates had to eventually advocate against the bill proposing the end cash bail, as the risk assessment tool that would have replaced it could have resulted in even more pretrial incarceration and even more racial disparity.<sup>5</sup> It is not an acceptable alternative.

### **E-Carceration**

The next frontier of mass incarceration is “e-carceration”; we must be careful not to build an equally—and perhaps more destructive and insidious—system of control while dismantling the old institutions. We already saw a sneak peak of this dystopian future during recent

---

<sup>5</sup> Lauren Lee White, *California Could End Cash Bail. But is This Alternative Any Better?* (Oct 21, 2021), <https://theappeal.org/politicalreport/california-proposition-25-cash-bail/>.

decarceration efforts in Allegheny County in response to the COVID-19 pandemic: the knee-jerk response to pretrial release was to send people home with an ankle monitor.

But electronic monitoring is not as simple as living at home. It involves hefty fees and subjects individuals to constant supervision, making it even more likely they will be incarcerated in the future due to violative behavior or financial instability. Many individuals sitting in jail on probation detainers are incarcerated due to violations stemming from electronic monitoring: they never obtained the device, they removed the device, they were somewhere they were prohibited to be, their electronic monitoring device measured BAC levels, or perhaps they just fell behind on paying electronic monitoring fees.

While electronic monitoring may be preferable to pretrial incarceration on a case-by-case basis, the potential for expansive supervision and harm is far too great for this to be relied on as a blanket alternative. In short, it is a “reform” that would increase the power and scale of the prison-industrial complex and ultimately disempower the very communities we are seeking to liberate.



FIFTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT OF PENNSYLVANIA  
COUNTY OF ALLEGHENY

From: Mik Pappas, MDJ  
To: Representative Summer Lee, Pennsylvania House Democratic Policy Committee  
Re: Written Statement on the Elimination of Cash Bail in Pennsylvania  
Date: March 18, 2021

Your Honor – thank you for the privilege of appearing before you and the Pennsylvania House Democratic Policy Committee, along with so many esteemed stakeholders, to address an issue tremendous public importance: the elimination of cash bail in Pennsylvania. My name is Mikhail Pappas and I serve the public as a magisterial district judge, representing eight (8) neighborhoods in the East End of the City of Pittsburgh. As part of my position, I preside as an issuing authority in bail matters arising from throughout Allegheny County.

While I am a proud member of the Special Court Judge’s Association of Pennsylvania, and I am active as a leader and member of a number of community based organizations in the southwestern Pennsylvania region, today I am here on behalf of myself, and consistent with the ethical rules to which I am faithfully bound, on behalf of measures to improve the law, the legal system, and the administration of justice in Pennsylvania. I am not here to promote or endorse any one particular legislative proposal or another. I am here to share the insights that I have acquired as a practicing attorney and as a judge who has decided well over one thousand (1,000) bail matters.

My message today is simple: I believe we can safely eliminate cash bail in Pennsylvania. I believe we can best do this not by limiting judicial discretion, or binding judges to bail schedules and risk assessment algorithms. As William O. Douglas, a Justice of the United States Supreme Court for 36-years once said, “The law is not a series of calculating machines where definitions and answers come tumbling out when the right levers are pushed.” Rather, I believe we can safely eliminate cash bail by working together with the judiciary, system stakeholders, and community stakeholders to expand access more effective, restorative alternatives.

Some would say that a police encounter presents the first opportunity for diversion from the criminal justice system. Some would say that diversion begins even sooner than this with prevention through access to affordable housing, high quality public education, equal opportunities to earn a living wage, and universal healthcare. Even if we assume that both of these propositions are true, when a person has been accused of a crime, arrested and detained, temporarily deprived of their liberty while remaining cloaked in the presumption of innocence, there is something awesomely powerful, purposeful and vital to our democracy about what happens next: they are taken before a judge.

They are taken before a disinterested arbiter of justice – an independent fact finder who decides not from the clamor of the corner but from the sanctity of a calm courtroom. It is paramount to preserve the integrity of that moment by ensuring that the judge has an abundance of diversionary supports and options available. The judge is tasked with striking a delicate balance: protecting the fundamental right of the accused to pretrial release, while at the same time protecting the community and alleged victims from risk of harm. This requires that the judge make a highly fact sensitive inquiry into the individual characteristics of the accused and the circumstances surrounding their arrest. And it requires that upon completion of that inquiry, the judge have the means to craft conditions that are narrowly tailored for each individual case.



FIFTH JUDICIAL DISTRICT OF PENNSYLVANIA  
COUNTY OF ALLEGHENY

Re: Written Statement on the Elimination of Cash Bail in Pennsylvania  
Date: March 18, 2021  
Page 2 of 2

One can imagine how a rudimentary tool like cash bail would make this an exceedingly challenging task. For instance, no matter how refined an inquiry the judge undertake, it is most likely going to be the case that conditioning a person's release on their payment of a sum of money will guarantee little more than prolonged incarceration. This is because about 80% of people who are accused of a crime are poor enough to qualify for the services of a public defender, which means that arguably, 80% of people who are accused of a crime do not have the ability to pay any amount in exchange for their release. As I am sure others will point out today, this raises serious due process, equal protection, and ultimately public safety concerns.

I ask myself, what is the message that we as a system send to the public when we rely on such undiscerning, potentially exploitive devices? Are we saying that even if we see you we cannot reach you; are we saying that even though we must protect you we are yet to figure out how? We all know that the public is ready for us to do better. From East Liberty to Ross Township, from Swissvale to South Fayette and everywhere in between, the vast majority of people agree that access to justice through our courts should not depend on what's in one's wallet, purse, or bank account.

I would like to briefly conclude with an example. It is not uncommon for a person with disability like autism spectrum disorder, or a person suffering from drug addiction, or a person with a chronic mental illness, to appear in arraignment court for a bail hearing. Oftentimes when this happens, it would seem that but for some combination of the person's present circumstances and their condition, they would be eligible for pretrial release.

But here's the thing: it is not their condition, it is ours. More specifically, it is the conditions of release that we do not yet have, that we have not yet developed, but that would be narrowly tailored to fit the individual circumstances of such vulnerable persons and ensuring their immediate safe release from incarceration. That, to me, is our challenge. We need to stop blaming people for things that are beyond their control, and start taking responsibly for things that are entrusted buy the public to be within ours, as leaders, as system stakeholders, and as community stakeholders.

We can safely eliminate cash bail in Pennsylvania by ensuring that judges have an abundance of diversionary supports and options available at that critical moment when conditions of bail initially are set. Thank you.

# BAIL REFORM

---

## A GUIDE FOR STATE AND LOCAL POLICYMAKERS

February 2019

Colin Doyle | Chiraag Bains | Brook Hopkins

CRIMINAL JUSTICE  
POLICY PROGRAM

HARVARD LAW SCHOOL

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

*Bail Reform: A Guide for State and Local Policymakers* was prepared by the Criminal Justice Policy Program (CJPP) at Harvard Law School. The drafting of this guide was overseen by CJPP's faculty co-directors, Prof. Carol Steiker and Prof. Alex Whiting. As a legal fellow at CJPP, Elana Fogel provided initial research and drafting. CJPP staff, Elizabeth Bishop, Sharon Brett, Mitali Nagrecha, Chijindu Obiofuma, Ranit Patel, and Anna Weick edited this guide and offered helpful feedback. Many Harvard Law School students contributed valuable research assistance, including Veronica Saltzman, Katelyn Kang, Brianne Power, Katherine Robinson, Maia Usui, Megan Vees, Jenny Braun, Eliza McDuffie, Sarah Bayer, Kenneth Crouch, Jack Brewer, and Nicholas Raskin.

We are grateful for generous insights and feedback from Rich Adkins, Ivette Ale, Chelsea Barabas, Tarah Boh Blair, Cherise Fanno Burdeen, Ross Caldwell, Susan Callaghan, Steve Chin, Patrisse Cullors, Gina Eachus, Peter Eliasberg, Lori Eville, Stephanie Garbo, Edward Gordon, Sharlyn Grace, Garrett Griffin, Vance Hagins, Cindy Hendrickson, Elie Honig, Raj Jayadev, Michelle Jett, Aaron Johnson, Alec Karakatsanis, Laks Kattalai, Scott Levy, Maja Marjanovic, Devon Porter, John Raphling, Jessica Rivas, Hannah Sassaman, Timothy Schnacke, Thea Sebastian, Alex Shalom, Colin Starger, Margaret Strickland, Pilar Weiss, B. Scott West, and Bo Zeerip.

For more information, please visit: Criminal Justice Policy Program at Harvard Law School at <http://cjpp.law.harvard.edu>.

**CRIMINAL JUSTICE  
POLICY PROGRAM**  

---

**H A R V A R D L A W S C H O O L**

## ABOUT THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE POLICY PROGRAM

The Criminal Justice Policy Program (CJPP) at Harvard Law School conducts research and advocacy to support criminal justice reform. It generates legal and policy analysis designed to serve advocates and policymakers throughout the country, convenes diverse stakeholders to diagnose problems and chart concrete reforms, and collaborates with government agencies to pilot and implement policy initiatives.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

<b>Introduction</b>	<b>1</b>
<b>The Urgent Need for Bail Reform</b>	<b>6</b>
<b>Principles for Pretrial Reform</b>	<b>10</b>
Limit Pretrial Detention	10
Eliminate Money Bail	12
Tread Carefully with Risk Assessment Tools	13
Optimize Pretrial Services	22
Involve Stakeholders at Every Stage of Reform	26
<b>Conclusion</b>	<b>27</b>
<b>Appendix A: Model Bill for Pretrial Procedures</b>	<b>28</b>
<b>Appendix B: Case Studies</b>	<b>33</b>
Pioneers of Reform	35
Washington, D.C.	35
Kentucky	39
Recent Changes, Promising Outcomes	44
New Jersey	44
Cook County, Illinois	52
Santa Clara County, California	59
Reform without Algorithms	64
New Mexico	64
Maryland	68
Snapshots of Local Innovation	73
Milwaukee and Dane Counties, Wisconsin	73
Denver and Mesa Counties, Colorado	78
Multnomah and Yamhill Counties, Oregon	82
<b>Endnotes</b>	<b>86</b>

# INTRODUCTION

Nearly every jurisdiction in the United States relies upon money bail as a condition of pretrial release and as a covert form of pretrial detention. The practice of making the payment of a money bond a requirement for pretrial release<sup>1</sup> discriminates based on wealth, exacerbates racial disparities, results in over-incarceration, and imposes unnecessary costs on individuals and society at large. On any given day, American jails imprison nearly half a million people who have not been convicted of a crime — many of whom remain in jail only because they cannot afford to pay for their release. Across the country, increases in pretrial detention rates are “responsible for all of the net jail growth in last twenty years.”<sup>2</sup> Awaiting trial from a jail cell, these individuals suffer worse case outcomes and risk losing their jobs, their homes, and custody of their children.<sup>3</sup> Some innocent people plead guilty just to get out of jail. The harms of our pretrial systems fall disproportionately on communities of color, as Black and Latinx people accused of crimes are more likely to be detained pretrial than similarly situated white people.<sup>4</sup>

As the problems of money bail and pretrial detention become more well known, pretrial reform has attracted the support of the media, politicians of both parties, professional organizations, and the public at large. The editorial boards of the Los Angeles Times, Washington Post, and New York Times have all written in support of abolishing money bail.<sup>5</sup> Non-profit organizations are working to eliminate money bail in at least 36 states.<sup>6</sup> Across the country, nearly forty community bail funds have formed to post bail for people who would otherwise be detained on unaffordable bond amounts.<sup>7</sup> A number of jurisdictions have already adopted reforms with the goal of reducing jail populations, protecting the community, saving money, and ensuring that people return to court.<sup>8</sup>

The problems with money bail are clear. But policymakers face a considerable challenge when mapping a route forward that promotes pretrial release, protects public safety, respects constitutionally required procedures, and uses practices supported by empirical research. This guide is designed to help state and local policymakers develop a plan for bail reform that relies upon expert opinions, in-depth legal analysis, social science research, and — most importantly — the practical experience of jurisdictions that have reformed their pretrial practices.<sup>9</sup> This guide is informed by interviews and correspondence with more than forty experts, the findings of dozens of empirical studies, and independent research into

the reforms, processes, and outcomes in thirteen jurisdiction across the United States. Included in this guide are lessons from the well-known leaders of bail reform — including New Jersey and Washington, D.C. — that have effectively eliminated money bail, achieved high rates of pretrial release, and protected public safety. But this guide also profiles jurisdictions with lesser known but impactful reforms, such as Yakima County, Oregon’s success with increasing court appearance rates through automated court date reminders and Mesa County, Colorado’s near-elimination of fees for pretrial services.

Experts, stakeholders, and advocates are in general agreement about some pretrial reforms, such as the value of adopting constitutionally required procedures for preventive detention. Other reforms are more contentious, with algorithmic risk assessment tools inspiring particularly heated debate within the field. Where disagreement has emerged, we have tried to generously and fairly outline the various claims and have included our own independent research and analysis. Wherever possible, empirical research has informed our recommendations for best practices.

Drawing upon this research, this guide is organized around five principles for pretrial reform that we believe are necessary to accomplish real change:

1. Limit Pretrial Detention
2. Eliminate Money Bail
3. Tread Carefully with Risk Assessment Tools
4. Optimize Pretrial Services
5. Involve Stakeholders at Every Stage of Reform

By organizing reforms around each of these principles, jurisdictions can eliminate the harms of money bail, promote equal justice under law, and maintain public safety.

## **Principles For Pretrial Reform**

### **Limit Pretrial Detention**

The Supreme Court affirmed over thirty years ago that “[i]n our society, liberty is the norm, and detention prior to trial or without trial is the carefully limited exception.”<sup>10</sup> In the United States, every person is presumed innocent until proven guilty and has a fundamental right to pretrial liberty. Consistent with that constitutional requirement, jurisdictions should implement strong procedural protections in favor of release pending trial. Release on recognizance should be the default rule. Defendants should have robust procedural protections against intrusions on their liberty, including the requirement that prosecutors meet a “clear and

convincing” evidentiary burden in order to detain someone or impose restrictive conditions of release. Because even short stays in jail can cause outsized harm to people, their families, and the broader community, release decisions should be made within 24 hours of arrest, and defense counsel should be appointed as early as possible to ensure that judges make informed release decisions.

## **Eliminate Money Bail**

Jurisdictions should eliminate money bail as a condition of release. Money bail is a poor tool for achieving pretrial justice. The money bail system jails poor people because they are poor, not because they have been convicted of a crime and not because they are a danger to others. Meanwhile, that same system allows dangerous but wealthy people to post their bond and be released. The use of money bail leads to two common, often overlapping constitutional violations: 1) the detention of people solely because they cannot afford to pay a bond; and 2) *sub rosa* preventive detention, based on a judge’s assessment of a defendant’s danger to the community, that bypasses the constitutionally required procedures for preventive detention. Only by eliminating money bail can a jurisdiction securely prevent these injustices.

## **Tread Carefully with Risk Assessment Tools**

The laws of many jurisdictions instruct judges to consider two risks associated with pretrial release: 1) the risk that someone accused of a crime will not reappear in court and 2) the risk that this person will endanger public safety.<sup>11</sup> Most of the jurisdictions studied in this guide have adopted algorithmic risk assessment tools meant to help judges better predict these risks. Risk assessment tools use historical data to assess a particular defendant’s risk level based on the rate at which people with similar characteristics were arrested or missed court dates while on pretrial release. Many of these tools then offer a release recommendation based on that score.

Risk assessment instruments are not required for meaningful pretrial reform, and any jurisdiction that contemplates adopting risk assessment tools should consider two cautionary notes. First, pretrial risk assessment tools do not guarantee lower pretrial incarceration rates or more equal treatment. Ongoing research should better reveal the impact that risk assessments have, but at this time the results are largely unknown and will likely vary across jurisdictions. Second, because the criminal history data that powers risk assessments is biased, the predictions will be biased. Volumes of empirical research reveal that for the same conduct, Black and Latinx people are more likely to be arrested, prosecuted, convicted, and sentenced to harsher punishments. The disparities and biases in police

patrol activity, arrests, prosecution, and sentencing shape and distort the training data that inform the risk assessment tools.<sup>12</sup>

If a jurisdiction decides to use a risk assessment tool, some steps can be taken to reduce race- and wealth-based disparities, treat defendants more equitably, and keep pretrial incarceration rates low. Jurisdictions should reject tools that use proxies for race and class as predictors of risk, and they should select or build a tool with the express purpose of reducing racial and class disparities. The risk thresholds for release recommendations should be set to promote pretrial liberty, and risk assessment instruments should not be the sole basis for making detention determinations. Risk assessment tools should be tailored to conform to state law: The factors that a risk assessment tool considers should align with the factors that the law requires a judge to consider. Finally, it is critical that every policy decision about algorithmic risk assessment — whether to adopt a tool, which tool to select, how the outputs will be used — be made with the input of the community. Any risk assessment program must also include robust data collection and reevaluation processes to ensure transparency, accuracy, and fairness.

## **Optimize Pretrial Services**

As jurisdictions strive to release more people pending trial, they should adopt pretrial interventions that work and reject interventions that overburden defendants without significant benefits to public safety or court appearance rates. Conditions of release that infringe on someone's liberty should be narrowly tailored and relate to specific, individualized concerns. Phone and text message reminders are a proven, cost-effective means of increasing court appearance rates. Electronic monitoring should be used rarely because it is a heavy restriction on liberty, carries a stigma, is costly, and has not been proven to improve public safety or court appearance rates. Requiring defendants to have in-person meetings with pretrial services officers has not been shown to improve pretrial outcomes. Pretrial services agencies should refer people to mental health and substance abuse treatment, but some empirical research indicates that making this treatment mandatory increases the risk of future arrest and missed court dates. Pretrial services should be fully funded by the government — people should not be forced to pay a “user fee” to fund pretrial services or monitoring.

## **Involve Stakeholders at Every Stage of Reform**

A hallmark of successful reforms has been the repeated, consistent involvement of a broad range of stakeholders, including judges, prosecutors, public defenders, law enforcement, civil rights and civil liberties groups, community organizations, and people from communities that are most impacted by the criminal justice system. Across jurisdictions, a key

to success has been the consensus-building value of in-person meetings of diverse stakeholders with different viewpoints, goals, and experiences. Stakeholders and the public should also be given the opportunity to learn about the harms of the money bail system, the feasibility of reform, and the effectiveness of pretrial systems that maximize release and minimize unnecessary release conditions.

The guide proceeds as follows: Part II summarizes contemporary pretrial practices in the United States and the urgent need for reform. Part III explores the five principles for effective bail reform. Part IV concludes the guide. Appendix A is a model bill for pretrial procedures that codifies the principles from Part III. Appendix B includes in-depth case studies that examine the reform efforts from thirteen jurisdictions, divided into four categories:

### **Pioneers of Reform**

Washington, D.C.

Kentucky

### **Recent Changes, Promising Outcomes**

New Jersey

Cook County, IL

Santa Clara County, CA

### **Reform without Algorithms**

New Mexico

Maryland

### **Snapshots of Local Innovation**

Milwaukee and Dane Counties, WI

City and County of Denver and Mesa County, CO

Multnomah and Yamhill Counties, OR

# THE URGENT NEED FOR BAIL REFORM

Money bail is a central part of the pretrial system of nearly every jurisdiction in the United States. The widespread practice of making the payment of a money bond central to the pretrial release decision discriminates based on wealth, exacerbates racial disparities, results in over-incarceration, and imposes unnecessary costs on individuals and society at large. Moreover, money bail does not adequately meet the twin goals of most pretrial systems: protecting public safety and ensuring a defendant's appearance at trial.<sup>13</sup>

## Contemporary Pretrial Practices

Defendants awaiting trial in a criminal case may be released on personal recognizance, released on certain conditions, or detained in jail.<sup>14</sup> Most defendants are ordered to be released pending trial.<sup>15</sup> A person released on recognizance promises to return for future court dates. A person conditionally released must fulfill additional requirements such as posting a money bond, checking in with a pretrial services agency, maintaining employment, staying away from the victim or witnesses, or refraining from using alcohol or drugs.<sup>16</sup>

There are two types of bail bonds: secured and unsecured. With unsecured bonds, defendants do not provide money upfront but will owe the court money if they miss future court dates.<sup>17</sup> With secured bonds, defendants are free only after posting the full amount<sup>18</sup> or using real estate equity or a government bond as collateral.<sup>19</sup>

Secured bond is the predominant form of bail.<sup>20</sup> The United States Constitution and most state constitutions forbid the imposition of excessive bail.<sup>21</sup> In most jurisdictions, if a defendant cannot afford to pay the full bail amount, a bail bond agent can post bail on the defendant's behalf.<sup>22</sup> Bail bond agents typically charge upfront fees of up to 10% of the bail amount,<sup>23</sup> although some agents may charge a lower percentage or provide an installment plan.<sup>24</sup> These agents also charge service fees and can require collateral such as a house or car.<sup>25</sup> The bail bond agent retains the defendant's fee as profit and typically is not required to post the bond amount to the court unless the defendant misses a court date.<sup>26</sup>

When someone pays a fee to a bail bond agent, the money is never refunded, even if the person's case is dismissed or the person is acquitted.<sup>27</sup> If someone is unable to post bail and unable to pay a bail bond agent's fee, the person will remain in jail until the bond is posted or the case is over.<sup>28</sup>

Many states set bail amounts through bail schedules. Bail schedules prescribe predetermined bail amounts based on the seriousness of the criminal charges and sometimes include other factors such as age and criminal history.<sup>29</sup> A defendant who is able to post the scheduled bail amount before appearing in court will be released.<sup>30</sup> Bail schedules do not consider an individual's ability to pay the bail amount, and they do not involve an individual assessment of flight risk or danger to the community.

Most jurisdictions only permit pretrial detention in a narrow set of cases for the purpose of protecting the public. In Kentucky, judges can detain a defendant pretrial only if the defendant is charged with a capital offense and “proof is evident or the presumption is great that the defendant is guilty.”<sup>31</sup> In jurisdictions that permit money bail, there is a risk that judges will circumvent procedural protections and limits on detention by imposing unaffordable bond amounts.<sup>32</sup>

## The Problems with Money Bail

The money bail system imposes tremendous costs on the public, those who are detained, their families, and their communities. On an average day, the United States jails nearly half a million people who are presumed innocent and have not been convicted of a crime — many of whom are in jail only because they cannot afford to post bond.<sup>33</sup> With just over 4% of the world's population, the United States has almost 20% of the world's pretrial jail population.<sup>34</sup> Sifting through Department of Justice data from recent decades, the Prison Policy Initiative has determined that “[p]retrial detention is responsible for all of the net jail growth in last twenty years.”<sup>35</sup> Release on recognizance rates have dropped, while money bail imposition rates have increased.<sup>36</sup>

Money bail exacerbates the disparities of the criminal justice system. By nature, money bail discriminates against low-income people through bond amounts that are either burdensome or unaffordable. Because wealth and race are correlated, money bail disproportionately harms Black and Latinx defendants. Implicit and explicit racial biases make this worse. Recent empirical research finds that judges overpredict the risk of Black defendants committing crimes on pretrial release and underpredict the risk of white defendants committing crimes on pretrial release.<sup>37</sup> Accordingly, money bail is imposed more often on Black defendants than white defendants, and Black defendants receive higher bail amounts than white defendants.<sup>38</sup> A nationwide study has also found that Latinx and Black defendants “are more likely to be detained [pretrial] than similarly situated white defendants.”<sup>39</sup> Although most people in jail awaiting trial are men, the number of women detained pretrial has risen dramatically in recent decades.<sup>40</sup> A survey of people in prison indicates that LGBT people may face worse pretrial outcomes, but this issue is understudied and more research is needed.<sup>41</sup>

The consequences of pretrial detention are devastating. People who are jailed because they cannot afford to post bail may lose their jobs, their homes, and custody of their children.<sup>42</sup> A defendant’s family also suffers, even when someone is able to post bail, “because bail agents often require collateral and/or co-signers to support a bail bond contract. In many cases, this means that a family member or friend must co-sign the bond and put up his or her own assets—such as a home or personal property—as collateral.”<sup>43</sup>

People who cannot afford to post bail suffer worse case outcomes. As the Supreme Court has cautioned, a defendant detained pretrial “is hindered in his ability to gather evidence, contact witnesses, or otherwise prepare his defense.”<sup>44</sup> Innocent people who are detained often accept plea offers for time served simply to get out of jail.<sup>45</sup> Collecting recent social science scholarship, Professors Megan Stevenson and Sandra Mayson have found that, “[n]o fewer than five empirical studies published in the last year, deploying quasi-experimental design, have shown that pretrial detention causally increases a defendant’s chance of conviction, as well as the likely sentence length.”<sup>46</sup>

Unnecessary pretrial incarceration also has consequences for society at large. Research indicates that detaining a person pretrial increases the chances that the person will commit a crime in the future.<sup>47</sup> This can be true for jail stays as brief as two days.<sup>48</sup> American taxpayers spend approximately \$38 million a day — or \$14 billion a year — on pretrial detention.<sup>49</sup> Detention costs far exceed the costs of pretrial services or release on recognizance. Los Angeles County has determined that pretrial detention costs the county \$177 per day per person,<sup>50</sup> but release and conditional release cost the county between \$0 and \$26 dollars per day per person.<sup>51</sup>

Jurisdictions across the country are embroiled in civil rights litigation over contemporary bail practices.<sup>52</sup> In 2017, a federal court granted a habeas corpus motion and found San Francisco’s bail practices to be unconstitutional as applied to a particular defendant because he was detained solely because he could not afford his bond and the trial court had not assessed his ability to pay before setting the bond amount.<sup>53</sup> In 2018, the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals largely affirmed a district court’s preliminary injunction against Harris County, Texas, concluding that the pretrial-defendant plaintiffs are likely to succeed on a claim challenging the constitutionality of the county’s bail practices.<sup>54</sup> And in the midst of litigation,<sup>55</sup> the Chief Judge of Cook County, Illinois issued an order forbidding judges from setting bail beyond what a defendant can afford to pay.<sup>56</sup>

The Supreme Court has held that the Constitution prohibits states from depriving individuals of their liberty on the basis of wealth. In the context of financial obligations imposed on convicted individuals, the Su-

preme Court held that judges must consider a defendant’s individual circumstances — particularly the defendant’s ability to pay and the availability of alternative punishments — before incarcerating the defendant on the basis of unpaid fines.<sup>57</sup> These principles have even stronger application in the pretrial setting, where defendants are presumed innocent and thus have a stronger liberty interest. The U.S. Department of Justice has adopted this understanding of the constitutional requirements of a pretrial system. In an amicus brief in a lawsuit challenging bail practices in Georgia, the DOJ explained: “[A] bail scheme violates the Fourteenth Amendment if, without a court’s meaningful consideration of ability to pay and alternative methods of assuring appearance at trial, it results in the detention of indigent defendants pretrial.”<sup>58</sup>

## The Push for Reform

As the problems of money bail and pretrial detention have become more well known, the media, politicians, and the public have demanded reform. The editorial boards of the Los Angeles Times, Washington Post, and New York Times have all written about the need to abolish money bail.<sup>59</sup> Non-profit organizations are funding efforts to eliminate money bail in at least 36 states.<sup>60</sup> Almost forty community bail funds — non-profits that post bond for people held on unaffordable bail and that advocate to abolish the bail system — are active across the country.<sup>61</sup> Bail reform enjoys widespread and bipartisan support. Democratic Senator Kamala Harris and Republican Senator Rand Paul have introduced federal legislation that would encourage states to reform their bail practices.<sup>62</sup> And Senator Bernie Sanders recently introduced legislation to eliminate money bail at the federal level.<sup>63</sup> Organizations across the country officially support bail reform, including the American Bar Association,<sup>64</sup> the National Association of Pretrial Services Agencies,<sup>65</sup> the Conference of State Court Administrators,<sup>66</sup> the National Association of Counties,<sup>67</sup> the Conference of Chief Justices,<sup>68</sup> the American Jail Association,<sup>69</sup> the International Association of Chiefs of Police,<sup>70</sup> the Association of Prosecuting Attorneys,<sup>71</sup> and the National Association of Criminal Defense Lawyers.<sup>72</sup>

A number of jurisdictions across the country have already demonstrated that reforming money bail can reduce jail populations, protect the community, save money, and ensure that people return to court.<sup>73</sup> This guide provides principles that jurisdictions can use to create pretrial reforms that lower jail populations, ensure equal treatment, and protect public safety.

# PRINCIPLES FOR PRETRIAL REFORM

This section collects principles and best practices that emerged from interviews and correspondence with experts, a review of empirical studies, and independent research into the pretrial reforms of thirteen jurisdictions: Washington, D.C.; Kentucky; New Jersey; Cook County, Illinois; Santa Clara County, California; New Mexico; Maryland; Milwaukee and Dane Counties, Wisconsin; City and County of Denver and Mesa County, Colorado; and Multnomah and Yamhill Counties, Oregon.<sup>74</sup> In light of this research, this guide offers five principles for pretrial reform that will help jurisdictions eliminate the harms of money bail, promote equal justice under law, and maintain public safety:

1. Limit Pretrial Detention
2. Eliminate Money Bail
3. Tread Carefully with Risk Assessment Tools
4. Optimize Pretrial Services
5. Involve Stakeholders at Every Stage of Reform

## 1. Limit Pretrial Detention

### Use procedural safeguards to encourage release on recognizance

In too many places and for too long, prosecutors and judges have evaded the due process requirements for preventive detention by imposing bail amounts beyond what defendants can afford. Central to eliminating the harms of money bail is ensuring that courts provide robust due process protections for preventive detention and liberty-restricting conditions of release.

A just pretrial system requires a strong presumption in favor of unconditional release. As the Supreme Court reminds us “[i]n our society, liberty is the norm, and detention prior to trial or without trial is the carefully limited exception.”<sup>75</sup> The laws in many jurisdictions require judges to impose the “least restrictive . . . condition or combination of conditions that the judicial officer determines will reasonably assure the appearance of the person as required and the safety of any other person and the community.”<sup>76</sup> Complementary procedural protections ensure that judges follow this guidance to impose the least restrictive conditions.

The following protections should be incorporated into any procedures that restrict a defendant's liberty:

- Pretrial defendants should be afforded a presumption of unconditional release,<sup>77</sup> and pretrial detention should be permitted only for people charged with serious felony crimes.<sup>78</sup>
- For the court to consider a restriction on a defendant's pretrial liberty, the prosecution must file a motion for a separate hearing. This hearing should be held on the day of the defendant's first appearance or, if the prosecution or defense requests a continuance, soon after the first appearance (typically within three days).<sup>79</sup>
- Defense counsel should be present at this hearing and be given the opportunity to cross examine the prosecution's witnesses and present evidence.<sup>80</sup>
- To restrict a defendant's liberty, the prosecution should have the burden to prove by clear and convincing evidence that no less restrictive conditions of release will reasonably assure appearance at trial and safety of the community.<sup>81</sup>
- When detaining someone pretrial or otherwise restricting a defendant's liberty, the court should make a written finding on the record explaining why less restrictive conditions of release would be insufficient to protect the public or ensure that the defendant returns to court.<sup>82</sup>

## Make release decisions within 24 hours of arrest

Because even short stays in jail can have a negative effect on a person and undermine public safety, strict timeliness requirements for release decisions are necessary to ensure that people who should be released spend as little time in jail as possible. In Kentucky, Washington, D.C., and Yamhill County, Oregon, pretrial services agencies must complete a risk assessment, conduct a pretrial interview to determine indigency for appointing a public defender, and make a recommendation to the court within 24 hours of a defendant's arrest.<sup>83</sup> In New Jersey, courts must make pretrial release decisions within 48 hours of a defendant's arrest, and as a matter of practice the courts try to make these decisions within 24 hours. In 2017, for cases in which prosecutors did not file motions for preventive detention, New Jersey courts made 81.3% of release decisions within 24 hours and 99.5% of release decisions within 48 hours.<sup>84</sup>

Some jurisdictions allow for administrative or automatic release of certain defendants prior to an appearance in court. Kentucky allows pretrial services agencies to release many lower risk defendants without a judge's involvement.<sup>85</sup> In Kentucky, judges can also release people before first appearance and appointment of counsel.<sup>86</sup> New Jersey allows police officers to run a preliminary risk assessment during the booking process.<sup>87</sup>

The risk assessment's recommendations encourage police officers to issue summons to lower risk people rather than arrest them. This practice reduces the number of people cycling through jail and saves many people from spending even a single night in jail. In the last year, more than two-thirds of the people charged with crimes in the state were issued summons instead of being sent to jail.<sup>88</sup>

### **Appoint defense counsel before the first hearing**

Early appointment of defense counsel makes pretrial hearings more accurate and fair. Without defense counsel's advocacy, courts must make release decisions on piecemeal information about a defendant's circumstances. Judges and risk assessment tools rely on limited data that don't capture a full picture of someone's life and circumstances. A criminal record highlights only the negative parts of a person's past, and a police report contains only a fragmented description of an incident that has occurred. Defense counsel can contextualize this information and provide additional background information so that a judge can make a better-informed, individualized determination. Allowing defense attorneys to meet with their clients and read the pretrial services agency's reports before first appearance also allows defense counsel to correct any misinformation the court may otherwise receive.

## **2. Eliminate Money Bail**

Money bail is an ineffective tool for protecting the public or ensuring that people show up to court. Money bail is a condition of release: After a judge has set a bail amount, a defendant can pay that amount or a bail agent's fee and get out of jail.<sup>89</sup> This means that a defendant's release depends upon an ability to pay. Wealthy defendants walk free while poor defendants languish in jail. Other conditions of release can be more effective, more efficient, and fair.

Money bail's connection to public safety is tenuous at best. Bail is not a means of preventing or deterring a defendant from committing crimes before trial. In many jurisdictions, a defendant forfeits bail upon missing a court date but does not forfeit bail upon committing a new crime.<sup>90</sup> To be sure, some judges use bail as a covert method of preventive detention by setting bail higher than they think a defendant can afford. But using bail in this way is not only a gamble — a defendant may still gather enough money for release — it is also unconstitutional because it circumvents due process requirements for preventive detention. Under Supreme Court precedent, courts seeking to detain a person for dangerousness must provide protections such as a full adversarial hearing at which the defendant is represented by counsel and has the right to present and challenge evidence.<sup>91</sup> The judge must also make a finding that no conditions of release

would be sufficient to protect the community.<sup>92</sup> The Constitution does not permit courts to use money bail to circumvent these requirements.

Money bail is not necessary to ensure that defendants reappear for trial. A working group in Santa Clara County found “that most defendants who are released from custody pending trial will appear for their court dates without any financial incentive, and that many of those who miss a court appearance do so for mundane reasons such as lack of reliable transportation, illness, or inability to leave work or find childcare, rather than out of a desire to escape justice.”<sup>93</sup> The jurisdictions studied for this guide confirm that high reappearance rates can be achieved through pretrial release and thoughtful pretrial services such as automated court reminders. In Santa Clara County, which has taken steps to rely less on money bail and release more people pretrial, more than 95% of defendants reappear in court.<sup>94</sup> Washington D.C. releases 94% of defendants pretrial,<sup>95</sup> and 90% of them make their court dates.<sup>96</sup>

Rather than eliminate money bail, some jurisdictions have attempted to forbid judges from imposing unaffordable bail. But so long as money bail remains a possible condition of release, some judges may continue to illegally detain people on unaffordable bonds. This exact problem has emerged in Cook County, Illinois after initially promising reforms. Last year, the county enacted a rule requiring judges to make ability-to-pay determinations before setting bail to ensure that “no defendant is held in custody prior to trial solely because the defendant cannot afford to post bail.”<sup>97</sup> To ensure compliance with the new rule, the Chief Judge reassigned all of the judges who had previously made bail decisions and assigned new judges in their place. And yet, a community court watch program found that some Cook County judges continued to detain people by setting unaffordable bail bonds.<sup>98</sup>

If a jurisdiction chooses to retain money bail as a condition of release, the jurisdiction should require judges to make a finding on the record that the defendant can afford the bond amount and that no other conditions of release would be sufficient to ensure the defendant’s appearance in court. A review hearing should automatically be held if money bail is imposed and the defendant remains in custody for 24 hours.<sup>99</sup> But the only foolproof way to end illegal detention on unaffordable bail is the elimination of money bail.

### **3. Tread Carefully with Risk Assessment Tools**

Laws in many jurisdictions instruct judges to make pretrial decisions based on two assessments of risk: the risk of a defendant committing a crime pretrial and the risk of a defendant fleeing the jurisdiction or evading prosecution.<sup>100</sup> To assist judges in making these predictions, many

jurisdictions have adopted algorithmic risk assessment tools as part of their pretrial reforms. Risk assessment tools use historical data to label a particular defendant as low-to-high risk based on the rate at which people with similar characteristics were arrested or missed court dates while on pretrial release. Different tools draw from different defendant characteristics, which can include criminal history, length of employment, job status, or even zip code. For example, the Laura and John Arnold Foundation's Public Safety Assessment (PSA) looks to nine risk factors that include age, a defendant's criminal history, and a defendant's history of missed court appearances.<sup>101</sup> Based on these factors, the PSA ranks the person on a six-point scale from low to high risk for two pretrial risks, "failure to appear" and "new criminal activity."<sup>102</sup>

The appeal of a risk assessment tool is straightforward: Big data could help judges make more accurate, consistent, and transparent decisions.<sup>103</sup> An algorithm that is driven by millions of empirical data points may more efficiently and more accurately predict future behavior than a judge applying a one-size-fits-all bail schedule or making quick judgments based on limited information. If a jurisdiction uniformly adopts these tools, then pretrial decisions could be more consistent and less influenced by the whims or prejudices of individual judges. And if the risk assessment tools contain or reflect bias along racial, class, gender, or other lines, then the tools have some potential to be analyzed and adjusted — unlike judges, whose biases remain hidden within the inaccessible "black box" of their minds.

Although risk assessment tools have been a prevailing trend in bail reform, a growing number of civil rights groups, public figures, and academics have voiced serious concerns about their use. In July 2018, more than one hundred civil rights and community groups, including the ACLU and the NAACP, signed a statement opposing the use of pretrial risk assessment tools because they "threaten to further intensify unwarranted discrepancies in the justice system and to provide a misleading and undeserved imprimatur of impartiality for an institution that desperately needs fundamental change."<sup>104</sup> These groups argue that risk assessment tools fuel and perpetuate injustice because the tools are only as smart as the data that informs them, and the data informing the tools reflects the biases of a "profoundly flawed" system of justice.<sup>105</sup> These civil rights groups are not alone in expressing concerns over algorithmic risk assessments: former Attorney General Eric Holder has voiced similar concerns that these tools will reproduce racial disparities.<sup>106</sup> And in the book, *Against Prediction*, Professor Bernard Harcourt predicts that police and judicial use of algorithmic prediction tools will not only replicate but also exacerbate racial biases by providing a feedback loop that encourages greater targeting and punishment of communities of color.<sup>107</sup> Characterizing these risk assessment tools as "profile-based" rather than individualized, a Human Rights Watch report echoes concerns about racially

skewed data and also argues that the tools are too blunt, lumping defendants into broad categories of risk and failing to account for individual circumstances.<sup>108</sup>

Any jurisdiction considering the adoption or continued use of risk assessment tools should, at a minimum, consider the two main concerns with contemporary risk assessment tools:

**The true impact of pretrial risk assessment tools is still unknown and using the tools does not guarantee lower pretrial incarceration rates or equal treatment.**

Although some jurisdictions employing risk assessment tools have seen reductions in pretrial detention, missed court dates, and arrests of people on pretrial release, this is not universally true. In Lucas County, Ohio, pretrial detention rates increased by more than 10% after the county adopted the PSA.<sup>109</sup> Moreover, even within jurisdictions that have achieved positive outcomes, it's uncertain whether the risk assessment tools were responsible for that success or whether that success is due to other reforms that were adopted at the same time, changes in judicial culture, or other changes in the jurisdiction.<sup>110</sup>

It is also unclear if risk assessments are more accurate than judges at predicting defendants' risk of flight or risk of committing crimes while on release. In a recent study, researchers found that people anonymously recruited on the internet were as good as the COMPAS pretrial risk assessment tool at predicting whether defendants would commit pretrial offenses.<sup>111</sup> There has not been a similar side-by-side study comparing the accuracy of judges' assessments with the accuracy of algorithmic assessments.

Ongoing research should help to answer at least some of the lingering questions concerning the efficacy of risk assessment tools. The Access to Justice Lab at Harvard Law School is conducting randomized control trials in multiple jurisdictions that have adopted the PSA, including Dane County, Wisconsin, one of this guide's case studies.<sup>112</sup> Although the results won't be available for a few years, the research should indicate whether the PSA itself was responsible for changes in pretrial detention rates, missed court dates, and pretrial arrest rates in those jurisdictions.

**Risk assessment tools will reproduce the inaccuracies, disparities, and biases of the criminal history data that the tools use as training data.**

There is no accurate, unbiased source of data identifying who commits crimes.<sup>113</sup> Volumes of empirical research reveal that for the same conduct, Black and Latinx people are more likely to be arrested, prosecuted, convicted, and sentenced to harsher punishments.<sup>114</sup> These racial and class

disparities and biases shape and distort the criminal justice data that trains risk assessment tools.

Almost all risk assessment tools rely on arrest records as proxies for criminal activity, but arrest records are both under- and over-inclusive of the true crime rate. Arrest records are under-inclusive because they only chart law enforcement activity: Many crimes do not result in arrest.<sup>115</sup> According to FBI crime data for 2017, less than half of all reported violent crimes — rapes, robberies, murders, and aggravated assaults — resulted in an arrest.<sup>116</sup> And only 18% of reported property crimes result in an arrest. Arrest records are also over-inclusive because people are wrongly arrested and arrested for minor violations, including those that can't result in jail time. In many places, a significant number of arrests don't result in convictions — the Department of Justice's Bureau of Justice Statistics reports that, in America's 75 largest counties, one-third of *felony* arrests do not result in a conviction.<sup>117</sup>

Given the flaws inherent in the data, some advocates have concluded that risk assessments should not be used because they would further entrench racial and class biases within the pretrial process.<sup>118</sup> Others have acknowledged that bias is inherent in criminal justice data but still value risk assessments' potential as an imperfect improvement to the status quo.<sup>119</sup> From this perspective, criminal history data is already part of the pretrial decisionmaking process: Judges consider arrest records and prior offenses in their pretrial decisions. Keeping risk assessments out of the system doesn't keep criminal history data out. The argument is that if risk assessments can result in reductions of racial disparities and lower pretrial incarceration rates, then they're worth adopting. But it's still unknown whether risk assessments will achieve such results in practice, and it's likely that results will vary across jurisdictions.

As the case studies in this guide demonstrate, jurisdictions with high pretrial detention rates can include risk assessment tools as part of a reform package. But risk assessment tools do not by themselves guarantee reduced pretrial detention rates or a more equal pretrial system. Bail reform does not require risk assessment tools. These tools are, at their best, only one part of reform.

If a jurisdiction chooses to adopt a risk assessment tool, the following guidelines can help mitigate race- and wealth-based disparities, ensure

that defendants are assessed fairly and individually, and lower pretrial incarceration rates:

- Reject proxies for race and class as predictors of risk
- Be precise when characterizing risks
- Conform the risk assessment tool to state law
- Set risk thresholds that promote pretrial liberty
- Validate the algorithm for the local population
- Engage the community
- Retain judicial discretion and include procedural protections
- Collect data and make adjustments

### Reject proxies for race and class as predictors of risk

As Professor Sonja Starr has argued, risk assessment tools that use “demographic, socioeconomic, family, and neighborhood variables” are unconstitutional, unwise, and inaccurate.<sup>120</sup> Whether or not there is a statistical correlation between race or wealth with re-arrest rates or missed court dates, these inputs and their proxies are impermissible — both on moral grounds and under federal and state constitutional law.<sup>121</sup> A person should not be incarcerated pretrial based on the actions of people with similar skin color and economic circumstances. If the state determines that someone is too dangerous to be released, it should be because of an assessment of that person’s particular behavior, not because of that person’s race, neighborhood, and finances.

Risk assessment algorithms that use demographic and socioeconomic data are likely to replicate the money bail system’s wealth and race discrimination. Some risk assessment tools use wealth-based predictors for risk, such as renting rather than owning a home.<sup>122</sup> Within these jurisdictions, renting rather than owning a home can contribute as much to one’s risk score as having a history of revoked bond or supervision.<sup>123</sup> The core injustice of money bail is that a person’s freedom is dependent upon the amount of money she has. The rich experience one system of justice, while the poor experience another. Creating risk assessment tools that use wealth as a proxy for risk replicate that injustice but mask it behind the apparent neutrality of statistics and data.

These concerns have all the more force given that the predictive accuracy of risk assessment algorithms remains an open question. Including additional factors doesn’t necessarily result in better predictions. A recent study found that for predicting the recidivism outcomes of a Florida pretrial population, the inclusion of more factors did not result in better predictive accuracy.<sup>124</sup> An algorithmic tool that looked at only two factors — age and total number of previous convictions — performed better than a tool that considered seven factors.<sup>125</sup>

## Be precise when characterizing risks

Independent risks should have independent risk scores. Some contemporary risk assessment instruments produce one risk score, while other risk assessments generate separate scores for the risk of nonappearance and the risk of pretrial arrest.<sup>126</sup> There's no reason to conflate the two risks into one, because each of the risks may be mitigated by distinct conditions of release. Risk scores are meant to inform judicial decisionmaking rather than dictate an outcome. Separate scores allow a judge to more carefully consider release and conditions of release, and they allow pretrial services agencies to more efficiently address a defendant's needs and circumstances.

Risk scores should also be labeled accurately. Most risk assessments produce “new criminal activity” risk scores that purport to assess the risk that a defendant will engage in crime while on pretrial release.<sup>127</sup> In fact, these risk scores only assess the risk that a defendant will be arrested while on pretrial release. As noted previously, arrest records are both under- and over-inclusive of the unknown real rate of criminal activity, and are largely a measure of law enforcement activity. Risk scores should be accurately labeled the “risk of arrest” or “risk of re-arrest” — not the “risk of new criminal activity.”

## Conform the risk assessment tool to state law

Risk assessment tools should conform to the state law's pretrial decision-making requirements. This is especially important for assessments of risk of future dangerousness that lead to recommendations for preventive detention. In many jurisdictions, there are strict state constitutional law requirements surrounding the use of preventive detention. For example, the California Constitution guarantees defendants charged with non-violent felonies a right to conditional release.<sup>128</sup> This provision of state constitutional law places limits on which defendants a judge may preventively detain. Even if a risk assessment instrument were to determine that someone charged with a nonviolent felony represents a high risk of committing a crime pretrial, a judge could not preventively detain that person because the California Constitution guarantees that person's release. Therefore, whenever a defendant has been charged with a non-violent felony, any decisionmaking framework in use in California should conform to state law and recommend some form of release. Decisionmaking frameworks must be carefully designed so that they cannot issue recommendations that conflict with state law.

Similarly, when a judge is statutorily required to consider a specific risk, a judge should rely on a risk assessment tool only if the tool calculates risk in the way that the statute prescribes. To use another example from California, the state constitution allows for someone charged with a violent felony to be preventively detained only when there is “clear and con-

vincing evidence that there is a substantial likelihood the person’s release would result in great bodily harm to others.”<sup>129</sup> If California judges are to rely on a risk assessment tool when making preventive detention determinations for people charged with violent felonies, then that tool should measure the risk that a “person’s release would result in great bodily harm to others.”<sup>130</sup> A generalized risk that a person will be re-arrested for any crime is a different risk altogether. Risk assessment tools should not be relied upon for hearings in which the risk assessment tool calculates a different risk from the one that the judge is statutorily required to consider.

Jurisdictions may find that risk assessment tools can be useful in some pretrial contexts but not in others. State laws and constitutions tend to place more stringent procedural requirements on preventive detention than upon release and conditional release. Risk assessment tools are thus more likely to be helpful and appropriate for quickly and efficiently identifying people to be released on recognizance than for providing meaningful information when a judge must decide whether someone should be detained.

### Set risk thresholds that promote pretrial liberty

Preventive detention should be the exception, not the rule. Accordingly, risk assessment tools should reflect the presumption in favor of releasing defendants. Risk assessment tools use historical data to predict a defendant’s likelihood of missing court dates and committing a crime pretrial. But these predictions of risk are distinct from the tools’ subsequent recommendations of what risk levels to tolerate and who to release — often referred to as a tool’s “decisionmaking framework” or “decisionmaking matrix.”<sup>131</sup> The recommendation to release or detain someone is a policy determination and is not dictated by the underlying data.

If these decisionmaking components are calibrated to recommend pretrial incarceration or onerous conditions of release for an excessive number of defendants, local jail populations will increase and more people will be involved in the criminal justice system through pretrial monitoring.

Contemporary immigration practices reveal how policy choices for these decisionmaking frameworks dictate release and detention outcomes. For years, Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) has been using a risk assessment algorithm to determine whether someone arrested for an immigration violation should be detained or released on bail.<sup>132</sup> The tool previously recommended that some people be released and some people be detained.<sup>133</sup> But last year the decisionmaking framework was modified to recommend that everyone be detained. ICE now goes through the motions of using an algorithm to predict risk and inform decisionmaking, even though the release decision is predetermined. This is an extreme example of how pretrial release rates remain a policy choice distinct from

a risk assessment tool's prediction of risk. Policymakers should calibrate risk thresholds to promote pretrial liberty.

## Validate the algorithm for the local population

A necessary step for adopting any risk assessment instrument is to validate it for the local population.<sup>134</sup> Each risk assessment tool has been trained on a certain dataset and is therefore accurate for that training data. But the tool needs to be tested to make sure that it will be accurate for new data. Rather than adopt a risk assessment tool off the shelf, a jurisdiction should test the tool to see if it would remain accurate for that jurisdiction's pretrial population. If an assessment tool has poor predictive accuracy for the jurisdiction, the jurisdiction should not adopt it. The validation process uses existing court data to test how accurately the risk assessment tool would have predicted the pretrial behavior of recent defendants. To validate a risk assessment tool, jurisdictions typically rely on technical assistance from a university or non-profit organization.<sup>135</sup>

## Engage the community

Particularly with new and controversial elements of reform, like algorithmic risk assessment, broad community engagement and education must occur before changes are adopted. Community input should be solicited and considered before any risk assessment tools are deployed. Because these tools will judge members of the community and help determine their freedom, the public must have the opportunity for input. Before adopting these tools, public hearings should be held, and the public should have the opportunity for notice and comment. Community groups and advocacy groups should be included on government committees tasked with evaluating these tools.

Within the government, judges, attorneys, and pretrial officers should all understand the capabilities and limitations of risk assessment instruments. Assessing risk is only the first step in pretrial decisionmaking. The subsequent decisions to release, impose conditions, or detain, and the policies that guide and restrict those choices, are even more important.

Education is a necessary part of the implementation process. Before statewide reform was implemented in New Jersey, the state held training seminars for judges, attorneys, court personnel, local officials, and the public to ensure that everyone understood how the new system worked and how release and detention determinations were to be made.<sup>136</sup> Continuing education is also critical. Kentucky uses regularly scheduled judicial college trainings to update judges on new pretrial information and research.<sup>137</sup> Given the high level of bail reform activity around the country and the growing body of academic research, regular trainings are essential.

## Retain judicial discretion and include procedural protections

Risk assessment instruments must not be the sole basis for making detention determinations. These tools provide information. Judges must decide what to do with that information, along with other information provided by defense counsel, prosecutors, and pretrial services agencies.

To date, every jurisdiction that employs risk assessment tools allows judges to depart from the recommendations of the tool. This is important, given judges' longstanding role and depth of experience in pretrial decisionmaking. To encourage judges to consider the information provided by risk assessment tools and by pretrial services agencies, some jurisdictions have created procedural requirements for judges who wish to depart from the risk assessment recommendations. Before departing, a judge must make a finding on the record and write an explanation for the departure.<sup>138</sup> This is a practice that promotes transparency, accountability of the justice system to the community's priorities, and respect for defendants' rights.

## Collect data and make adjustments

Risk assessment tools cannot entirely avoid or fix the racial and class biases inherent in criminal justice data. But judges who currently make pretrial decisions are similarly influenced by implicit racial and class biases.<sup>139</sup> Unlike the human mind, risk assessment tools produce recommendations based on specific inputs and can be adjusted. Risk assessment tools should be regularly audited and reviewed to ensure that they produce fair and accurate outcomes. At the very least, jurisdictions should collect data about risk assessment performance, defendant outcomes, and judicial decisions. Some jurisdictions also track the cases in which prosecutors motioned for pretrial detention, along with the prosecution's success rate at these hearings.<sup>140</sup>

Robust data collection, especially as part of an automated system, makes tracking the success or failure of reforms easier and reveals where adjustments should be made. For example, regular data collection and review can reveal how and when certain judges deviate from the risk assessment recommendations. Consistent tracking and analysis also allow for recognition and examination of unexpected trends. This data should be made publicly available so that the public can hold the risk assessment instrument accountable to the community's values and priorities and so that researchers can study and improve upon existing systems.

## 4. Optimize Pretrial Services

Pretrial services agencies should provide services that are minimally intrusive and that are proven to help public safety or improve court appearance rates. Pretrial monitoring should be tailored to individual circumstances and should use the least restrictive means of reasonably assuring that the public will be safe and that a defendant will return to court.

As jurisdictions strive to release more people pending trial, they must also guard against imposing unnecessary conditions. Mandatory drug testing and treatment, mental health treatment, and electronic monitoring can be disruptive to peoples' employment and family lives, and yet research has not shown that these requirements improve pretrial outcomes.<sup>141</sup> In many cases, there are inexpensive and easily administrable alternatives that more effectively help people return to court and remain arrest-free.

Because the effects of many pretrial services remain largely unknown, jurisdictions should collect data and regularly reevaluate the services that they offer to ensure that the benefits outweigh the costs. Jurisdictions should explore new services that can encourage people to return to court, including subsidizing transportation to court, providing childcare in the courthouse, and attempting to contact a defendant who misses a court date before issuing a bench warrant.

### Use phone and text reminders

Calling or texting people to alert them of upcoming court dates is an effective, cost-saving tool for lowering failure-to-appear rates. Multnomah County, Oregon ran a pilot program that placed automatic calls to pretrial defendants to alert them of upcoming court dates. The program increased appearance rates by 31% and saved the county over a million dollars in eight months.<sup>142</sup> After the success of the pilot program, the county expanded the service countywide and has been saving money for more than a decade.<sup>143</sup> Just this year, a study of New York City found that text message reminders increased appearance rates by 26%.<sup>144</sup> Yamhill County, Oregon adopted web-based software that automatically calls defendants in either English or Spanish to remind them of their upcoming court dates.<sup>145</sup> Milwaukee County, Wisconsin employs a variety of communication methods, sending out automated reminders by email, text, and phone.<sup>146</sup> The academic literature reaffirms the success of court date reminders: Two empirical studies have each found that reminders increase appearance rates.<sup>147</sup>

## Limit in-person check-in requirements

Despite their ubiquity, mandatory in-person meetings with pretrial services officers are not supported by evidence. Across the country, a core pretrial service is the requirement to attend in-person meetings with a pretrial services officer on a weekly or monthly basis. But the few studies that have been conducted to evaluate this practice have been inconclusive, providing no reliable evidence that these meetings improve court-appearance rates or public safety.<sup>148</sup> Empirical studies of probation and parole supervision reveal that required meetings have no effect on future criminal activity but result in more technical violations.<sup>149</sup> In weighing the costs and benefits of this unproven practice, jurisdictions should keep in mind the burden that weekly in-person meetings can impose on defendants, given that people may have to travel a great distance, may have transportation issues, may have difficulty taking time off from work during business hours, and may have childcare responsibilities.

## Limit the use of electronic monitoring

Electronic monitoring and home arrest are very restrictive conditions and should be reserved for rare cases in which a defendant must be kept away from a specific area or person and preventive detention is the only alternative. Empirical studies have not found any conclusive evidence that electronic monitoring prevents flight or crime.<sup>150</sup> Interviewees across jurisdictions cautioned against an overreliance on electronic monitoring because of the outsized impact it can have on someone's life: Electronic ankle bracelets carry a stigma that can prohibit someone from gaining or maintaining employment and can disrupt family and social life.<sup>151</sup> For homeless people or for people whose work or childcare responsibilities do not allow them to sit by a power outlet for extended periods of time, keeping an electronic bracelet charged or keeping up with fees for electronic monitoring can be challenging or impossible.

## Refer clients to non-mandatory social services

In general, fewer mandatory conditions can lead to better case outcomes and can avoid setting defendants up to fail. Requiring substance abuse and mental health treatment can be ineffective and can make pretrial failure more likely when applied to low-risk defendants.<sup>152</sup> Some empirical research has shown that requiring defendants to participate in substance abuse testing and treatment does not result in better pretrial outcomes. In one study that split defendants into control and experimental groups, higher risk defendants reappeared in court and were re-arrested at the same rates, whether or not testing and treatment were required. But with lower-risk defendants, those who were required to receive testing and treatment were rearrested more often and reappeared in court less frequently.<sup>153</sup> In another study, required mental health treatment for defen-

dants across all risk categories did not result in any change in pretrial outcomes.<sup>154</sup> While referrals for needed social services may be helpful, jurisdictions should avoid making them mandatory.

### Consider community-sponsored services

In Santa Clara County, deep community engagement with pretrial processes has led to a new model for pretrial monitoring. With the advocacy and support of a community organization called Silicon Valley De-Bug, Santa Clara County is in the process of implementing “community-sponsored release” as an alternative to pretrial detention and specific, mandatory conditions of release.<sup>155</sup> Under community-sponsored release, defendants will be able to choose a community-based organization, such as a church or community group, that will support the defendant on release by providing services, such as court date reminders, transportation, and referrals to any needed social services.<sup>156</sup> This promising model of conditional release can help to engage the broader community in pretrial justice and can lessen some of the workload for a pretrial services agency while also tailoring pretrial support for a particular individual.

### Don't impose fees for pretrial services

The criminal justice system is a public good and all aspects of the system, including pretrial services, should be collectively funded through tax dollars. But in many jurisdictions, fees are charged for pretrial services. For example, judges frequently require defendants to submit to periodic drug testing, which can include fees of between \$15 and \$20 per test.<sup>157</sup> Some jurisdictions charge defendants a fee for pretrial monitoring, including electronic monitoring, which can run as high as \$900 per month.<sup>158</sup>

Fees associated with pretrial release conditions and services can distort sound policy decisionmaking and create perverse incentives and conflicts of interest. By externalizing the expense of pretrial services onto defendants, policymakers do not have to weigh the expense of those services against the public safety or court efficiency benefits they provide. For jurisdictions that partially fund their court system or other public institutions through pretrial services fees, there is a perverse incentive to maximize the number of defendants who receive fee-based conditions and to maximize the number of fee-based conditions a defendant receives.

If a defendant is acquitted or the charges are dropped, the defendant still has to pay any fees incurred for pretrial services.<sup>159</sup> This means that an innocent person can be forced to pay thousands of dollars for having been wrongfully arrested.<sup>160</sup> Criminal justice debt can have a profound effect on low-income defendants and can keep them ensnared in the criminal justice system for years.<sup>161</sup> If a payment plan is offered, the fees associated with these plans are often high and the terms are long. If someone misses a payment, additional fees can rack up. People facing criminal justice debt

may have to choose between paying down their debt and making child support payments or rent payments.

All this can be avoided by not charging fees for pretrial services and conditions of release. Mesa County, Colorado has changed its practices so that defendants are not charged fees for pretrial services.<sup>162</sup> One exception is that defendants pay for electronic monitoring if they can afford to pay for the cost, but no one is denied pretrial services if they cannot pay a fee, and people are not considered to be in violation of their conditions of release for not paying a fee.<sup>163</sup>

If a jurisdiction does charge fees for pretrial services, there should be careful inquiry into a defendant's ability to pay, and any fees should be graduated or waived accordingly.<sup>164</sup> Policymakers should be sure that robust ability-to-pay determination procedures are put into place and followed by judges and pretrial services personnel.

### **Make pretrial services an independent agency**

Pretrial services should be an independent agency with dedicated pretrial officers — not a part of the probation department and not staffed by probation officers. Pretrial services agencies have unique goals and a unique relationship to people accused of crimes that are not shared by probation departments. A pretrial services agency is concerned exclusively with ensuring court appearance and public safety, whereas probation can have broader goals including rehabilitation, collecting or monitoring restitution payments, and ensuring punishment for people who violate conditions of probation.<sup>165</sup> Probation is part of a criminal sentence after a finding of guilt, but pretrial services agencies work for people who are presumed innocent — many of whom will not be convicted of a crime. As a result, the Constitution guarantees people who are monitored by a pretrial services agency a greater liberty interest and more rights than people who have been convicted and are being supervised by a probation office.

Separating the offices that supervise people on probation and monitor people on pretrial release helps to ensure that these distinctions are respected by staff and understood by the community at large. Even if a pretrial services agency is housed as a unit within a probation department, the National Association of Pretrial Services Agencies' Standard on Pretrial Release recommends that pretrial services function as an independent entity within that department.<sup>166</sup> If a pretrial services agency must exist within a probation office, the Pretrial Justice Institute and the American Probation and Parole Association have identified strategies for differentiating pretrial services agencies from probation, including separate staff, training, and mission statements.<sup>167</sup>

## 5. Involve Stakeholders at Every Stage of Reform

Successful pretrial reform must include a broad coalition of stakeholders, including every entity that participates in any step of the pretrial process. The reform process needs to include, connect, and listen to judges, prosecutors, public defenders, law enforcement, civil rights and civil liberties groups, and community organizations, especially those that include people hurt by crime and people who have been incarcerated. Judges must be included as leaders in the reform process for reforms to reflect their expertise and to ensure that judges will be invested in the reforms that they will be administering. This coalition-building process should include identifying the beliefs and needs of all stakeholders and establishing a common understanding of the mission before beginning reform efforts. Across jurisdictions, a key to success has been the consensus-building value of in-person meetings of diverse stakeholders with different viewpoints, goals, and experiences.

Pretrial reform in New Jersey shows the benefits of deep stakeholder engagement. After the publication of a study exposing problems with pretrial justice in New Jersey, the Chief Justice of the state supreme court formed a committee of diverse stakeholders to begin considering reform.<sup>168</sup> From an early stage, the reform process involved the governor, judges, the Attorney General's Office, and the Public Defender's Office, community organizations, and civil rights and civil liberties groups.<sup>169</sup>

Throughout the process of reform, the judiciary has held regularly scheduled meetings with a variety of stakeholders and created a number of committees on which different stakeholders can serve. Even though there has not been unanimous agreement with every element of pretrial reform, the entire criminal justice community feels invested in and responsible for the success of the state's pretrial reform efforts.

Education can dispel unwarranted fear about departing from the status quo. As this guide shows, a number of jurisdictions can already demonstrate how mechanisms other than money bail can lower jail populations and improve public safety. Reform can gain and hold traction when stakeholders and the broader community understand the viability of alternatives. New Jersey in particular has made it a priority to engage and educate the public. The state hosted public forums in every county in the state and held special seminars to educate the news media about the particulars of reform.<sup>170</sup> The court website hosts training seminars, web videos, statistical reports, news stories, and live video feeds of pretrial hearings.<sup>171</sup> These educational efforts may have contributed both to New Jersey's success with reforms and also to sustained public support for the new pretrial system.

# CONCLUSION

Certain pretrial principles can lead to just pretrial outcomes and safe communities. Any locality attempting pretrial reforms would do well to limit pretrial detention, eliminate money bail, tread carefully with risk assessment tools, optimize pretrial services, and involve stakeholders at every stage of these reforms. The model bill for pretrial procedures and the case studies included in the appendices should further help to inform the reform process, but they are not an exhaustive set of pretrial reforms or jurisdictions worth studying.

The challenges ahead are not small. The money bail system is deeply entrenched. But money bail is not a necessary part of an effective pretrial program. By implementing smart, effective reforms, jurisdictions can lower pretrial detention rates and safeguard the right to pretrial liberty while maintaining or improving public safety.

# APPENDIX A:

## MODEL BILL FOR PRETRIAL PROCEDURES

This model bill codifies the pretrial procedure principles from Part III of this guide. The language has been modeled and borrowed from existing statutes but does not precisely match the laws of any particular jurisdiction.

### I. First Appearance and Pretrial Release Decision

1. The court shall make a pretrial release decision for a defendant without unnecessary delay, but in no case later than 24 hours after the defendant's arrest.
2. A court may order:
  - a. a defendant's release on personal recognizance, or
  - b. a detention and conditional release hearing, upon a motion of the prosecutor seeking this hearing.
3. There shall be a rebuttable presumption that the defendant's release on recognizance will reasonably assure the defendant's appearance in court, the safety of any other person or the community, and that the defendant will not obstruct or attempt to obstruct the criminal justice process.
4. When ordering that a defendant be released on recognizance, the court may also order that:
  - a. The defendant shall not commit a crime during the period of release.
  - b. The defendant shall avoid all contact with a victim of the alleged crime.
  - c. The defendant shall avoid all contact with witnesses who may testify concerning the offense that are named in the document authorizing the defendant's release or in a subsequent court order.
  - d. Pretrial services shall provide the defendant with reminders for all upcoming court dates via phone, text, or email.
  - e. Pretrial services shall provide the defendant with a referral to non-mandatory job training or medical, psychological, or psychiatric treatment, including treatment for drug or alcohol dependency.
5. A defendant released on recognizance shall not be assessed any fee or other monetary assessment related to processing the defendant's release.
6. When ordering a detention and conditional release hearing, the court may impose conditions of release or detain the defendant in jail until the hearing, unless the defendant has already been released from custody, in which case the court shall issue a notice to appear to compel the appearance of the defendant at the hearing.

**If a jurisdiction chooses to allow money bail as a condition of release the following provision may be included:**

**Monetary Bail**

1. A court may order that a defendant be released on monetary bail:
  - a. for the purpose of assuring the defendant's appearance in court,
  - b. not for the purpose of assuring the safety of any other person or the community.
2. There shall be a presumption that any condition(s) of release imposed shall be non-monetary in nature. Secured bond shall not be set by reference to a predetermined schedule of monetary amounts. The court shall not set a secured bond that a defendant cannot afford.
3. Prior to setting monetary bail, the court shall conduct an inquiry into the defendant's ability to pay monetary bail. This inquiry shall allow the prosecutor, defense counsel, and the defendant the opportunity to provide the court with information pertinent to the defendant's ability to pay monetary bail. This information may be provided by proffer and may include statements by the defendant's relatives or other people who are present at the hearing and have information about the defendant's ability to pay monetary bail. All information shall be admissible if it is relevant and reliable, regardless of whether it would be admissible under the rules of evidence applicable at criminal trials.
4. In an order setting monetary bail, the court must issue written findings explaining:
  - a. why no non-monetary conditions of release will reasonably assure the defendant's appearance in court,
  - b. how the defendant is presently able to pay the bond amount to secure his or her release, and
  - c. why the bond amount is lowest amount necessary to reasonably ensure the defendant's appearance in court.
5. If, 24 hours after the imposition of money bail, a defendant continues to be detained, that defendant is entitled to a detention and conditional release hearing.

## II. Detention and Conditional Release Hearing

1. Before trial, the court may order that a defendant be released on conditions or may order the detention of a defendant charged with [category of offenses within the jurisdiction that are eligible for pretrial detention], only if
  - a. the court grants a prosecutor's motion for a detention and conditional release hearing, and
  - b. after a hearing the court finds clear and convincing evidence that no less restrictive conditions would reasonably assure the defendant's appearance in court, the safety of any other person or the community, and that the defendant will not obstruct or attempt to obstruct the criminal justice process.
2. A prosecutor may file a motion for a detention and conditional release hearing at any time, including before or after a defendant's pretrial release.
3. If the defendant is in custody, the hearing shall be held no later than the day of the defendant's first appearance in court, unless the defendant or prosecutor seek a continuance. If the prosecutor seeks a continuance, the hearing will be held in an expedited manner and no later than three days after the defendant's first appearance. If the defendant seeks a continuance, the hearing will be held no later than seven days after the defendant's first appearance.
4. At the hearing, the defendant has the right to be represented by counsel. If the defendant is financially unable to obtain adequate representation, the defendant has the right to have counsel appointed. The defendant shall be afforded an opportunity to testify, to present witnesses, to cross-examine witnesses who appear at the hearing, and to present information by proffer or otherwise. Testimony of the defendant given during the hearing shall not be admissible on the issue of guilt in any other judicial proceeding, but shall be admissible in any future hearing to determine whether the defendant subsequently violated a condition of release or committed a crime while on release.
5. In determining conditions of release or detention, the court may take into account information concerning:
  - a. the nature and circumstances of the offense charged;
  - b. the weight of the evidence that could be presented against the defendant at trial, with the court allowed to consider the admissibility of any evidence sought to be excluded;
  - c. the history and characteristics of the defendant, including:
    - i. the defendant's character, physical and mental condition, employment, community ties, family connections and obligations, past conduct, history of drug or alcohol abuse, criminal history, and record concerning appearance at court proceedings; and
    - ii. whether, at the time of the current offense or arrest, the defendant was on probation, parole, or on other release pending trial, sentencing, appeal, or completion of a sentence for an offense under federal law, or the law of this or any other state;

- d. the specific danger to any other person or the community that would be posed by the defendant's release, if applicable;
  - e. the nature and seriousness of the risk of obstructing or attempting to obstruct the criminal justice process that would be posed by the defendant's release, if applicable; and
  - f. any recommendations from the pretrial services agency.
6. In a release order imposing conditions of release, the court must:
    - a. include a written statement that sets forth all the conditions to which the release is subject, in a manner sufficiently clear and specific to serve as a guide for the person's conduct;
    - b. advise the person of:
      - i. the penalties for violating a condition of release, including the penalties for committing an offense while on pretrial release; and
      - ii. the consequences of violating a condition of release, including immediate arrest or issuance of a warrant for the person's arrest; and
    - c. include written findings of fact and a written statement of the reasons for the conditions imposed, including the reason no less restrictive conditions would reasonably assure the defendant's appearance in court or the safety of any other person or the community, or that the eligible defendant will not obstruct or attempt to obstruct the criminal justice process, except for the following conditions:
      - i. The defendant shall not commit a crime during the period of release.
      - ii. The defendant shall avoid all contact with a victim of the alleged crime.
      - iii. The defendant shall avoid all contact with witnesses who may testify concerning the offense that are named in the document authorizing the defendant's release or in a subsequent court order.
      - iv. Pretrial services shall provide the defendant with a referral to non-mandatory job training or medical, psychological, or psychiatric treatment, including treatment for drug or alcohol dependency.
  7. The court may not order the defendant to pay all or a portion of the costs of any conditions of pretrial release. A defendant shall not be assessed any fee or other monetary assessment related to processing the defendant's release.
  8. The court may, by subsequent order and without a hearing, permit the release of a detained defendant or remove conditions of release.
  9. If, 24 hours after the imposition of conditions of release, a defendant continues to be detained, that defendant is entitled to a re-hearing.
  10. A defendant may appeal an order of conditional release.
  11. Regarding pretrial detention, there shall be a rebuttable presumption that release or release with conditions would reasonably assure the defendant's appearance

in court, the safety of any other person or the community, and that the eligible defendant will not obstruct or attempt to obstruct the criminal justice process.

12. In a detention order, the court must include written findings of fact and a written statement of the reasons for detaining the defendant before trial, including the reason no less restrictive conditions would reasonably assure the defendant's appearance in court or the safety of any other person or the community, or that the eligible defendant will not obstruct or attempt to obstruct the criminal justice process.
13. A defendant may appeal an order of pretrial detention. The appeal shall be heard in an expedited manner. The defendant shall be detained pending the disposition of the appeal.
14. The detention and conditions of release hearing may be reopened, before or after a determination by the court, at any time before trial, if the court finds changed circumstances or finds information that was not known to the court, the prosecutor, or the defendant at the time of the hearing and that these changed circumstances or new information have a material bearing on the issue of whether there are conditions of release that will reasonably assure the defendant's appearance in court, the safety of any other person or the community, or that the defendant will not obstruct or attempt to obstruct the criminal justice process. Upon a motion of the prosecutor alleging that the defendant has committed a new crime or has violated a condition of release while on release from custody before trial, the court may reopen the hearing.

# APPENDIX B:

## CASE STUDIES

This appendix describes the pretrial reforms in thirteen jurisdictions, organized under four headings:

### Pioneers of Reform

**Washington, D.C.** and **Kentucky** have been pioneers of pretrial reform for decades. Both jurisdictions have eliminated the commercial bail bond industry, have robust pretrial services agencies, and rely on risk assessment tools to inform release decisions.

### Recent Changes, Promising Outcomes

**New Jersey, Cook County, Illinois,** and **Santa Clara County, California** have all dramatically overhauled their pretrial processes in recent years, increasing pretrial release, reducing or eliminating reliance on money bail, and adopting risk assessment instruments to guide judicial decisionmaking. With the support of local stakeholders and engagement with civic groups, each of these three jurisdictions has reshaped its pretrial processes from top to bottom. Although reform is still ongoing in each jurisdiction, the short-term outcomes are positive.

### Reform without Algorithms

Although much of the discussion over bail reform centers on algorithmic risk assessment tools, procedural protections against unnecessary pretrial detention are integral to reform. **New Mexico** and **Maryland** have recently implemented legislation and court rules that promote pretrial release and reduce reliance on money bail.

### Snapshots of Local Innovation

Much of the reporting on pretrial reform focuses on state legislation and state supreme court rulings and rules. But some localities have improved pretrial justice independent of statewide authority. This section captures how **Milwaukee and Dane Counties, Wisconsin;** **City and County of Denver and Mesa County, Colorado;** and **Multnomah and Yamhill Counties, Oregon** have independently reformed pretrial justice in their communities by methods that include investing in pretrial services, finding cost-effective ways to increase court appearance rates, and empirically evaluating risk assessment tools.

Each of the jurisdictions studied continues to work to improve their pre-trial practices, and none should be understood as a complete and perfected model of reform.

# PIONEERS OF REFORM

## Washington, D.C.

### *Major reforms:*

- Strong Presumption of Pretrial Release
- Strict Timeliness Requirements and Procedural Protections
- Risk Assessment
- Pretrial Services

Since the 1960s, Washington, D.C. has been a leader in pretrial reform by reducing reliance on money bail and providing pretrial services. The district has a strong presumption of pretrial release, strict timeliness requirements for assessing a defendant after arrest, and procedural protections for preventive detention. The district uses a risk assessment tool that it developed. Pretrial services are housed in an independent agency and services range from court date notifications to mental health treatment to halfway house placement. D.C.'s efforts have been highly successful. 94% of defendants are released pretrial — of this group, 91% make their scheduled court dates and 98% are not arrested for a violent crime while awaiting trial.<sup>172</sup>

## The Reform Process

Bail reform in Washington, D.C. began in 1963, when the District of Columbia Junior Bar Association wrote a report about conditions in the city's jail, detailing how the majority of jail inmates were defendants who could not afford bail.<sup>173</sup> In response to the report, the Ford Foundation funded the D.C. Bail Project at Georgetown Law School, which provided judges with background information about a defendant's ties to the community to help judges make more informed decisions about release.<sup>174</sup> Through a series of congressional acts in the late 1960s and early 1970s, the D.C. Bail Project became the Pretrial Services Agency for the District of Columbia with an expanded set of pretrial services and staff.<sup>175</sup> By 1971, 56% of all defendants were released on non-financial conditions; by 1975, the rate was 70%.<sup>176</sup>

The most recent substantial reform happened in 1992, when the city council passed the D.C. Bail Reform Act.<sup>177</sup> According to a contemporaneous memo from that time, the council “recognized that an over-dependence on cash bonds, coupled with delays in bringing defendants to trial, resulted in lengthy pretrial detention of too many defendants, a

disproportionate number of whom were poor.”<sup>178</sup> To address this concern, the Bail Reform Act created a set of guidelines that virtually eliminated money bail.<sup>179</sup>

## Key Reforms

### Strong Presumption of Pretrial Release

The 1992 Bail Reform Act covers pretrial release and detention.<sup>180</sup> It sets out a presumption of unconditional pretrial release.<sup>181</sup> If a judge determines that more restrictive conditions than personal recognizance or unsecured bond are required, the judge must impose the “least restrictive . . . condition or combination of conditions that the judicial officer determines will reasonably assure the appearance of the person as required and the safety of any other person and the community.”<sup>182</sup> The judge cannot impose money bail that results in someone’s pretrial detention, and can impose financial conditions only to assure the defendant’s appearance at court proceedings, not in order to protect public safety.<sup>183</sup>

### Strict Timeliness Requirements and Procedural Protections

The pretrial services agency is required by law to interview “any person detained pursuant to law or charged with an offense in the District of Columbia who is to appear before a judicial officer.”<sup>184</sup> Defendants are interviewed within 24 hours of arrest.<sup>185</sup>

D.C.’s statutory scheme provides for preventive detention in certain cases.<sup>186</sup> In the following instances, the judge must hold a hearing to determine if any condition or set of conditions short of detention will reasonably assure the appearance of the defendant and the safety of the community:

1. the defendant has been charged with a crime of violence or dangerous crime;
2. defendant has been charged with obstruction of justice;
3. there is a “serious risk” that the defendant will either obstruct or try to obstruct justice or “threaten, injure, or intimidate, or attempt to threaten, injure, or intimidate a prospective witness or juror”; or
4. there is a serious risk that the defendant will abscond.<sup>187</sup>

In determining whether conditions of release exist that will assure the appearance of the defendant and the safety of the community, the judge should examine the following factors:

1. “the nature and circumstances of the offense charged,”
2. “the weight of the evidence against the person,”

3. “the history and characteristics of the person,” and
4. “the nature of the danger to any person or the community that would be posed by the person’s release.”<sup>188</sup>

The government has the burden to prove by clear and convincing evidence that no conditions of release will reasonably assure appearance at trial and safety of the community.<sup>189</sup> The pretrial detention statute also contains a rebuttable presumption that “no condition or combination of conditions of release will reasonably assure the safety of any other person and the community” if the judicial officer finds by probable cause that the defendant committed one of an enumerated list offenses, including armed robbery, injuring a police officer, and carrying a firearm without a license.<sup>190</sup>

### Risk Assessment

The pretrial services agency has a propriety risk assessment tool that uses information about a defendant obtained through an interview with a pretrial services officer.<sup>191</sup> The District of Columbia does not publically reveal all of the factors its risk assessment tool considers or the weight it gives to those factors, although some limited information about the tool has been released. For example, the risk assessment instrument considers a defendant’s prior missed court appearances, “previous dangerous and violent convictions, suspected substance use disorder, current relationship to the criminal justice system, among others.”<sup>192</sup> The risk assessment tool produces one risk score that combines the risk of missing court dates with the risk of re-arrest.<sup>193</sup>

After the pretrial interview, the pretrial officer prepares a report that a judge must consider when determining release and level of monitoring, although the judge is not bound by the pretrial services agency’s recommendations.<sup>194</sup> The report includes “criminal history, lock-up drug test results, risk assessment, treatment needs and verified defendant information (residence, employment status, community ties, etc.).”<sup>195</sup>

### Pretrial Services

Pretrial services is an independent agency that is not housed within probation.<sup>196</sup> Based on the defendant’s risk level and specific needs, the pretrial services agency recommends release conditions, which may include notification of court dates, drug testing, substance abuse treatment, mental health treatment, stay-away orders, meetings with a pretrial services officer, halfway house placement, and electronic monitoring.<sup>197</sup> In addition to monitoring, the agency’s Social Services and Assessment Center connects defendants to resources like employment assistance, housing, and other social services.<sup>198</sup> Eligible defendants may also volunteer to participate in Drug Court.<sup>199</sup> The pretrial services agency also supervises defendants in a diversion program in which defendants are placed in treatment centers.<sup>200</sup>

Pretrial services officers may recommend that defendants with substance abuse issues or mental health disorders enter a twenty-eight day residential treatment program.<sup>201</sup> This program assesses and treats drug and mental health problems, teaches life skills, and helps people transition into outpatient treatment programs.<sup>202</sup>

## Outcomes

Washington D.C. has succeeded in maximizing both non-monetary release and positive pretrial outcomes. The District releases 94% of defendants pretrial.<sup>203</sup> Data from 2012 through 2016 show that in each year between 88% and 90% of people released while awaiting trial remained arrest-free.<sup>204</sup> Each year, between 98% and 99% of released defendants were not arrested for violent crimes.<sup>205</sup> And between 88% and 90% of released defendants made their scheduled court dates.<sup>206</sup>

The D.C. pretrial release system did suffer some bad publicity when, in late May 2016, a man on supervised release fatally shot someone.<sup>207</sup> The man had a GPS monitoring device attached to his prosthetic leg which he left at home.<sup>208</sup> And in 2015, a man released on a misdemeanor charge was charged in a fatal stabbing two days after release.<sup>209</sup> The pretrial services agency accepted responsibility for these incidents, noting that human error is always an issue but that the overwhelming majority of defendants released are not re-arrested.<sup>210</sup> D.C. did not retreat from any elements of its pretrial system as a result of these incidents.

One problem remaining in D.C.'s pretrial release process is the rebuttable presumption that no condition or combination of conditions will reasonably assure public safety or appearance when a defendant is charged with certain offenses.<sup>211</sup> An automatic preventive detention hearing based on the offense charged, rather than risk of reoffending, fails to take into account the individual situation of each defendant.<sup>212</sup> It also ties detention hearings to the choices of prosecutors, who have wide discretion in charging, and raises the risk of undue incarceration based on inappropriate charging decisions.<sup>213</sup>

# Kentucky

## *Major Reforms:*

- Statewide Risk Assessment
- Automatic Release for Low-to-Moderate Risk Defendants Facing Low-Level Charges
- Timeliness Requirements
- Procedural Protections
- Pretrial Services and Court Date Reminders

Kentucky has a number of procedural protections for people accused of crimes, including presumptions of release and requirements that judges impose the least onerous conditions necessary to reasonably ensure reappearance and public safety. The pretrial services agency supervises a small percentage of the people on pretrial release and gives all defendants phone-call reminders for upcoming court dates. With relatively high levels of pretrial release, Kentucky also has high levels of pretrial success with low failure-to-appear and re-arrest rates. At the same time, although Kentucky law only allows for preventive detention in capital cases, judges detain defendants by imposing money bail beyond what they think a defendant can afford. Kentucky uses the Laura and John Arnold Foundation's Public Safety Assessment statewide. The state has recently implemented a program that allows the pretrial services agency to automatically release low-to-moderate risk individuals facing low-level charges without requiring a hearing before a judge.

## **The Reform Process**

Kentucky has been a leader in the pretrial field since 1976, when it banned commercial bail bonds and established pretrial services.<sup>214</sup> Since that time, Kentucky has continually improved its pretrial systems. Nearly a decade ago, Kentucky was an early adopter of risk assessment tools.<sup>215</sup> The state used its own proprietary risk assessment model before switching to the PSA in 2013. The PSA has proven to be a quicker and less interview-intensive method of identifying and releasing people who were unlikely to miss their court dates or to be rearrested.<sup>216</sup> Kentucky continues to explore new methods of pretrial reform: After a successful pilot program, the state recently launched a statewide administrative release program that allows for certain defendants to be released without requiring a hearing before a judge.<sup>217</sup>

# Key Reforms

## Statewide Risk Assessment

Kentucky currently uses the PSA as a statewide risk assessment tool.<sup>218</sup> Even though the PSA does not require an in-person interview, pretrial officers meet directly with defendants after arrest and booking to verify a defendant's identity, check a defendant's veteran status, and determine if a defendant is indigent and needs a public defender.<sup>219</sup> After conducting an interview, a pretrial officer calculates the defendant's risk score. Once the risk score is ready, the officer contacts the judge and presents the defendant's risk score and release recommendation.<sup>220</sup> In predicting the defendant's risk of committing a pretrial crime or failing to appear, the PSA looks only at the defendant's criminal history, charging documents, and age.<sup>221</sup>

## Automatic Release for Low-Risk Defendants

In 2013, Kentucky piloted an Administrative Pretrial Release Program in 20 out of 120 counties.<sup>222</sup> The state expanded the program to all counties in 2017. Designed to expedite release and increase efficiency by reserving court resources for evaluating higher-risk defendants, the program automatically releases lower risk defendants.<sup>223</sup>

Under this program, pretrial officers can order the release on recognition of eligible defendants immediately after running the PSA and without presenting those findings to a judge. A defendant is eligible for release if:

1. their PSA risk score is low-to-moderate, and
2. their current charge is a non-violent, non-sexual misdemeanor.<sup>224</sup>

Judges in each jurisdiction are permitted to expand the group of eligible defendants to include certain low-level felonies.<sup>225</sup> All other defendants must be presented to a judge for a release decision.<sup>226</sup>

## Timeliness Requirements

Kentucky law, rules, and practices require pretrial services officers and judges to make timely release decisions. The pretrial services agency must conduct the risk assessment and make a release recommendation to the court within 24 hours of a defendant's arrest.<sup>227</sup> If a defendant is still in custody 24 hours after the judge's initial release decision — typically because the defendant has been unable to post bond — the judge must conduct a review of the conditions of release.<sup>228</sup> This review often takes place at an arraignment the next day in the presence of defense counsel and the prosecution.<sup>229</sup>

## Procedural Protections

Kentucky has strong presumptions in favor of release and procedural protections for people accused of crimes. By statute, release on recognizance is the default pretrial disposition.<sup>230</sup> All defendants are considered bailable, except defendants in capital cases where “proof is evident or the presumption is great that the defendant is guilty.”<sup>231</sup> Even though judges are not permitted to detain the vast majority of defendants, judges can impose conditions of release rather than release them on recognizance.<sup>232</sup> If a judge imposes money bail as a condition of release, the judge must consider the person’s ability to pay when setting the bail amount.<sup>233</sup>

Judges may also impose specific release conditions, including release to custody of another, restrictions on travel, and the payment of money bond.<sup>234</sup> Judges must impose the “least onerous conditions” that are likely to ensure the defendant’s appearance.<sup>235</sup> There are some mandatory release conditions for felony sex offenders, violent offenders, and people with certain substance abuse problems.<sup>236</sup> If a defendant has a history of drug or alcohol abuse, the court can impose drug and alcohol testing as a condition of release.<sup>237</sup> The court can charge a fee not exceeding the cost of the test and analysis, but the courts can also waive this fee for indigent people.<sup>238</sup> In practice, courts do not waive this fee because drug testing is done by private companies that charge per test and the courts do not have money allocated to pay for drug testing.<sup>239</sup>

At any point prior to trial, either the prosecution or defense can file a written motion requesting a change of release conditions.<sup>240</sup> The moving party must demonstrate either a material change in circumstances or a substantial risk of non-appearance.<sup>241</sup>

## Pretrial Services and Court Date Reminders

Kentucky’s statewide pretrial services agency interviews defendants, conducts risk assessments, makes release recommendations to the court, and monitors people on pretrial release.<sup>242</sup> Kentucky’s pretrial services staff are assigned across the state based on need. Larger counties have multiple full-time staff members, whereas rural counties that may process as few as ten arrests per month are serviced by regional staff.<sup>243</sup> The pretrial services agency is part of the court system and its budget is allocated by the court. The court’s overall budget is determined by the legislature.<sup>244</sup> The state pays for pretrial services, while the counties fund jails. Thus, the counties enjoy the jail cost savings from higher release rates while the state accepts the cost of providing pretrial services.<sup>245</sup>

The pretrial services agency currently notifies every released defendant of upcoming court dates through automated text messages. The agency manually calls people whose phones can’t receive text messages.<sup>246</sup>

## Outcomes

Since banning the commercial bail bonds industry and instituting pretrial services over forty years ago, Kentucky has built a long track record of high appearance and low pretrial offense rates while imposing minimal pretrial monitoring. In recent years Kentucky has released around 70% of pretrial defendants,<sup>247</sup> more than 90% of whom are released within three days of arrest.<sup>248</sup> Typically less than 10% of those released miss court dates or are re-arrested while on release.<sup>249</sup> Only half of one percent of people released pretrial are rearrested for a violent felony (murder, non-negligent manslaughter, forcible rape, robbery, or aggravated assault).<sup>250</sup> While Kentucky's 30% rate of pretrial detention is lower than the pretrial detention rate of many states, it's also much higher than jurisdictions with single-digit detention rates like Washington, D.C., and New Jersey. Moreover, judges in Kentucky are only able to detain these defendants by imposing money bond beyond what a defendant can afford, because the state constitutional law does not allow for detention outside of capital cases.

Neither adopting a risk assessment tool nor switching from a proprietary risk assessment tool to the PSA meaningfully impacted pretrial incarceration rates or judicial behavior in Kentucky. Empirical research by Professor Megan Stevenson reveals that the mandated adoption of risk assessment tools in 2011 “led to only a trivial increase in pretrial release.”<sup>251</sup> But the method of release did change: Judges imposed money bail in fewer cases and instead released people on their own recognizance or non-monetary conditions.<sup>252</sup> Although judges initially adhered to release recommendations when risk assessments were first introduced, judges have drifted away from the recommendations over time.<sup>253</sup> Judges have also been reluctant to follow release recommendations at the first bail setting. According to the study, “[i]f judges followed the recommendations associated with the risk assessment, 90% of defendants would be granted immediate non-financial release. In practice, only 29% are released on non-monetary bond at the first bail-setting.”<sup>254</sup>

The switch from Kentucky's proprietary risk assessment to the PSA had limited impact. According to a study conducted six months after Kentucky adopted the PSA, the change helped the state reduce crime among defendants on pretrial release by 15%, while increasing the percentage of defendants released before trial.<sup>255</sup> But Stevenson's more recent empirical study examines trends over a longer timeline and reveals that the switch from Kentucky's own risk assessment tool to the PSA has had “essentially no effect on releases, failures-to-appear, pretrial crime, or racial disparities in detention.”<sup>256</sup>

The limited impact of risk assessment tools and the apparent judicial deviation from statutory and constitutional requirements for pretrial detention should not discourage other jurisdictions from adopting some of

Kentucky's pretrial practices. Both empirical studies predate Kentucky's administrative release program, which may increase pretrial release rates and should reduce the amount of time some defendants spend in jail. And Kentucky's longstanding timeliness requirements and procedural protections have a proven track record of keeping release rates relatively high even if adoption of risk assessment tools were not able to improve those numbers.

# RECENT CHANGES, PROMISING OUTCOMES

## New Jersey

### *Major Reforms:*

- Risk Assessment
- Technological Overhaul for Case Management
- Pretrial Services
- Procedural Protections for Preventive Detention
- Sustained Stakeholder Engagement and Education

In 2017, New Jersey overhauled its pretrial justice system. Key reforms include the creation of a statewide pretrial services agency, a state constitutional amendment allowing preventive detention, a robust set of procedural protections concerning preventive detention, and statewide use of pretrial risk assessments. System actors and advocates were involved in every stage of the reform process and remain engaged through committee meetings, solicitation of public comments on potential revisions, and litigation. Initial results have been promising: New Jersey’s jail population decreased by 20% in the first year of reforms.<sup>257</sup> This 20% decrease followed a 15% decrease in jail population during the two preceding years in which the state considered reforms and educated system actors.<sup>258</sup>

## The Reform Process

In 2013, the Drug Policy Alliance published a study that found that pretrial detainees made up nearly three-fourths of New Jersey’s jail population.<sup>259</sup> More than a third of these pretrial detainees remained in jail only because they could not afford bail.<sup>260</sup> More than 10% were detained because they were unable to post bail of \$2,500 or less.<sup>261</sup> The system disproportionately affected poor defendants and people of color, as over two-thirds of the New Jersey jail population were Black or Latinx.<sup>262</sup>

In response to the study, the Chief Justice of the New Jersey Supreme Court gathered system actors — including judges, prosecutors, public defenders, private counsel, court administrators, and local government staff — to form a committee to consider pretrial reform.<sup>263</sup> In its 2014 report, the committee concluded that the state’s existing pretrial system suffered from a “dual system error” of 1) detaining poor, low-risk defendants and 2) releasing wealthier, high-risk defendants.<sup>264</sup> On any given day,

the state was detaining around 9,000 pretrial defendants, at an average cost of about \$100 per detainee per day.<sup>265</sup> The committee recommended that New Jersey transition to a “risk-based” system, in which a defendant’s likelihood of missing a court date and his or her danger to the community would guide pretrial release decisions.<sup>266</sup> Believing that this system would require greater monitoring of released defendants, the committee also recommended that the state provide effective pretrial release services.<sup>267</sup> In developing these recommendations, the committee drew support from the experience of other jurisdictions — in particular the District of Columbia,<sup>268</sup> Kentucky,<sup>269</sup> and Virginia<sup>270</sup> — as well as New Jersey’s own success using risk-based assessments in the juvenile justice system.<sup>271</sup>

In 2014, the state legislature passed and the governor signed the New Jersey Bail Reform Act,<sup>272</sup> which adopted many of the committee’s recommendations, including establishing a pretrial services agency and adopting a risk assessment instrument.<sup>273</sup> Following the adoption of this legislation, New Jersey voters approved a state constitutional amendment allowing preventive pretrial detention.<sup>274</sup> Both the Bail Reform Act and the constitutional amendment went into effect on January 1, 2017.<sup>275</sup>

## Key Reforms

### Risk Assessment

Under the new statutory scheme, a defendant’s risk of nonappearance and threat to public safety determine if the defendant is released and under what conditions, if any. There is a presumption in favor of “non-monetary” conditions of release, allowing the use of money bail only in situations where “no other conditions . . . will reasonably assure the . . . defendant’s appearance in court.”<sup>276</sup> If non-monetary conditions are set, those conditions must be “the least restrictive condition[s]” determined to reasonably assure the defendant’s appearance at trial, the safety of any person or the community, or the integrity of the criminal justice process.<sup>277</sup> For example, courts will release a low-risk defendant on the condition that the defendant will be reminded of the court date by a text message or phone call from the pretrial services agency, but courts will release a high-risk defendant on more restrictive conditions, such as electronic monitoring and house arrest.

To assess a defendant’s risk, New Jersey uses the Laura and John Arnold Foundation’s Public Safety Assessment, which was validated using a retrospective study of New Jersey cases.<sup>278</sup> Under the New Jersey Bail Reform Act, a court must make a pretrial release decision within 48 hours of a defendant’s arrest, during which time the pretrial services agency will prepare a risk assessment along with recommendations for conditions of release.<sup>279</sup> In practice, courts make these decisions within 24 hours.<sup>280</sup> These recommendations are determined by a decisionmaking framework that takes into account the current charge, whether the defendant is

already on pretrial release, and the risk assessment score to recommend one of four levels of pretrial monitoring or pretrial detention.<sup>281</sup> The court must consider this risk assessment and recommendation when making its decision, but is not bound by the pretrial services agency's recommendation.<sup>282</sup> If a court departs from the recommendation, the court must provide a written explanation for doing so.<sup>283</sup> The inputs for the PSA are drawn from the databases of statewide case management systems and state and national criminal history systems.<sup>284</sup> The PSA does not require an interview. The assessments are made available to defendants and their counsel, who receive both the PSA score and the information that was used as inputs for the algorithm.

Before launching the PSA statewide, New Jersey conducted pilot programs in three jurisdictions to train staff and test new technology.<sup>285</sup> Training seminars were subsequently held for county officials to ensure consistent implementation across the state.<sup>286</sup>

The New Jersey Bail Reform Act does not specifically require the courts to use the PSA, but it does require the judiciary to adopt an assessment tool that is “objective, standardized, and developed based on analysis of empirical data and risk factors relevant to the risk of failure to appear . . . and the danger to the community while on pretrial release.”<sup>287</sup> It also requires that the instrument gather demographic information on defendants, including on race, gender, and socio-economic status.<sup>288</sup> The act also established a commission that will review annual reports concerning risk assessments and pretrial services and will make recommendations for new pretrial legislation.<sup>289</sup>

New Jersey has also implemented a preliminary risk assessment for police officers to use.<sup>290</sup> When booking someone, a police officer can either send that person to jail or release the person with a summons to appear in court at a later date.<sup>291</sup> Under the new guidelines, low-risk defendants are expected to receive a summons and not be detained. As explained in the next section, the automated PSA tool gives police officers a preliminary risk score for the defendant during the booking process, which allows police officers to make a more informed choice between detaining and issuing a summons.

## Technological Overhaul for Case Management

New Jersey has overhauled its case management software from top to bottom. The new software seamlessly integrates information databases in real time, automates the PSA's algorithmic calculations, and sends electronic alerts to the pretrial services agency, attorneys, and court staff.<sup>292</sup> During the booking process, a police officer digitally scans a defendant's fingerprints and begins entering information into a digital police report. This fingerprint scan and report are automatically shared with the judiciary and the pretrial services agency.<sup>293</sup> Upon receiving the fingerprint scan, the software identifies the defendant, runs the PSA's risk assess-

ment algorithm and decisionmaking framework, and saves the result to the case file.<sup>294</sup> Informed of the defendant's risk score and conditions of release recommendation, the police officer can decide to arrest the defendant or issue a summons.<sup>295</sup> If the police officer does detain the defendant, the software automatically alerts court staff that the defendant is in custody and automatically starts a countdown timer for the 48 hours that a defendant may remain in custody before a judge makes a pretrial release decision.<sup>296</sup>

## Pretrial Services

New Jersey has established a statewide pretrial services agency with the dual responsibilities of 1) conducting risk assessments and making recommendations for conditions of release, and 2) monitoring defendants who have been released.<sup>297</sup> Monitoring can take several forms, ranging from court date reminders via text or e-mail to electronic monitoring using an ankle bracelet.<sup>298</sup>

The pretrial services agency is a unit within the criminal division of the state judiciary.<sup>299</sup> A Pretrial Services Program Review Commission — which includes the state attorney general, state legislators, court administrators, prosecutors, the public defender's office, and the heads of New Jersey civil rights groups, including the NAACP, Latino Action Network, and ACLU — has been established to periodically review the work of the pretrial services agency.<sup>300</sup> The commission meets at a majority of its members' request or at the request of the chair of the commission. The commission is tasked with making recommendations to the legislature and must, at minimum, make an annual report to the governor, legislature, and state supreme court.<sup>301</sup>

The New Jersey Bail Reform Act authorized the state supreme court to increase court filing fees to assist in the funding of the pretrial services agency.<sup>302</sup> The Supreme Court has increased filing fees across the board for all civil cases and applications, such as divorce filings, tenancy complaints, and gun permit requests.<sup>303</sup> But the court has not been able to generate sufficient revenue to fund the pretrial services agency through fees alone.<sup>304</sup> The legislature will need to appropriate more funding to the pretrial services agency to keep the programs running.<sup>305</sup> Alternative funding for the pretrial services agency is especially important because funding court services through fees can limit access to justice.<sup>306</sup>

## Procedural Protections for Preventive Detention

New Jersey amended the state constitution to allow preventive pretrial detention.<sup>307</sup> The state constitution previously guaranteed a right to bail in all cases, forcing courts to set bail even when a defendant posed an unmanageable danger to the community if released.<sup>308</sup> Under the amended constitution, courts can deny bail, but only when “no amount

of monetary bail, non-monetary conditions of pretrial release, or combination [thereof] would reasonably assure the appearance in court when required, or protect the safety of any other person or the community, or prevent the person from obstructing or attempting to obstruct the criminal justice process.”<sup>309</sup> Consistent with this amendment, the New Jersey Bail Reform Act allows for pretrial detention only if the court determines that it is necessary to ensure court appearance, protect the community, or prevent the obstruction of justice.<sup>310</sup> When making a detention decision, the court must consider the risk assessment and recommendations from the pretrial services agency.<sup>311</sup>

This preventive detention scheme contains due process protections and is limited in scope.<sup>312</sup> Preventive detention is allowed only upon motion of the prosecutor and after a pretrial detention hearing.<sup>313</sup> For these hearings, defendants have a right to counsel, right to discovery, and a right to call witnesses and present evidence.<sup>314</sup> At the hearing, the burden of proof is on the government to show, by clear and convincing evidence, that detention is warranted.<sup>315</sup> The clear and convincing evidence standard is not a light burden of proof for the prosecution to meet. Under the New Jersey rules of evidence, clear and convincing evidence is “a standard of proof falling somewhere between the ordinary civil and criminal standards” and it “should produce in the mind of the trier of fact a firm belief or conviction as to the truth of the allegations sought to be established.”<sup>316</sup>

Under the new law, some charges automatically trigger a recommendation of detention from the pretrial services agency irrespective of the defendant’s PSA risk score. These charges include murder, robbery, rape, some forms of assault, and some gun crimes.<sup>317</sup> Except for cases in which the defendant has been charged with murder or other crimes that can result in a life sentence, the recommendation of detention is insufficient on its own to rebut the presumption of release.<sup>318</sup> In all cases, the government bears the burden of proof, and the judge must make the finding that detention is warranted by clear and convincing evidence. Automatic recommendations for detention based on a criminal charge can be problematic because they circumvent the risk analysis and are based on the low probable cause threshold for issuing a charge.<sup>319</sup>

The new pretrial system creates a more transparent process than the former money bail system.<sup>320</sup> Courts no longer resort to covert preventive detention by setting high amounts of money bail for dangerous defendants, because defendants who pose a real danger to the community can be detained based on that risk. In fact, courts are specifically prohibited from considering community danger as a factor when setting money bail.<sup>321</sup>

## Sustained Stakeholder Engagement and Education

A key element of reform in New Jersey has been the extensive collaboration among stakeholders from across the criminal justice community. With strong leadership from the judiciary, regularly held meetings and well-organized committee delegation have ensured that a wide array of system actors feel responsible for the implementation and continued success of pretrial reform.

Since 2015, the judiciary committee has made it a priority to engage and educate the public. The New Jersey courts website features training seminars, web videos, statistical reports, news stories, live video feeds of pretrial hearings, and more.<sup>322</sup> The judiciary has hosted public forums in every county in the state.<sup>323</sup>

Consistent collaboration and open communication have fostered the sense that design, implementation, and calibration of risk-based pretrial decision-making in New Jersey is an on-going process. The notion of collective responsibility and the early and ongoing efforts to engage a diverse array of system actors has allowed New Jersey to nimbly adjust to issues as they emerge. Officials have been able to tweak the system without jeopardizing or stalling the progress that they have achieved.

## Outcomes

- 94% release rate
- 20% reduction in jail population in the past year<sup>324</sup>

The initial results of New Jersey's reforms have been positive. In the last year, New Jersey has reported significant decreases in its number of pretrial detainees.<sup>325</sup> In 2017, 94.2% of people accused of a crime were released pretrial and only 5.6% were ordered to be detained.<sup>326</sup> As a result, New Jersey's jail population has also decreased by 20% since the start of the year.<sup>327</sup> Money bail has been almost entirely eliminated: In 2017, money bail was imposed as a condition for release on only 44 defendants.<sup>328</sup>

According to local actors, case processing under the new system has been smooth. The courts have successfully met the requirements of the new law, making all release decisions within 48 hours of arrest. In fact, the courts have aimed in practice to make their decisions within 24 hours. In 2017, for cases in which prosecutors did not file motions for preventive detention, courts made 81.3% of release decisions within 24 hours and 99.5% of release decisions within 48 hours.<sup>329</sup>

The automation of risk assessment information has had a significant impact. Because the PSA is automatically run after a defendant's fingerprint has been scanned, a police officer knows whether a court is likely to release or detain the person she is currently booking. Our interviews reveal that this has resulted in more frequent use of summons and less frequent

use of short term pretrial detention in which the police initially detain someone only for a court to release that person a day or two later.

Reactions to reform have been largely favorable, but not without some criticism. Our interviewees had mixed views on the new pretrial detention scheme, with some suggesting that prosecutors were moving for detention too often, and others suggesting the opposite. In 2017, prosecutors sought detention in 14% of cases, and succeeded 6% of the time, resulting in the pretrial incarceration of 8,043 people out of the 142,663 people charged.<sup>330</sup>

New Jersey's pretrial monitoring rates are hard to directly compare with other jurisdictions because New Jersey issues summons to such a high percentage of people charged with crimes, and New Jersey courts don't make release decisions for those cases. In 2017, the courts made release decisions for 44,319 defendants, but did not make release decisions for the 98,344 defendants who received summons and were not subject to detention or pretrial conditions.<sup>331</sup> Compared to other jurisdictions, New Jersey's rate of court-ordered release on recognizance remains low at 7.8%. But when the calculation includes defendants who were issued summons, New Jersey's rate of release on recognizance is effectively 71%.<sup>332</sup>

Bail reform advocates — including the ACLU, the NAACP, and the Drug Policy Alliance — have applauded the initial results of reform but contend that detention rates remain too high and racial disparities persist.<sup>333</sup> New Jersey's pretrial detention rate of 14 per 10,000 residents is still higher than the national average, although the rate may continue to decrease as reforms take root.<sup>334</sup>

A few months into the new system, the New Jersey Attorney General expressed concerns about the PSA, questioning whether it adequately accounted for the risks associated with gun offenses or repeat offenses. This criticism led to two substantial policy changes. First, in May 2017, the New Jersey Attorney General's Office revised its guidelines to prosecutors, directing them to seek pretrial detention for defendants charged with serious gun offenses or defendants who allegedly committed offenses while on parole, probation, or pretrial release.<sup>335</sup> Second, the New Jersey Administrative Office of the Courts decided — after consulting with the New Jersey Attorney General, the New Jersey Public Defender, the New Jersey ACLU, and other stakeholders — to recommend pretrial detention for defendants charged with serious gun offenses and a higher monitoring level for defendants charged with other gun offenses. The Attorney General's office also asked the judiciary committee to adjust the PSA algorithm to generate higher risk scores for defendants charged with gun offenses, but the judiciary committee declined to do so.<sup>336</sup>

Some police officials have also been critical of the reforms, arguing that the new system undermines their work and makes communities less safe.<sup>337</sup> The release of certain defendants with serious prior convictions

has further stoked these criticisms, although there is little basis to determine whether such cases are representative of a broader problem or how often similar defendants were released under the prior money bail system. A vocal opponent of the reforms has been the bail bond industry, whose business has been largely eliminated in the state.<sup>338</sup>

# Cook County, Illinois

## *Major reforms:*

- Ability-to-Pay Determinations Before Setting Bail
- Risk Assessment

In 1963, Illinois became one of the first states to eliminate the commercial bail bonds industry. In the decades following this landmark legislation, stakeholders have pushed for additional pretrial reforms, but only some parts of the state have achieved significant improvements. Illinois' patchwork of reforms is largely a result of the state's segmented criminal justice system. Illinois' pretrial programs, primarily funded by the state, are individually administered by each judicial circuit's chief judge. Though some policy is made on the state level, local judges have wide latitude in designing pretrial procedures and conditions of release. This organizational structure has made statewide reform challenging but has also encouraged local innovation.

The story of bail reform in Cook County, which encompasses Chicago and some of its suburbs, demonstrates the importance of coalition building, experimentation, and stakeholder buy-in. In 2017, after civil rights litigation and massive community support for pretrial reform, Cook County's Chief Judge announced a dramatic reorganization of the county's pretrial practices. Under an administrative order, judges in Cook County must impose non-monetary conditions of release whenever possible. Before imposing money bail, judges must determine that the defendant has the ability "to pay the amount necessary to secure his release" and that "no other conditions of release, without monetary bail, will reasonably assure the defendant's appearance in court."<sup>339</sup> Judges are also required to use a risk assessment instrument.<sup>340</sup> After these reforms were adopted, judges began releasing more people on recognizance or affordable bond, and the county jail population dropped significantly.<sup>341</sup> But as time has worn on, judges have returned to familiar habits and increasingly impose unaffordable money bail.<sup>342</sup>

Less consequentially, the state has also adopted modest pretrial reforms. A statute that took effect earlier this year requires all defendants to be represented by counsel at initial bond hearings — codifying a rule that had already been the practice in most of the state, including Cook County. The law also discourages the use of money bail and encourages localities to adopt risk assessment tools. But the new law doesn't require jurisdictions to adopt either of these reforms, nor does it provide incentives for adopting them.

## The Reform Process

Over the past half century in Illinois, pretrial reforms have been implemented in a piecemeal and sporadic fashion but have at times resulted in dramatic change. In 1963, Illinois was among the first states to eliminate the role of bail bondsmen by allowing defendants to post 10% of a secured money bond directly to the court.<sup>343</sup> Since then, the state has undertaken other reforms, including the passage of the Pretrial Services Act in 1987, which required each judicial circuit to establish a pretrial services agency.<sup>344</sup> Though they represent a step in the right direction, those agencies have varied in their level of effectiveness.

Many of the recent reform efforts stem from a 2014 report from the Administrative Office of Illinois Courts criticizing Cook County's pretrial services agency.<sup>345</sup> Drawing upon interviews with over 147 stakeholders from key areas of the criminal justice system, including judges, prosecutors, probation officers, and public defenders, the report noted several major problems with Cook County's pretrial services agency.<sup>346</sup> The report found that the 1987 statute had become "largely aspirational" and that current pretrial systems were understaffed and in desperate need of restructuring and reorganizing.<sup>347</sup> The report also noted issues in monitoring, training, and information sharing, and it highlighted a "general lack of understanding" among key actors about how pretrial systems were supposed to work.<sup>348</sup> The report also found judicial discretion to be highly variable and found that electronic monitoring was used inconsistently across pretrial departments.<sup>349</sup> Although Cook County administered a risk-assessment tool, the report found that judges largely ignored the tool's findings.<sup>350</sup> Judges' mistrust was fueled by a number of factors: The tool was not statistically validated, the information used to make determinations was generally not verified by court staff, and many judges did not adequately understand how the assessment worked.<sup>351</sup>

After the report's release, several jurisdictions, including Cook County, took nominal steps to reform their pretrial systems. Cook, Kane, and McLean County courts adopted the Laura and John Arnold Foundation's Public Safety Assessment.<sup>352</sup> By mid-2015, the PSA was being administered for almost all defendants in Cook County.<sup>353</sup> In August 2015, the governor signed legislation allowing some defendants housed in Cook County Jail to be transferred to electronic monitoring if their cases were not resolved within thirty days.<sup>354</sup>

That same year, a group of advocates founded the Chicago Community Bond Fund to post bail for defendants who could not afford to post their bond amounts. Measured only by the number of clients served, the organization's impact on Chicago's pretrial system looks modest. In its first two years of operation, the fund posted bond for just over 100 people.<sup>355</sup> During those same two years the Cook County Jail detained more than 140,000 people.<sup>356</sup> But the Bond Fund and its clients have helped to raise awareness and demonstrate that money bail is unnecessary to ensure de-

defendants' appearance in court and that money bail imposes undue harm on individuals and communities. During 2016, 96% of the Bond Fund's clients — none of whom posted their own bond — made their court dates.<sup>357</sup> Bonds have been returned for every defendant since the fund's inception.<sup>358</sup>

The Bond Fund's extensive publicity and outreach efforts have also brought attention to the disadvantages that low-income people accused of crimes face and the urgent need for bail reform. Its efforts have been covered by a broad range of local and national media outlets. The organization's leadership emphasizes that its work is not a solution to the problem of money bail: In 2016, Sharlyn Grace, the group's Co-Executive Director, told the *Chicago Tribune* that the "private charity model is no substitute for the systemic reform that we need."<sup>359</sup> The organization has been particularly effective in highlighting the voices of individuals directly impacted by pretrial incarceration and including impacted people in advocacy and fundraising.<sup>360</sup> In 2016, the Bond Fund and other civil rights and community organizations formed The Coalition to End Money Bond that has arranged teach-ins, organized the community, and developed court watching programs.<sup>361</sup>

Litigation has also helped to prompt recent reforms. In October 2016, two men incarcerated pretrial in Cook County Jail sued Cook County's bond court judges and the sheriff, alleging unconstitutional deprivations of their liberty. The plaintiffs requested an injunction against "their continued unlawful incarceration" by the sheriff and accused the judges of unconstitutionally applying Illinois' bail statute by setting "monetary bail for pretrial arrestees without a meaningful inquiry into the person's ability to pay."<sup>362</sup> At the time of writing, the lawsuit is still pending.

The lawsuit generated significant publicity and was accompanied by a groundswell of support for bail reform among elected officials, including the sheriff himself. The sheriff, who publicly advocated for pretrial reform before the lawsuit, said in November 2016 that the county's "pay-for-freedom model hurts public safety and makes our criminal justice system fundamentally unfair from the start."<sup>363</sup> A month after the lawsuit was filed, the Cook County Board of Commissioner's Criminal Justice Committee held a hearing to discuss pretrial reform. The Commissioners heard testimony from various stakeholders in the criminal justice system. Professors, lawyers, activists, and formerly incarcerated individuals addressed the multitude of problems with money-based pretrial systems.<sup>364</sup> That winter, the newly-elected Cook County State's Attorney Kim Foxx announced that her office would no longer oppose the release of defendants held on less than \$1,000 bond.<sup>365</sup> In the following spring, the office announced that it would work with the public defender's office to file motions for releasing people accused of non-violent offenses who could not afford bonds of \$1,000 or less.<sup>366</sup>

As explained in more detail below, in July 2017, the Chief Judge of the Circuit Court of Cook County issued an administrative order that dramatically changed the county’s bail system. The order encourages judges to use non-monetary conditions of release instead of money bail, requires ability-to-pay determinations before setting bond amounts, and mandates the use of a risk assessment tool for all defendants.<sup>367</sup>

## Key Reforms

### Statewide Reforms

In 2017, Illinois passed a bail reform law that added some procedural protections but was largely a symbolic show of support of county-led reform efforts.<sup>368</sup> The law allows low-level and non-violent defendants to have their money bonds reviewed within seven days if they can’t afford to post bond.<sup>369</sup> The statute also mandates that counties provide public defenders at initial bond hearings.<sup>370</sup> Although this is a good procedural requirement, its impact is limited because larger counties had already been providing public defenders at these hearings. The bill also reiterated that judges at pretrial hearings must impose “the least restrictive possible” conditions on pretrial defendants.<sup>371</sup> And the bill encourages counties to adopt risk-assessment tools.<sup>372</sup>

The legislation is a step in the right direction, but it’s not a comprehensive solution. Former Attorney General Eric Holder produced a report on bail practices in Cook County that noted that the law “merely serve[s] as another reminder that the existing provisions of Illinois’ Bail Statute disfavor imposing money bail absent consideration of an individual’s ability to pay—without forcing any tangible changes in the way bond courts actually function.”<sup>373</sup> The Chicago Appleseed Fund for Justice similarly found that the bill fails to make hard limitations on the use of money bail, simply providing recommendations for a presumption against the use of money bail.<sup>374</sup> The Cook County Sheriff’s office characterized the bill as a “modest” step in the right direction but doubted that the legislation would help reduce Cook County’s jail population.<sup>375</sup>

Following this legislation, at the end of 2017 the Illinois Supreme Court formed a commission to study Illinois’ pretrial system and develop recommendations for reform.<sup>376</sup>

### Chicago Reforms

In July 2017, Chief Judge Timothy Evans of the Circuit Court of Cook County issued an administrative order mandating sweeping changes to the county’s pretrial system.<sup>377</sup> The order creates a presumption of non-monetary conditions of release. If a judge does wish to impose bail, the judge must make a finding on the record that the defendant has the ability to post the bond amount and that no other conditions will ensure the defendant’s return to court. The order also requires the use of a risk assessment tool for all defendants.<sup>378</sup> Conditions of release are to be tai-

lored to each individual defendant, and money bail is no longer the default condition of release.<sup>379</sup>

After Chief Judge Evans issued the order, some were concerned that other judges would not follow it. Cook County Commissioner Jesus “Chuy” Garcia hailed the order and expressed hope that bond court judges would follow it.<sup>380</sup> The Chicago Community Bond Fund called the order a “big win” while also announcing a court watching initiative to monitor the implementation of the order.<sup>381</sup>

### Ability to Pay Determinations Before Setting Bail

Chief Judge Evans’ order requires that “no defendant is held in custody prior to trial solely because the defendant cannot afford to post bail.”<sup>382</sup> Before the order, bond hearings were extremely short: Judges often did not investigate defendants’ financial situations and rarely made findings on the record about a defendant’s ability to pay.<sup>383</sup> One report found that, on average, judges spent less than two minutes per hearing — one judge averaged just 62 seconds per defendant.<sup>384</sup> Now, judges must make two findings before setting a money bond: They must find that no other conditions can ensure the defendant’s appearance in court and that the defendant is able to pay the amount ordered.<sup>385</sup> If the judge believes that a money bond is necessary to ensure someone’s appearance, the judge must set the amount based on the that person’s individual financial circumstances.<sup>386</sup>

Before the order, many believed that judges set high bond amounts to ensure that people remained incarcerated pretrial for the sake of public safety. Potentially dangerous defendants, however, were occasionally able to post high bonds and go free. In testimony before the Cook County Board of Commissioners, Public Defender Amy Campanelli explained how someone accused of attempted murder in a gang-related shooting was able to post a \$300,000 bond.<sup>387</sup> Following the order, judges were limited to detaining only those people who are charged with certain serious felonies and only after a hearing in which the state must prove by clear and convincing evidence that the defendant is a danger to the community and that no conditions of release will adequately protect the community.<sup>388</sup>

### Risk Assessment

Cook County has been using the PSA, which was initially used only to evaluate people charged with felonies, countywide since March 2016. The Chief Judge has credited the tool with a decrease in the use of money bail and a decrease in the county’s jail population.<sup>389</sup> Since the PSA was adopted, there has been some concern about how much judges actually consider the PSA’s risk scores or the decisionmaking framework’s release recommendations. A report by the Sherriff’s office found that Cook County

judges only followed the PSA's release recommendations 15% of the time.<sup>390</sup> To ensure that judges follow the new order and consider the risk assessment, Chief Judge Evans reassigned all of the bond court judges to other divisions of the court system. Bond Court was renamed the Pretrial Division and is now headed by a reform-oriented judge who spearheaded the creation of diversionary courts in Cook County.<sup>391</sup>

## Outcomes

Chicago has benefitted from the Chief Judge's new rule. Most strikingly, the population of the Cook County Jail has fallen dramatically in a short period of time. In December 2017, the jail's population fell to below 6,000 inmates, the lowest level in decades,<sup>392</sup> a drop of about 1,400 since Chief Judge Evans mandated sweeping changes to the bail system.<sup>393</sup> The jail population has stayed constant for most of 2018.<sup>394</sup> The jail-population drop has saved the county money. The Cook County Sheriff's office estimates savings of \$3.6 million per month in overtime pay.<sup>395</sup> At its peak, the county spent nearly \$2 million per pay period on overtime — that figure dropped to just \$200,000 per pay period in January 2018.<sup>396</sup> The county expects to realize millions of dollars in additional savings through the demolition of unneeded jail facilities.<sup>397</sup>

After reforms, people released from custody have made their court dates and have rarely been rearrested pretrial. During the first two months after reform, reappearance rates were around 90% and only 7% of people released pretrial were rearrested.<sup>398</sup>

But judicial adherence to the Chief Judge's rule has eroded over time. Starting in July 2017, the Coalition to End Money Bond organized an extensive court watching initiative to observe and report on how the rule was implemented in its first year.<sup>399</sup> In reports that were released in February and September 2018, the coalition found that after the new rule first went into effect, judges released more accused people on recognizance, non-monetary conditions, and unsecured bond.<sup>400</sup> But as the months have passed, judges have increasingly imposed secured bonds and unaffordable secured bonds.<sup>401</sup> Judges have also deviated from PSA recommendations by overusing electronic monitoring and other conditions of release.<sup>402</sup> Nearly half of the people currently in Cook County jail are detained only because they cannot afford to pay for their release.<sup>403</sup> Under the order, the rate of unaffordable bonds should be 0%. "Instead unaffordable money bonds now comprise nearly 30% of all bonds set."<sup>404</sup> The Coalition's February report concluded that the new rule had been effective at increasing release rates but had not yet fully achieved its goal of ensuring that "no defendant is held in custody prior to trial solely because the defendant cannot afford to post bail."<sup>405</sup> The September report found

that “adherence to [the order] in recent months has declined to the point that it is no longer effectively discouraging the use of oppressive money bonds” and called upon the state supreme court to enact a rule abolishing money bail.<sup>406</sup>

# Santa Clara County, California

## *Major reforms:*

- **Community-Sponsored Release**
- **Robust and Independently Housed Pretrial Services**
- **Pretrial Risk Assessment**

Santa Clara County has been a story of gradual but concrete steps to reduce the use of money bail and increase pretrial release. Since 2010, the county has periodically expanded its pretrial services agency and has adopted pretrial risk assessments to provide more information to judges at bond hearings. Today, the county is piloting a community release program through which defendants are released and connected to community-based services. At the state level, California has passed a new law that will prohibit the use of money bail starting in October 2019.<sup>407</sup> The numbers bear out the steady progress of these reforms. In Santa Clara county, judges now release more defendants on their own recognizance.<sup>408</sup> According to recent data, released defendants are making court dates 95% of the time and are avoiding re-arrest 99% of the time.<sup>409</sup>

## **The Reform Process**

Over the past decade, Santa Clara County has gradually adopted a handful of reforms. In 2010, the county piloted a risk assessment tool that was adopted countywide in 2011 and validated in 2012.<sup>410</sup> Although the numbers of release on recognizance rose in the first part of this decade, the county still relied largely on money bail, with the secured bond amount determined by a uniform countywide bail schedule.<sup>411</sup> Like other counties in California, the Santa Clara bail schedule set forth bond amounts based on the seriousness of the charged offense but did not take into account individual factors such as the defendant's ability to pay, risk of missing court dates, or risk of committing a crime pretrial.<sup>412</sup>

Continued reliance on money bail and bail schedules produced high rates of pretrial detention. In 2014, about 40% of defendants were detained before trial either because they were ordered detained or because they could not afford bail; 35% were released on money bail; and 25% were released on their own recognizance.<sup>413</sup> The system was also expensive. Pretrial detention cost the county an average of \$204 per day per defendant, whereas pretrial monitoring cost only \$15 to \$25 per day per defendant.<sup>414</sup> During the 2014-15 period, defendants held in pretrial detention were detained for an average of 224 days for felony offenses and 28 days for misdemeanor offenses.<sup>415</sup> Pretrial detainees comprised as much as 74% of the county's total jail population.<sup>416</sup> In addition, most defendants who obtained release on bail were only able to do so by posting a bond through a bail agent.<sup>417</sup> In 2015, bail agents posted 7,599 bonds in Santa Clara County

for bail amounts totaling about \$200 million.<sup>418</sup> The county has also had to confront widespread corruption in the bail bond industry.<sup>419</sup>

In response to these issues, the county's Board of Supervisors convened a Bail and Release Work Group in 2014 to consider potential improvements to the pretrial process.<sup>420</sup> The work group included a wide range of stakeholders, including legislators, judges, the district attorney, the sheriff, the public defender, the Palo Alto chief of police, representatives from the Department of Corrections and the Office of Pretrial Services, and civil rights groups and community groups.<sup>421</sup> The Work Group also solicited input from the bail bond industry, providing members of the industry with the opportunity to attend and speak at its public meetings.<sup>422</sup> As part of its research, the work group looked to the experience of other jurisdictions, such as Kentucky, New Jersey, the District of Columbia, and the federal system.<sup>423</sup>

In its final report, issued in 2016, the Work Group recommended that Santa Clara County reduce its reliance on money bail and transition toward a "risk-based pretrial justice model."<sup>424</sup> In October 2016, the Board of Supervisors adopted most of the recommendations.<sup>425</sup> These recommendations included creating a community-sponsored release project, strengthening timeliness considerations in the pretrial process, updating cite-and-release standards, expanding pretrial monitoring options, collecting data on bail outcomes, and discouraging the practice of combining money bail with other conditions of release.<sup>426</sup> One of the work group's recommendations was to prohibit or limit the use of commercial bail bonds agents in the county, but the Board voted not to approve that recommendation.<sup>427</sup>

## Key Reforms

### Community-Sponsored Release

Community-sponsored release is a unique pretrial reform that Santa Clara County is in the process of implementing. Under this program, known as the Community Release Project, defendants will be able to elect sponsorship by a community-based organization, such as a church or ethnic association, as a condition of release.<sup>428</sup> That organization will then support the defendant by providing services, such as court date reminders, transportation, and referrals to any needed social services.<sup>429</sup> This concept is comparable to existing models for reentry services and community service sentencing, where local governments partner with private non-profit organizations to ensure the safe and effective administration of the criminal justice system.<sup>430</sup>

This unique program is largely the result of extensive long-term work by the community organization Silicon Valley De-Bug. For years, De-Bug has been deeply engaged with reducing reliance on money bail in Santa

Clara County. The community group first sought to minimize the use of money bail through a community organizing initiative called participatory defense, which helps the family and friends of defendants influence the outcomes in their loved ones' cases.<sup>431</sup> Participatory defense at the pretrial stage may entail, for example, family members collecting proof of a defendant's residency and employment and attending a defendant's arraignment to encourage a judge to make a decision in favor of pretrial release.<sup>432</sup> This advocacy helps to present to the courts a fuller picture of a defendant and highlights the impact that pretrial incarceration or excessive conditions of release would have on the person and the community.<sup>433</sup> Through this process, many people have been released without bail or with lower bail because their loved ones have been able to demonstrate that they are not a flight risk or a danger to others.<sup>434</sup>

Silicon Valley De-Bug was a member of the Bail and Release Work Group, and brought to bear its experience with participatory defense in its advocacy for wider implementation of community-based alternatives to bail.<sup>435</sup> This advocacy led the Work Group to propose formalizing community-sponsored release as an alternative to money bail and county-supervised pretrial release.<sup>436</sup> The Community Release Program proposal was unanimously approved by the Santa Clara County Board of Supervisors in October 2017.<sup>437</sup> In 2018, the County issued a Request for Information for groups interested in administering the program, which is expected to be up and running at the end of 2018.<sup>438</sup>

## Robust and Independently Housed Pretrial Services Agency

Santa Clara County has an Office of Pretrial Services that exists as an independent county department.<sup>439</sup> The Office of Pretrial Services has three components: a jail unit, a court unit, and a supervision unit. The jail unit conducts pretrial risk assessments upon booking, so that low-risk people can be released quickly after review by a judge. The court unit is composed of pretrial officers staffed in courts across the county. These officers interview defendants, conduct risk assessments, provide information to judges, and make release and detention recommendations. Officers in this unit also update information about defendants' court appearances and can revise previous recommendations based on new information. The supervision unit monitors people on conditional release and coordinates any applicable services. Defendants released on their own recognizance are given court date reminders by phone or mail. Defendants released with conditions may be subject to a variety of requirements imposed by the court, including in-person meetings, drug testing, mandatory mental health or substance abuse treatment, and electronic monitoring.<sup>440</sup>

## Pretrial Risk Assessment

As part of its transition to a risk-based bail system, Santa Clara developed and implemented its own pretrial risk assessment tool.<sup>441</sup> In 2010, the county worked with the Pretrial Justice Institute to develop a localized

version of the Virginia Model Risk Assessment Instrument for Santa Clara County.<sup>442</sup> This tool takes into account demographic and criminal history variables that include age, marital status, whether the defendant lives with family, whether the defendant has a college degree, unemployment, prior mental health treatment, prior drug treatment, other charges, prior failure to appear in the last three years, two or more prior misdemeanors, and prior probation or parole.<sup>443</sup> After receiving input from a group of county stakeholders — including the superior court, district attorney, public defender, and sheriff — the Office of Pretrial Services implemented the risk assessment tool in January 2011.<sup>444</sup> The tool was validated using local data in a study by the Pretrial Justice Institute in 2012.<sup>445</sup>

Using this tool, the Office of Pretrial Services evaluates defendants who are booked in the county's main jail.<sup>446</sup> The Office of Pretrial Services has officers available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week to conduct risk assessments. The entire process — conducting an interview, reviewing a defendant's record, and submitting recommendations to the court — takes about an hour.<sup>447</sup> To conduct the assessment, staff members gather the required demographic and criminal-history information. Law enforcement agents provide information about the current charge, and the Office of Pretrial Services looks up the rest of a defendant's criminal history in a criminal record database. Staff members interview defendants for additional demographic information. This information is then used to calculate separate risk scores for new criminal activity, failure to appear, and technical violations of specific release conditions.<sup>448</sup> Based on this risk score, each defendant is categorized as low-, medium-, or high-risk. Using the tool's decisionmaking framework, pretrial services officers make recommendations to the court for release, monitoring, or detention.<sup>449</sup> They do not recommend specific bail amounts.<sup>450</sup> Pretrial officers are permitted to deviate from the decisionmaking framework's scoring matrix — for example, by recommending detention for a low-risk defendant, or recommending release for a defendant assessed as high-risk — in no more than 15% of cases each month, and only with a written justification.<sup>451</sup>

## Outcomes

Reforms have shown promising results over time. Since the implementation of its pretrial risk assessment tool, Santa Clara County has increased the number of pretrial releases without an increase in the rate of defendants missing court appearances or being arrested for new crimes. By 2014, the number of defendants released on their own recognizance had risen to about 1,600 per month, up from 1,100 per month in 2011.<sup>452</sup> In 2015, pretrial services officers recommended release in 79% of cases.<sup>453</sup> Judges follow the recommendations about 75% of the time.<sup>454</sup> Meanwhile, rates of re-arrest, appearance, and technical compliance have remained the same or have improved. Between 2013 and 2016, defendants released

on their own recognizance or under monitoring appeared in court 95% of the time and avoided re-arrest 99% of the time.<sup>455</sup>

The increased rate of pretrial release has resulted in substantial cost savings for the county. For example, in the six-month period between July 1 and December 31, 2011 — soon after the pretrial risk assessment tool was implemented — the county saved over \$30 million in jail costs as a result of the decrease in pretrial detention.<sup>456</sup> The county has also been able to better allocate its limited jail space. Without alternatives to detention, the county estimates that its jails would be over capacity by about 800 individuals each month.<sup>457</sup>

Stakeholder engagement has been crucial to the success of these reforms. It was important to involve key county stakeholders in the reform process from the very start by inviting them to the Work Group. Although all the Work Group members were generally supportive of bail reform, many — especially the elected officials — were cautious about taking any steps that might undermine or appear to undermine public safety. Acknowledging these concerns continues to be an important part of the reform process.

It was also important to ensure personal, face-to-face discussion between the various county stakeholders. Supervisor Cindy Chavez, the chair of the work group, required the attendance, at least at initial meetings, of the heads of offices and departments — the district attorney, sheriff, public defender, and Chief of Correction — rather than deputies or other representatives from the same office. This requirement helped build consensus early on in the reform process.

At the state level, California has passed a new law, effective pending a voter referendum, that will prohibit the use of money bail, expand legal avenues for preventive detention, and require counties to use risk assessment tools.<sup>458</sup> Civil rights groups, including De-Bug, initially supported the bill, but withdrew their support after revisions to the bill removed procedural protections and expanded the possibilities for preventive detention.<sup>459</sup> The new law affords counties and judges tremendous discretion to determine who can be preventively detained.<sup>460</sup> Time will tell if Santa Clara's local officials and judges use this discretion to proceed with reform or roll back the progress that has been made.

# REFORM WITHOUT ALGORITHMS

## New Mexico

### *Major reforms:*

- **Prohibition on Pretrial Detention Because of Unaffordable Bail**
- **Procedural Protections for Preventive Detention Based on Dangerousness**

Following a state supreme court opinion that brought public attention to the harms of money bail and the inadequacies of New Mexico's pretrial system, the state legislature and New Mexico voters approved a state constitutional amendment reforming bail. The amendment made two changes: 1) it prohibited the state from detaining a defendant pretrial only because the person could not afford to post a money bond, and 2) it established procedures for preventive detention on the grounds of dangerousness. In general, public defenders, prosecutors, and judges support the reforms. Pretrial reform remains an ongoing process with new court rules or statutes needed to further clarify the procedures and evidentiary rules for preventive detention hearings.

## The Reform Process

New Mexico's bail laws originally mirrored the federal Bail Reform Act of 1966, with provisions in the state constitution discouraging excessive bail<sup>461</sup> and statutes encouraging the "least restrictive means necessary" to ensure appearance in court.<sup>462</sup> Courts could preventively detain someone only in capital cases in which "the proof [wa]s evident or the presumption great" or in specific circumstances based on a current felony charge and a defendant's past felony convictions.<sup>463</sup>

When setting conditions of release, judges were required by statute to weigh a lengthy series of factors, including the defendant's character and community ties, the nature of the alleged offense, and the weight of the evidence.<sup>464</sup> Non-monetary release conditions were spelled out in statutes, while presumptive money bond amounts were found within the state's patchwork of bail schedules, which differed substantially from county to county.<sup>465</sup>

In late 2014, the New Mexico Supreme Court handed down a blistering opinion decrying state bail practices that had resulted in a defendant being detained for three years because he could not afford a \$250,000 bond, even though less restrictive conditions of release would have been adequate to protect the community and ensure his appearance in court.<sup>466</sup> Following the decision, the Supreme Court created an advisory committee to review the statewide bail system and criminal procedure surrounding pretrial release.<sup>467</sup> In response to the state supreme court case and public outrage, the New Mexico legislature approved and referred to New Mexico voters a state constitutional amendment that would prohibit the state from detaining a defendant pretrial only because the person could not afford to post a money bond, and would establish procedures for preventive detention based on dangerousness.<sup>468</sup> The voters approved the amendment with 87% in favor and 13% opposed.<sup>469</sup>

## Key Reforms

### Prohibition on Pretrial Detention Because of Unaffordable Bail

The state constitution now prohibits courts from detaining defendants on a bail amount that they cannot afford.<sup>470</sup> New procedures dispense with the prior inconsistent bail schedules and allow money bail only as a condition to ensure that a defendant reappears in court.<sup>471</sup> Court rules contain a list of non-monetary conditions that can be imposed on defendants, as well as a number of factors for the court to consider when imposing these conditions.<sup>472</sup>

One of New Mexico's revised court rules allows courts to use risk-assessment tools approved by the state supreme court, but the New Mexico Supreme Court has yet to approve of any risk assessments.<sup>473</sup> With the state supreme court's approval, Bernalillo County, New Mexico's most populous, is currently piloting the Laura and John Arnold Foundation's Public Safety Assessment.<sup>474</sup> After evaluating the results of the pilot, the state supreme court may allow the PSA to be used in other jurisdictions.

### Procedural Protections for Preventive Detention Based on Dangerousness

The state constitutional amendment established new procedures for preventive detention that have been further detailed in court rules. Under the state constitution, a court may detain a defendant pretrial only if:

1. the defendant has been charged with a felony;
2. the prosecutor moves for a preventive detention hearing; and
3. at the hearing, the prosecutor "proves by clear and convincing evidence that no release conditions will reasonably protect the safety of any other person or the community."<sup>475</sup>

Court rules require the preventive detention hearing to occur within five days of the prosecution filing the motion and require the judge to issue a written decision within two days of the hearing's conclusion.<sup>476</sup> In a recent case, the New Mexico Supreme Court held that formal rules of evidence do not apply to these hearings and that judges may consider "all reliable information presented to the court in any format worthy of reasoned consideration."<sup>477</sup> Courts, prosecutors, and defense counsel are divided over what level of discovery should be available prior to the hearing — ongoing litigation and the development of new court rules should resolve these gaps in the law.

## Outcomes

Reform in New Mexico is still too new to allow for full assessment of its impact, but some preliminary information is available regarding the reforms' effects. According to data from New Mexico's statewide public defender's office, prosecutors filed pretrial detention motions on 10% of felony arrestees statewide, and those motions were granted 33% of the time, resulting in a 3% detention rate for felony arrestees between July and October 2017.<sup>478</sup> In the Second Judicial District, the largest district in the state covering Albuquerque and surrounding Bernalillo County, judges estimated that about 40% of pretrial detention motions were granted as of October 2017.<sup>479</sup>

Anecdotally, however, it seems that New Mexico's bail reform has increased the short-term jail time for some arrestees. Under the prior system, some defendants could secure their release from jail before their first appearance in court by posting the money bond amount determined by the bail schedule. Now, many of these defendants can be released only after a hearing before a judge who makes an individualized decision for conditions of release. These hearings generally occur the day following an arrest, requiring arrestees to spend a night in jail before securing release.<sup>480</sup>

The reform process is still ongoing. Judges, defense lawyers, and prosecutors appear to have formed a broad consensus that the recent reforms are positive but require additional tweaks. Chief among these tweaks is the need for procedural rules for preventive detention hearings. At present, the procedures vary from court to court. Interviews with stakeholders suggest that some judges are willing to grant a motion to detain based solely on the content of a criminal complaint, while others require varying amounts of corroborating evidence. A recent state supreme court decision should help clarify some evidentiary rules. The ruling gives the defense the opportunity to cross examine any live witnesses put on by the prosecution but also allows judges to consider evidence that would be inadmissible at trial.<sup>481</sup> The public defender has advocated that courts be allowed to suppress evidence presented at pretrial hearing on constitu-

tional grounds and has argued that the current system does not fully clarify defendants' discovery rights.<sup>482</sup> Meanwhile, district attorneys contend that the five-day timeline for these hearings affords prosecutors limited time to gather evidence to establish dangerousness.<sup>483</sup> District attorneys characterized the hearings as often being "mini-trials that take hours to resolve."<sup>484</sup>

Although the district attorneys did not intend the characterization to be a positive one, substantial hearings are a good indication that the procedural reforms are working and that long-term deprivations of liberty cannot happen without robust due process protections. These various concerns will have to be addressed over time through ongoing litigation and court rules promulgated by the state supreme court.

Reform is not yet firmly entrenched in New Mexico. New Mexico Governor Susana Martinez has advocated a full repeal of the reform measures, terming them "catch-and-release" policies.<sup>485</sup> Governor Martinez devoted a portion of her 2018 State of the State address to discussion of a case where a released defendant shot at a police officer.<sup>486</sup>

The bail bond industry also strongly opposed the bail reform initiatives from the outset. After the pre-trial detention rules took effect in July 2017, the Bail Bond Association of New Mexico filed suit in federal court, alleging that the new rules violated the Fourth, Eighth, and Fourteenth Amendments. The court dismissed the case and imposed sanctions on the plaintiffs' counsel for, among other reasons, asserting claims with an "improper purpose—namely, for political reasons to express their opposition to lawful bail reforms in the State of New Mexico rather than to advance colorable claims for judicial relief."<sup>487</sup>

# Maryland

## *Major reform:*

- **Ability-To-Pay Determinations Before Setting Bail**

Maryland's pretrial justice system has been a target of reform for decades. Diverse stakeholders have gathered data, drawn public attention to the harms of money bail, and lobbied the legislature. But attempts to reform the system have failed to bring about sustainable, systemic change.

In February 2017, the Court of Appeals of Maryland unanimously approved a proposal from its rules committee to amend statewide rules concerning bail and pretrial procedure.<sup>488</sup> The new provision, Maryland Court Rule 4-216.1, specifically instructs judicial officers not to impose bail amounts that a defendant cannot afford.<sup>489</sup> If the judicial officer determines that secured money bail is the least onerous condition necessary to ensure a defendant's appearance or to protect public safety, the officer must conduct an individualized inquiry into the defendant's finances.<sup>490</sup> The rule went into effect on July 1, 2017.<sup>491</sup> The impact of the new rule has been mixed. While the use of money bail has decreased, more individuals are being preventively detained.<sup>492</sup>

## **The Reform Process**

In Maryland, bail reform always seems to stall out.<sup>493</sup> Every few years, at the urging of advocates and the courts, the Maryland legislature considers bail reform proposals but never passes meaningful legislation. Reform is often initiated by the Maryland Court of Appeals, alongside other unelected actors. These reform proposals face serious political opposition, in no small part because of the bail bond industry's significant lobbying influence with the state legislature. The resulting political fractures in Maryland's General Assembly prevent it from providing the resources necessary to carry out the court's mandate.

In 1999, the Maryland State Bar Association requested from the Maryland Court of Appeals "a study to be undertaken to evaluate the entire bail review process."<sup>494</sup> The judiciary both endorsed and expanded the goals of the study, concluding that substantive changes in Maryland's bail and pretrial release system would be best supported by a "comparative analysis" of Baltimore City with "other representative jurisdictions."<sup>495</sup> The Abell Foundation launched the Pretrial Release Project to conduct this study.<sup>496</sup> In its 2001 report, the project concluded that judicial officers were not following Maryland's "sound" pretrial release and bail law.<sup>497</sup> Among the failures cited were the lack of pretrial release and monitoring systems, the lack of counsel for the accused, and "a judicial culture" in which "bail bondsmen play too great a role."<sup>498</sup>

The project provided nine recommendations to bring Maryland bail practices in line with “statutory provisions and the fair administration of justice.”<sup>499</sup> The recommendations were: 1) state-expansion of pretrial release investigations and greater investment in monitoring as an alternative to detention; 2) representation, conforming with the statutory obligations of the public defender, of indigent defendants statewide at the initial appearance and at bail review hearings; 3) the presence of assistant state attorneys at bail review hearings; 4) the creation of the option in all bail-eligible criminal or traffic cases to pay a 10% money bond to the court, which would be refunded automatically after making all court dates; 5) limited use of monetary bail, in compliance with Md. R 4-216(c); 6) use of unsecured bonds in lieu of collateral bonds; 7) further state study of the viability of eliminating the bail bondsman commercial surety, as recommended by the American Bar Association Standard Relating to Pretrial Release 10.1-3; 8) required training and education for judicial officers on pretrial release determination; 9) establishment of a community-based revolving bail fund to post 10% money bond for certain individuals.<sup>500</sup>

Although some of these recommendations have found their way into proposed legislation, none of these bills have become law. For example, during the 2002 legislative session, reformers proposed bills that included the project recommendation of allowing defendants to post refundable 10% money deposits with the court instead of with a commercial bondsman, allowing defendants and their families to save the money they would otherwise have to spend on non-refundable bondsman’s fees.<sup>501</sup> Bond agents opposed these efforts, and the state House Judiciary Committee rejected the bills.<sup>502</sup> This trajectory is emblematic of other legislative efforts to reform the pretrial release system: The bail bond industry retains an influence over the legislature that even broad coalitions of reform proponents cannot overcome.<sup>503</sup>

Since the initial study, the Court of Appeals has more directly prompted revisions to pretrial practices. In a 2012 ruling, *DeWolfe v. Richmond*, the court held that all arrestees have a statutory right to appointed counsel at initial hearings under the Public Defender Act.<sup>504</sup> Seeking to comply with this ruling, the Public Defender asked the court and the state for emergency and long-term funding.<sup>505</sup> In response, the state legislature attempted to undermine the court ruling by changing the Public Defender Act to only guarantee counsel after initial hearings.<sup>506</sup> The court addressed the issue again the next year, holding in *DeWolfe v. Richmond* (“*Richmond II*”) that “under the Due Process component [of the Maryland constitution] an indigent defendant has a right to state-furnished counsel at an initial appearance.”<sup>507</sup> This hard-won outcome was significant not only for the vindication of detainees’ rights, but also for its reinvigoration of debates about pretrial justice more broadly.<sup>508</sup>

Following *Richmond II*, political leaders in Maryland, including Governor Martin O’Malley and Senate President Mike Miller, publically voiced their opposition to the court’s ruling.<sup>509</sup> Looking to the court’s changing

composition, Governor O'Malley and Senator Miller expressed hope that the court would reconsider and overrule *Richmond II*.<sup>510</sup> The 2014 legislative session focused intensely on *Richmond II*, with dueling proposals in the senate: one, to initiate a public referendum to overrule the constitutional right to counsel; the other, sponsored by then-Senator Brian Frosh, Chair of Judicial Proceedings, to create a statewide pretrial services agency, develop an objective risk assessment tool, and eliminate money bail.<sup>511</sup> Frosh explicitly sought a pretrial services agency modeled on those established in Kentucky and Washington, D.C.<sup>512</sup>

The referendum proposal was overwhelmingly rejected in the Senate.<sup>513</sup> Although Senator Frosh's risk assessment bill passed in the Senate, it did not make it past the House Judiciary Committee.<sup>514</sup> Committee members opposed risk assessments as well as funding the public defender's office to represent indigent defendants at their first appearances.<sup>515</sup> With no proposal gaining majority support in both chambers, legislators agreed on a temporary measure: ten million dollars from the judiciary budget would fund private lawyers to represent indigent defendants.<sup>516</sup> At the start of the 2015 legislative session, legislators filed ten bills that opposed the court's ruling in *Richmond II* and supported bail bondsmen.<sup>517</sup>

## Key Reforms

In 2016, the Maryland House of Delegates asked the Maryland Attorney General's office (now led by Frosh as Attorney General) for advice about the state's pretrial detention practices: specifically, whether applicable federal and state law require that a judicial officer conduct an individualized inquiry regarding a defendant's financial resources prior to ordering money bail, and whether a judicial officer must avoid ordering money bail exceeding a defendant's ability to pay.<sup>518</sup> In a letter to the House of Delegates, the Attorney General's office answered "yes" to both questions.<sup>519</sup> At the same time, former United States Attorney General Eric Holder, Jr. issued a memorandum detailing the inequities and constitutional deficiencies of Maryland's "wealth-based pretrial detention scheme."<sup>520</sup> Addressed to Attorney General Frosh, the memorandum stressed that "any scheme that focuses primarily on the means of the accused and detains individuals solely because they cannot pay bond is antithetical to the core principles of the nation's justice system," and concluded that "reform in Maryland is sorely needed."<sup>521</sup>

Frosh issued a letter to the Court of Appeals on October 25, 2016 questioning the constitutionality of the existing bail proceedings.<sup>522</sup> In urging the Rules Committee to amend Maryland Rule 4-216 "to ensure that defendants are not held in pretrial detention solely because they lack the financial resources to post a monetary bail,"<sup>523</sup> Frosh asserted seven inter-related propositions: 1) "current law requires judicial officers to conduct an individualized inquiry into a defendant's financial circumstances";<sup>524</sup> 2)

the state’s pretrial release rules are followed inconsistently and variably across jurisdictions;<sup>525</sup> 3) the state’s pretrial system “does not effectively advance the state’s compelling interests in the protection of public safety and in ensuring” that defendants appear at trial;<sup>526</sup> 4) increased reliance on pretrial services, rather than pretrial detention, will better serve the state, the defendants, and public safety;<sup>527</sup> 5) the pretrial system “disproportionately affects racial minorities”;<sup>528</sup> 6) “pretrial detention unnecessarily harms defendants and their families”;<sup>529</sup> and 7) the current pretrial system is “costly to taxpayers.”<sup>530</sup> Citing the Pretrial Justice Report, the task forces, various commissions, and academics, Frosh reminded the court that “the inadequacies of Maryland’s pretrial system have been thoroughly documented.”<sup>531</sup>

The Court of Appeals approved the rule change, which specifically instructs judicial officers not to impose bail amounts that a defendant cannot afford.<sup>532</sup> If the judicial officer determines that bail is the least onerous condition necessary to ensure a defendant’s appearance or to protect public safety, the officer must conduct an individualized inquiry into the defendant’s finances.<sup>533</sup>

Advocates were quick to point out, however, that more work remained to be done, especially strengthening pretrial services and creating alternatives to pretrial detention.<sup>534</sup> The General Assembly considered dueling proposals: one, to codify the new rule and provide pretrial services in every jurisdiction;<sup>535</sup> the other, to codify the principle against bail as punishment, but to reject the new rule’s requirement that judges impose the “least onerous” conditions as a means of ensuring court appearance.<sup>536</sup> Neither bill was passed into law.<sup>537</sup>

While bail reform remains an intractable problem for the state, in 2018 the legislature passed a law that establishes a million-dollar grant fund for pretrial services.<sup>538</sup>

Although statewide reform has been difficult to achieve, individual counties in Maryland have seen some success improving their pretrial justice systems. Risk assessments and pretrial services vary county to county in Maryland. Eleven of Maryland’s 24 counties have pretrial service agencies, and five have a risk assessment tool.<sup>539</sup> Of those five, two use a tool that has been validated for the local population. One uses a tool validated in another state.<sup>540</sup>

St. Mary’s County has adopted a risk assessment tool and has been able to release more people to pretrial monitoring.<sup>541</sup> This program started after the county’s assistant sheriff — who was also warden of the county jail — served on the 2014 Governor’s Commission to Reform Maryland’s Pretrial System.<sup>542</sup> Although the state legislature failed to adopt the commission’s recommendations, the assistant sheriff developed a plan to implement pretrial services at the county level. The assistant sheriff presented the plan to local judges and the county prosecutor, who partnered with the assistant sheriff to implement the new plan.<sup>543</sup> The pretrial services agency now

oversees defendants on pretrial monitoring, helps them access services such as health insurance, and reminds them of upcoming court dates.<sup>544</sup>

## Outcomes

As a result of the Maryland Court of Appeals rule change, the use of money bail as a means of detention has declined significantly. Before the rule change, 40% of pretrial defendants were detained because they could not afford bail.<sup>545</sup> Now, around 20% of defendants are held on unaffordable bail. At the same time, judicial officers are currently preventively detaining 20% of defendants, up from 7.5% before the rule change.<sup>546</sup> Overall, this means that around 40% of pretrial defendants are now detained, compared to a detention rate of over 50% before the rule change.

Whether a defendant is released pretrial can sometimes depend upon the robustness of the pretrial services agency in the jurisdiction. Advocates continue to push for the funding of pretrial services so that judges have options other than just release on recognizance and pretrial incarceration.<sup>547</sup> Maryland's broader history of attempted reforms makes clear that securing adequate pretrial release services will be a challenge. As with the new rule, reform is often initiated by unelected actors, such as the Court of Appeals, leaving elected political actors to fill in the gaps. At the state level, legislators have been unable to agree on comprehensive bills to further the reforms started by the court. In no small part, this is due to the lobbying of the bail bond industry.<sup>548</sup>

Modest reforms have been secured at the county level, especially with the creation of pretrial service agencies. In its first year of running a pretrial services agency, St. Mary's County saved around \$400,000 in expenses and monitored over 200 people who would otherwise have been detained pretrial.<sup>549</sup>

# SNAPSHOTS OF LOCAL INNOVATION

## Milwaukee and Dane Counties, Wisconsin

### State Background

Wisconsin has pursued a statewide shift to evidence-based practices in the criminal justice system, including the use of risk assessment tools. The state outlawed the commercial bail bond industry in 1979.<sup>550</sup> On a local level, some counties have adopted substantial pretrial reforms, including prioritizing release over pretrial incarceration, using automated court date reminders, and adopting risk assessment tools. For example, Milwaukee County has implemented a pretrial risk assessment tool, a pretrial monitoring program, and early intervention programs. Dane County has partnered with Harvard Law School’s Access to Justice Lab to run a pilot program to test the effectiveness of the Laura and John Arnold Foundation’s Public Safety Assessment for the county.

The Wisconsin state constitution prohibits “excessive bail” and establishes a right to pretrial release “under reasonable conditions designed to assure appearance in court, protect members of the community from serious bodily harm or prevent the intimidation of witnesses.”<sup>551</sup> By state constitution and state statute, money bail is allowed only for the purpose of ensuring court appearance.<sup>552</sup> Wisconsin law also affirms the presumption in favor of pretrial release,<sup>553</sup> allowing detention only if the defendant is charged with certain specific offenses and the court finds by clear and convincing evidence that available conditions of release “will not adequately protect members of the community from serious bodily harm or prevent the intimidation of witnesses.”<sup>554</sup> Defendants are entitled to a pretrial detention hearing that must be commenced within ten days of their arrest.<sup>555</sup>

Nevertheless, commercial bail bonds are an issue of continued political debate in Wisconsin. In 2011 and again in 2013, state Republicans — supported by the American Bail Coalition and the American Legislative Exchange Council — attempted to revive the commercial bail bond industry.<sup>556</sup> Governor Walker vetoed these proposals both times,<sup>557</sup> in part due to strong opposition from the courts<sup>558</sup> and law enforcement officials.<sup>559</sup> However, industry lobbyists are expected to continue their efforts within the state.<sup>560</sup>

As part of a broader push toward evidence-based practices in the criminal justice system, some counties in Wisconsin have implemented actuarial risk assessment tools.<sup>561</sup> These reforms began in 2006, when the Wisconsin Supreme Court’s Effective Justice Strategies Subcommittee — which includes judges, prosecutors, court administrators, and members of the state’s Department of Corrections — launched the Assess, Inform, and Measure pilot program.<sup>562</sup> The goal of the program was to provide judges with “valid and reliable information” to better inform their case dispositions.<sup>563</sup>

Wisconsin has also been expanding its treatment and diversion programs. A state treatment and diversion program offers voluntary substance abuse treatment, evidence-based case management, and other risk reduction services — such as drug testing and monitoring — to non-violent offenders as alternatives to prosecution or incarceration.<sup>564</sup> The program operates in 46 of 72 counties and with two tribes in Wisconsin.<sup>565</sup> A 2014 empirical study found positive outcomes for the program, estimating that every dollar invested in the program yielded nearly two dollars in benefits to society.<sup>566</sup>

## Milwaukee County

### *Major reforms:*

- Pretrial Risk Assessment
- Pretrial Monitoring and Services

In 2007, Milwaukee County established a council of criminal justice stakeholders to evaluate the county’s criminal justice system and promote collaboration across agencies.<sup>567</sup> The council includes the chief judge, sheriff, county executive, district attorney, public defender, Milwaukee City’s mayor and police chief, the Wisconsin Department of Corrections regional chief, a representative from the Victim Witness Assistance program, and members of the community.<sup>568</sup> The council is still active today and its committees work on issues ranging from data analysis to mental health to juvenile justice, each of which holds public meetings every month.<sup>569</sup> The council has developed broad justice system goals, and it analyzes system performance, retains technical assistance, and facilitates communication between the justice system and the larger community.

Much of Milwaukee County’s recent pretrial reforms were jumpstarted by a jail population analysis completed by the Pretrial Justice Institute in 2010 followed by the county’s participation in the National Institute of Correction’s Evidence-Based Decision Making in Local Criminal Justice Systems initiative, which provided technical support for reforms.<sup>570</sup> The county provides its pretrial services through contracts with outside

non-profit vendors, largely because the county determined that outsourcing the services would be less expensive than providing the services directly.<sup>571</sup> The county has contracts with two non-profit pretrial services providers. The county employs only two staff members to oversee its pretrial services as the outside vendors provide the staff needed to run the programs. County rules require the services to be bid out regularly. The county's annual budget for pretrial services is just under \$5 million and has been growing in recent years.<sup>572</sup>

## Pretrial Risk Assessment

In 2012, Milwaukee County established a pretrial risk assessment program, which is run by an outside non-profit vendor and screens over 17,000 arrestees annually.<sup>573</sup> Risk assessments are used to identify people who can be released immediately after booking, to help judges make decisions about pretrial release and conditions of release, and to help prosecutors identify candidates for diversion and deferred prosecution.<sup>574</sup>

Initially, Milwaukee County developed its own tool, the Milwaukee County Pretrial Risk Assessment Instrument, but replaced it in 2016 with the PSA.<sup>575</sup> Unlike the PSA, the Milwaukee County Pretrial Risk Assessment Instrument considered some socioeconomic factors — including residence and employment status — and did not separate out the risk of future arrest from the risk of failure to appear.<sup>576</sup> County officials have found the transition to the PSA to be relatively smooth. During its implementation, the county offered training on the tool to various stakeholders — including judges, prosecutors, and public defenders — and also explained the underlying research that went into developing the tool.<sup>577</sup> In 2018 Milwaukee began a validation process for the PSA.

Local officials have found case processing under the PSA to be highly efficient. The pretrial services agency conducts an assessment for each individual defendant booked in the jail based on information from Wisconsin's crime database and national databases. In the booking room, pretrial service officers also conduct an interview with each defendant. Although the PSA does not require an interview, Milwaukee uses other tools for diversion, deferred prosecution, and supervision conditions that rely on interview questions. Each interview takes about fifteen minutes and is fairly standardized, with staff members using a common script. Our interviewees stated that these booking-room interviews are a crucial component of their pretrial process. Although one of the purported advantages of the PSA is that it does not require individual interviews, Milwaukee never considered discontinuing them when it adopted the PSA.<sup>578</sup>

After the PSA and interview are completed, staff members prepare a pretrial risk assessment report with release recommendations. This report is made available to prosecutors, defense counsel, and the courts. The recommendations are merely advisory and are not binding on prosecutors

when making charging decisions or judges when making pretrial release decisions.<sup>579</sup>

## Pretrial Monitoring and Services

Milwaukee County’s pretrial services officers monitor defendants on release and remind them of upcoming court dates.<sup>580</sup> The program monitors about 1,300 people at any given time.<sup>581</sup> The pretrial services provided scale according to a defendant’s risk level. Low-risk defendants receive an automated court reminder and do not meet with a case manager. Most moderate-risk defendants meet with staff members once a month. Some moderate- and high-risk defendants meet with staff members in person every other week and receive a phone call on the off weeks. High-risk defendants meet with staff members in person every week.<sup>582</sup> Some defendants have other conditions of release, including drug or alcohol testing or GPS monitoring. Staff members monitor these defendants for compliance and produce a compliance report for the courts.<sup>583</sup>

In January 2017, the pretrial services agency started to offer automated court date reminders.<sup>584</sup> These reminders are sent to defendants by e-mail when possible because it is the most cost-effective method. Otherwise, the reminders are sent by text message or phone call.

### Dane County

#### *Major reform:*

- **Randomized Control Trial for Risk Assessments**

Recent reform efforts in Dane County, which includes the city of Madison, have culminated in a purpose-driven, data-rich pilot program that will better inform the county and the criminal justice community at large about the efficacy of the Arnold Foundation’s Public Safety Assessment.

Reform began in 2014, when Dane County representatives participated in a Wisconsin summit on evidence-based decisionmaking and a national conference on pretrial justice policy.<sup>585</sup> Following these conferences, a pretrial services subcommittee formed and produced a report that established Dane County’s future pretrial goals. These goals included releasing more low-risk defendants pretrial, collecting and analyzing data, shifting to more evidence-based practices, and reducing racial disparities.<sup>586</sup> Following this report, the Dane County Board of Supervisors hired a full-time data scientist and convened three working groups that developed more detailed plans for reform.<sup>587</sup>

Dane County also partnered with Harvard Law School’s Access to Justice Lab to implement a PSA pilot program that is the first randomized control trial evaluating the PSA’s effectiveness.<sup>588</sup> Under this trial, a “treat-

ment” group of pretrial defendants is evaluated by the pretrial services agency, using the PSA.<sup>589</sup> The defendants’ risk scores and pretrial recommendations are given to the court, defense attorneys, and prosecutors. A “control” group of pretrial defendants will not be evaluated under the PSA. Judges will make decisions in those cases without knowing a defendant’s risk score.<sup>590</sup> By using a randomized control trial methodology, the county hopes to learn if the PSA is causally responsible for the lower pretrial detention rates, lower failure-to-appear rates, and lower new-criminal-activity rates in many of the jurisdictions that have adopted the tool so far. While the PSA has been validated using historical data, validation can only confirm that the PSA would have made accurate predictions for previous defendants. A randomized control study allows researchers to measure the difference in outcomes between using and not using the PSA in real time, while controlling for factors that tend to complicate comparisons across different time periods or across different jurisdictions.

# Denver and Mesa Counties, Colorado

## State Background

In 2013, Colorado revised its bail statutes to encourage counties to create pretrial services offices, prioritize pretrial decisionmaking based on risk, and reduce reliance on money bail—with decisionmaking informed by community input.<sup>591</sup> The state does not have a uniform pretrial services system and does not require counties to use a risk assessment tool, but the state has developed the Colorado Pretrial Assessment Tool for use in any jurisdiction in the state.

The 2013 reform bill resulted from close study by a statewide subcommittee, drawing on national examples as well as success in various counties around the state, including Mesa, Boulder, and Denver.<sup>592</sup> Colorado law now requires chief judges of judicial districts to consult with county officials and support the development of pretrial services programs that advance “evidence-based decision-making in determining the type of bond and conditions of release.”<sup>593</sup> These programs must be developed by a community advisory board, which is appointed by the chief judge of the judicial district and which must include representation from local law enforcement, the district attorney’s office, the public defender’s office, and the public at large.<sup>594</sup> The law encourages the chief judge to include a representative from the bail bond industry on the community advisory board.<sup>595</sup> Colorado law also states that counties “must make all reasonable efforts” to implement a risk assessment tool and pretrial decisionmaking framework, but does not prescribe a particular tool or require the use of a risk assessment tool at all.<sup>596</sup>

A partnership between the Colorado Association of Pretrial Services, the Pretrial Justice Institute, and pretrial agencies from ten counties developed the Colorado Pretrial Assessment Tool (CPAT), validated based on statewide data, for use in any jurisdiction in the state.<sup>597</sup> The assessment tool was trained on data from ten counties in Colorado, representing 81% of the state’s population, and was designed with input from pretrial officers in those counties.<sup>598</sup> The tool’s creators wanted to incorporate as much information and as many factors as possible, including items related to “demographics, residence and employment, mental health and substance use/abuse, criminal history and past criminal justice system involvement, [and] current charges and system involvement.”<sup>599</sup> The final version of CPAT uses twelve factors that have a statistical relationship with appearance rates and rates of new charges being filed:

- Having a Home or Cell Phone

- Owning or Renting One’s Residence
- Contributing to Residential Payments
- Past or Current Problems with Alcohol
- Past or Current Mental Health Treatment
- Age at First Arrest
- Past Jail Sentence
- Past Prison Sentence
- Having Active Warrants
- Having Other Pending Cases
- Currently on Monitoring
- History of Revoked Bond or Monitoring<sup>600</sup>

As explored in greater depth earlier in this guide, using socioeconomic information as a predictor for risk raises serious concerns and can invite litigation over wealth-based discrimination. The creators of CPAT wanted to include as many factors as possible to help improve predictions, but including more factors doesn’t necessarily result in better predictions.<sup>601</sup> In a recent study, an algorithmic tool that looked at only two factors — age and total number of previous convictions — performed better than a tool that considered seven factors.<sup>602</sup>

Unlike some other risk assessment tools, the CPAT does not include a decisionmaking framework that translates risk scores into release recommendations.<sup>603</sup> CPAT informs pretrial officers of the reappearance and re-arrest rate of defendants within a given risk score range, but county-level pretrial service agencies are free to set their own policies about how to present that information to the court and what conditions to recommend.<sup>604</sup>

## Denver County

### *Major Reforms:*

- Expanded Procedural Protections
- Pretrial Monitoring and Services
- Pretrial Risk Assessment

In recent years, Denver County has reformed its pretrial procedures to involve defense attorneys, utilize risk assessments, and inform defendants of upcoming court dates. Counsel is appointed and defense attorneys advocate at first appearance hearings.<sup>605</sup> The pretrial services agency runs the CPAT risk assessment for all defendants charged with felonies and most defendants charged with misdemeanors.<sup>606</sup> The county no longer

uses a felony bail schedule and has increased its pretrial release rate from 54% to 64%.<sup>607</sup>

Denver's pretrial services agency is separate from parole and probation and is part of the Denver Department of Public Safety's Community Corrections Programs, which also provides diversion programs and alternatives to incarceration.<sup>608</sup> The agency has two units, an investigation unit and a supervision unit.<sup>609</sup>

The investigation unit interviews defendants, completes a criminal background check, and scores the risk assessment using the CPAT.<sup>610</sup> Pretrial services officers considers the resulting risk score when making bond and release recommendations to the court, but the CPAT tool does not offer specific recommendations of release conditions.

The pretrial supervision unit determines defendants' eligibility for supervised release by reviewing custody dockets.<sup>611</sup> This review occurs in court when a judge orders a defendant to be conditionally released.<sup>612</sup> The pretrial services agency has a handful of different monitoring methods: weekly meetings, toxicology screenings, electronic monitoring, and electronic ankle bracelets that monitor sweat for the presence of alcohol.<sup>613</sup>

## Mesa County

### *Major Reforms:*

- Elimination of Fees for Pretrial Services
- Pretrial Monitoring and Services
- Pretrial Risk Assessment

Mesa County was the first jurisdiction in Colorado to begin using the CPAT tool, which the county still uses today.<sup>614</sup> The county has developed its own decisionmaking framework that translates CPAT risk scores into recommendations for release, conditions of release, or detention.<sup>615</sup> Based on its continued assessment of pretrial outcomes, Mesa County has periodically increased the number of people who qualify for release on personal recognizance and reduced the number of conditions that are frequently imposed.<sup>616</sup> With the exception of electronic monitoring and positive drug tests, the county does not charge people for pretrial services.<sup>617</sup> People are never denied pretrial services or detained if they cannot pay a fee, and people are not considered to be in violation of their conditions of release for not paying a fee.<sup>618</sup>

The pretrial services agency has two functions: assessing defendants and supervising released defendants. The assessment process includes the collection of criminal history data and a short interview with the defendant.<sup>619</sup> There are no attorneys present for the interview.<sup>620</sup> To the

extent that time and resources allow, the pretrial services agency verifies information that the defendant provides in the interview such as owning a home or contributing to monthly rent payments.<sup>621</sup> Based on the risk score and interview, pretrial officers provide a written report to the court, prosecutors, and defense attorneys.<sup>622</sup> Pretrial services officers do not have discretion to deviate from the countywide decisionmaking framework.

# Multnomah and Yamhill Counties, Oregon

## State Background

Oregon is in the early stages of pretrial reform. The state is receiving technical assistance from the National Criminal Justice Reform Project to improve the state's mental health treatment, justice reinvestment, and data management.<sup>623</sup>

Oregon law allows for pretrial defendants to be released from custody on personal recognizance, on conditional release, or on secured money bail.<sup>624</sup> State law also allows sheriffs to release pretrial detainees on personal recognizance when a jail is over capacity.<sup>625</sup> The commercial bail bond industry has been banned statewide since 1973.<sup>626</sup> District attorneys, defense attorneys, and law enforcement have all opposed legislative attempts to revive the bail bond industry.<sup>627</sup> When assigned money bail, a defendant must post 10% of the bond with the court to be released.<sup>628</sup> Under a statewide statute, if a defendant makes his or her court dates, the court will return 85% of the 10% bond deposit to the defendant, but will keep the remaining 15% of the 10% deposit as a fee.<sup>629</sup> The statute affords judges the discretion to dismiss this fee. Depending on the type of court, this fee will either fund court administrative costs or be deposited into general funds for the county or state.<sup>630</sup> These kinds of fees are an unwise and unjust tax for being accused of a crime. Even if someone's case is dismissed or someone is acquitted, the state still retains the money. There is no statewide pretrial system in Oregon; counties have their own pretrial services agencies, which can vary considerably.

Oregon's 2013 Justice Reinvestment Act created a Task Force on Public Safety that later established a Pretrial Workgroup in 2017.<sup>631</sup> The Workgroup contracted with the National Institute of Corrections to train system actors in Oregon. The trainings educate participants about the history and harms of money bail and alternatives to bail that have worked in other states.<sup>632</sup> Oregon also plans to expand its data collection efforts, with particular emphasis on collecting data about race and the criminal justice system.<sup>633</sup> One working group will assess the extent to which risk-assessment tools have a disparate racial impact.<sup>634</sup>

# Multnomah County

## *Major Reforms:*

- Automated Court Date Reminders
- Increased Pretrial Release
- Pretrial Risk Assessments

Multnomah County has been using the Virginia Pretrial Risk Assessment Instrument (VPRAI) since 2009.<sup>635</sup>

The VPRAI checks for nine factors:

- if the current arrest is a felony
- if the defendant has pending charges
- if the defendant has an outstanding warrant
- if the defendant has prior convictions
- if the defendant has failed to appear more than once in the past
- if the defendant has more than one violent conviction
- if the defendant has resided in the same place for less than a year
- if the defendant has been employed continuously for the past two years
- if the defendant has a history of drug abuse.<sup>636</sup>

Positive responses to those factors are each weighted as one point, except for prior failures to appear, which is worth two points.<sup>637</sup> In 2010, Multnomah ran a study to measure the accuracy and fairness of the VPRAI.<sup>638</sup> The study found that the VPRAI was accurate and consistent.<sup>639</sup> But the study also acknowledged that several factors considered in the VPRAI were poor at measuring risk.<sup>640</sup> And the responses to six of the VPRAI's nine factors varied strongly by ethnic group.<sup>641</sup> For example, with the factor of "Is current offense a felony?", the answer was yes for 67% of Black defendants but only 54% of white defendants and 22% of Asian defendants.<sup>642</sup> The county did not make any policy changes as a result of this study.

Multnomah County defendants are monitored through a combination of phone contacts, home visits, office appointments, and limited use of electronic monitoring.<sup>643</sup> In 2005, the county started a pilot program that gives pretrial defendants automated calls notifying them of their upcoming court dates.<sup>644</sup> The pilot program dramatically reduced failure-to-appear rates and saved the county over a million dollars in eight months. Following this success, the program was expanded in 2006 to place notification calls in a larger number of cases.<sup>645</sup>

## Yamhill County

### *Major Reforms:*

- Automated Court Date Reminders
- Pretrial Monitoring
- Pretrial Risk Assessments

Over the past few years, Yamhill County has received federal funding from the Bureau of Justice Assistance and the National Institute of Corrections to reform its pretrial procedures and incorporate evidence-based practices.<sup>646</sup> The county has adopted a new risk assessment tool, expanded its staff, modified its pretrial procedures, and subscribed to an automated court notification system.<sup>647</sup>

Yamhill County previously used the VPRAI, but now uses the Oregon Public Safety Checklist, which is another risk assessment tool that uses actuarial data and has been validated for the local population.<sup>648</sup> The county chose to switch to the Oregon Public Safety Checklist because it was more accurate for the Yamhill County population.<sup>649</sup> Although the Public Safety Checklist does not require an interview, the county still conducts interviews because, when making release decisions, judges are statutorily required to consider factors that the checklist does not include.

The county has hired an additional pretrial officer and has implemented an informal “second look” step in their pretrial procedures, whereby, when the office has the time and capacity to do so, the pretrial services agency reevaluates whether people detained pretrial should be released.<sup>650</sup> Yamhill County Pretrial Services runs risk assessments for all detained defendants within 24 hours of initial arrest and booking at the local jail and provides a release recommendation to the court at arraignment.<sup>651</sup>

In 2015, Yamhill adopted web-based software that automatically calls defendants to remind them of their upcoming court dates.<sup>652</sup> The software can make phone calls in English or Spanish.<sup>653</sup>

Since implementing reforms, Yamhill has lowered the pretrial share of its local jail population by 10% and has a failure to appear rate of only 4–5%.<sup>654</sup> A group of stakeholders continues to meet regularly to collaborate on system improvements. Participants include the presiding judge, county commissioner, district attorney, sheriff, defense and victim representative, the director of community corrections, an IT manager, and the director of Health and Human Services.<sup>655</sup>

# ENDNOTES

1. TODD D. MINTON & ZHEN ZENG, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS, JAIL INMATES AT MIDYEAR 2014, at 1 (2015), <https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/jim14.pdf>; ROY WALMSLEY, WORLD PRE-TRIAL/REMAND IMPRISONMENT LIST 1 (3d. ed. 2016).
2. Peter Wagner & Wendy Sawyer, PRISON POLICY INITIATIVE, *Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2018* (Mar. 14, 2018), <https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2018.html>.
3. CRIMINAL JUSTICE POLICY PROGRAM, HARVARD LAW SCH., MOVING BEYOND MONEY: A PRIMER ON BAIL REFORM 7 (2016).
4. Stephen Demuth & Darrell Steffensmeier, *The Impact of Gender and Race-Ethnicity in the Pretrial Release Process*, 51 SOCIAL PROBLEMS 222, 222 (2004). We use the word “Latinx” where other researchers have used the word “Hispanic.” For background on the history and use of “Latinx” as a gender-neutral label for Latino/a and Latin@, see generally Cristobal Salinas Jr & Adele Lozano, *Mapping and Recontextualizing the Evolution of the Term Latinx: An Environmental Scanning in Higher Education*, J. LAT. EDUC. (2017).
5. *How the Poor Get Locked Up and the Rich Go Free*, L.A. TIMES (Aug. 16, 2017), <http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-bail-reform-20170816-story.amp.html>; *Fixing the Unfair Bail System is Worth the Costs*, WASH. POST (Sept. 9, 2017) [https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/fixing-the-unfair-bail-system-is-worth-the-costs/2017/09/09/ff3c5c4c-73eb-11e7-8f39-eeb7d3a2d304\\_story.html?noredirect=on&utm\\_term=.64bd83f31cfe](https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/fixing-the-unfair-bail-system-is-worth-the-costs/2017/09/09/ff3c5c4c-73eb-11e7-8f39-eeb7d3a2d304_story.html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.64bd83f31cfe); *Cash Bail’s Lonely Defender*, N.Y. TIMES (Aug. 25, 2017), [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/25/opinion/cash-bails-lonely-defender.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/25/opinion/cash-bails-lonely-defender.html?_r=0).
6. Jon Schuppe, *Post Bail*, NBC NEWS (Aug. 22, 2017) <https://www.nbcnews.com/specials/bail-reform>.
7. Directory of Community Bail Funds, BROOKLYN COMMUNITY BAIL FUND, <https://brooklynbailfund.org/nbfm-directory/> (last visited Oct 1, 2018).
8. *See e.g.*, CALIFORNIANS FOR SAFETY & JUSTICE, PRETRIAL PROGRESS: A SURVEY OF PRETRIAL PRACTICES AND SERVICES IN CALIFORNIA 5-7 (Aug. 2015).
9. In 2017, the Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors passed a motion to evaluate the county’s current bail system and to “improve and create a more equitable and just pretrial release system that ensures efficiency and fairness.” Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors, Motion No. 112060 (2017), <http://file.lacounty.gov/SDSInter/bos/supdocs/112060.pdf> [Hereinafter: Los Angeles County Motion]. This motion passed by unanimous vote. *See* Nik Swiatek, *Board Votes to Review Current Bail and Pretrial Release Policies*, Supervisor Kuehl (Mar. 8, 2017), <https://supervisorkuehl.com/board-votes-review-current-bail-pre-trial-release-policies/>. Shortly thereafter, the Criminal Justice Policy Program at Harvard Law School assisted the county by studying the process of reform in other jurisdictions across the country and distilling a set of principles for the Board to consider as it reimagines pretrial justice in Los Angeles County. This guide is a result of that work. The jurisdictions were selected in consultation with Los Angeles County. CJPP did not accept compensation for this work and understood that the Office of the County Counsel planned to consult with local actors and other experts to analyze the county’s current pretrial system and to implement any changes.
10. *Salerno v. United States*, 481 U.S. 739, 755 (1987).
11. *E.g.*, D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1321.
12. *See generally* THE SENTENCING PROJECT, REPORT OF THE SENTENCING PROJECT TO THE UNITED NATIONS SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON CONTEMPORARY FORMS OF RACISM, RACIAL DISCRIMINATION, XENOPHOBIA, AND RELATED INTOLERANCE REGARDING RACIAL DISPARITIES IN THE UNITED STATES CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM (2018). LYNN LANGTON & MATTHEW DUROSE, U.S. DEPT OF JUSTICE, POLICE BEHAVIOR DURING TRAFFIC AND STREET STOPS, 2011 (2013); Stephen Demuth & Darrell Steffensmeier, *The Impact of Gender and Race-Ethnicity in the Pretrial Release Process*, 51 SOCIAL PROBLEMS 222 (2004); JESSICA EAGLIN & DANYELLE SOLOMON, BRENNAN CENTER FOR JUSTICE, REDUCING RACIAL AND ETHNIC DISPARITIES IN JAILS: RECOMMENDATIONS FOR LOCAL PRACTICE (2015); Sonja B. Starr & M. Marit Rehavi, *Racial Disparity in Federal Criminal Sentences*, J. POL. ECON. 1320 (2014); MARC MAUER, JUSTICE FOR ALL? CHALLENGING RACIAL DISPARITIES IN THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM (2010).
13. *E.g.*, CAL. CONST. art. I, § 12; CAL. CONST. art. I, § 28(a)(8)(b)(3), (f)(3). Other considerations include “the seriousness of the offense charged, [and] the previous criminal record of the defendant.” CAL. CONST. art. I, § 12.

14. For a broader background on general bail practices, see generally CRIMINAL JUSTICE POLICY PROGRAM, HARVARD LAW SCH., MOVING BEYOND MONEY: A PRIMER ON BAIL REFORM (2016) [HEREINAFTER BAIL REFORM PRIMER].
15. E.g., CAL. PENAL CODE § 1270 (West 2017) (“Any person who has been arrested for, or charged with, an offense other than a capital offense may be released on his or her own recognizance by a court or magistrate who could release a defendant from custody upon the defendant giving bail.”).
16. See generally BAIL REFORM PRIMER, *supra* note 14, at 5–6.
17. BAIL REFORM PRIMER, *supra* note 14, at 6.
18. See Curtis E.A. Karnow, *Setting Bail for Public Safety*, 13 BERKELEY J. CRIM. L. 1, 3–4 (2008).
19. E.g., CAL. PEN. CODE § 1298 (West 2017).
20. See HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, “NOT IN IT FOR JUSTICE” HOW CALIFORNIA’S PRETRIAL DETENTION AND BAIL SYSTEM UNFAIRLY PUNISHES POOR PEOPLE 6 (2017), [https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\\_pdf/us\\_bail0417\\_web\\_0.pdf](https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/us_bail0417_web_0.pdf) [hereinafter HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH].
21. U.S. Const. amend. VIII; e.g., CAL. CONST. art. I, § 12.
22. E.g., CAL. PEN. CODE § 1276 (West 2017).
23. See HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, *supra* note 20, at 29.
24. *Id.* at 39 (“Competition among different bond agencies means they will often make deals, including reducing their fee to 8%, sometimes lower. They frequently offer payment plans, sometimes agreeing to down payments as low as 1%, along with monthly payments.”) (citation omitted).
25. ISAAC BRYAN ET AL., MILLION DOLLAR HOODS, THE PRICE FOR FREEDOM: BAIL IN THE CITY OF L.A., 1 (2017), [http://milliondollarhoods.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/MDH\\_Bail-Report\\_Dec-4-2017.pdf](http://milliondollarhoods.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/MDH_Bail-Report_Dec-4-2017.pdf).
26. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, *supra* note 20, at 29.
27. BAIL REFORM PRIMER, *supra* note 14, at 12.
28. *Id.* at 6.
29. E.g., FELONY BAIL SCHEDULE, SUPERIOR COURT OF CALIFORNIA, COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES 3 (2018); see generally BAIL SCHEDULE FOR INFRACTIONS AND MISDEMEANORS, SUPERIOR COURT OF CALIFORNIA, COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES (2018).
30. E.g., FELONY BAIL SCHEDULE, SUPERIOR COURT OF CALIFORNIA, COUNTY OF LOS ANGELES 3 (2018).
31. KY R. CRIM. P. 4.06.
32. The study of Cook County, Illinois in the appendix is an example of this problem. The county has robust preventive detention procedures and requires judges to determine that a defendant has the ability “to pay the amount necessary to secure his release” before imposing bail. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017), <http://www.cookcountycourt.org/Portals/0/Orders/General%20Order%20No.%2018.8a.pdf>. But judges in Cook County continue to impose unaffordable bond amounts that result in detention. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BAIL, SHIFTING SANDS: AN INVESTIGATION INTO THE FIRST YEAR OF BOND REFORM IN COOK COUNTY 6 (2018), <https://www.chicagobond.org/reports/Shifting-Sands.pdf> (last visited Sep 20, 2018).
33. TODD D. MINTON & ZHEN ZENG, BUREAU OF JUSTICE STATISTICS, JAIL INMATES AT MIDYEAR 2014, at 1 (2015), <https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/jim14.pdf>; ROY WALMSLEY, WORLD PRE-TRIAL/REMAND IMPRISONMENT LIST 1 (3d. ed. 2016).
34. WALMSLEY, *supra* note 33, at 13; Michelle Ye Hee Lee, *Does the United States Really Have 5 Percent of the World’s Population and One Quarter of the World’s Prisoners*, WASH. POST (Apr. 30, 2015), [https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/wp/2015/04/30/does-the-united-states-really-have-five-percent-of-worlds-population-and-one-quarter-of-the-worlds-prisoners/?utm\\_term=.d10281e3c39c](https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/fact-checker/wp/2015/04/30/does-the-united-states-really-have-five-percent-of-worlds-population-and-one-quarter-of-the-worlds-prisoners/?utm_term=.d10281e3c39c).
35. Peter Wagner & Wendy Sawyer, PRISON POLICY INITIATIVE, *Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2018* (Mar. 14, 2018), <https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2018.html>.
36. RAM SUBRAMANIAN, ET AL., VERA INST. OF JUSTICE, INCARCERATION’S FRONT DOOR: THE MISUSE OF JAILS IN AMERICA 29 (2015), [https://storage.googleapis.com/vera-web-assets/downloads/Publications/incarcerations-front-door-the-misuse-of-jails-in-america/legacy\\_downloads/incarcerations-front-door-report\\_02.pdf](https://storage.googleapis.com/vera-web-assets/downloads/Publications/incarcerations-front-door-the-misuse-of-jails-in-america/legacy_downloads/incarcerations-front-door-report_02.pdf).
37. David Arnold et al., *Racial Bias in Bail Decisions*, 133 Q. J. ECON. 1885, at 1889–90 (2018).
38. *Id.* 1885–86.
39. Stephen Demuth & Darrell Steffensmeier, *The Impact of Gender and Race-Ethnicity in the Pretrial Release Process*, 51 SOCIAL PROBLEMS 222, 222 (2004).
40. Aleks Kajstura, PRISON POLICY INITIATIVE, *WOMEN’S MASS INCARCERATION: THE WHOLE PIE 2018* (Nov. 13, 2018), <https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2018women.html>.
41. JASON LYDON ET AL., COMING OUT OF CONCRETE CLOSETS: A REPORT ON BLACK & PINK’S NATIONAL LGBTQ PRISONER SURVEY 24 (2015).
42. BAIL REFORM PRIMER, *supra* note 14, at 7.
43. Cty. of Santa Clara Bail and Release Work Grp., *Consensus Report on Optimal Pretrial Justice 38* (2016) (draft), <https://www.sccgov.org/sites/ceo/Documents/bail-release-work-group.pdf> [hereinafter Santa Clara Bail Report].
44. *Barker v. Wingo*, 407 U.S. 514, 533 (1972).
45. Heaton et al., *The Downstream Consequences of Misdemeanor Pretrial Detention* 69 STAN. L. REV. 711, 714–717 (2017). See also Samuel Wiseman, *Fixing Bail*, 84 GEO. WASH. L. REV. 417, 419–20 (2016).
46. Megan Stevenson & Sandra G. Mayson, *Pretrial Detention and Bail*, REFORMING CRIMINAL JUSTICE 22 (2017).
47. Heaton, *supra* note 45, at 718. CHRISTOPHER T. LOWENKAMP ET AL., LJAF, *THE HIDDEN COSTS OF PRETRIAL DETENTION* 4 (2013).
48. LOWENKAMP *supra* note 47, at 4.

49. PRETRIAL JUSTICE INST., PRETRIAL JUSTICE: HOW MUCH DOES IT COST? 2 (2017)
50. Los Angeles County Motion, *supra* note 9. This number may not include medical expenses, which can be substantial for defendants who receive health or mental health treatment in jail. See SARAH LIEBOWITZ, ET AL., ACLU OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA & THE BAZELON CENTER FOR MENTAL HEALTH LAW, A WAY FORWARD: DIVERTING PEOPLE WITH MENTAL ILLNESS FROM INHUMANE AND EXPENSIVE JAILS INTO COMMUNITY-BASED TREATMENT THAT WORKS 8 (2014).
51. Los Angeles County Motion, *supra* note 9.
52. *Ending the American Money Bail System*, EQUAL JUSTICE UNDER LAW, <http://equaljusticeunderlaw.org/wp/current-cases/ending-the-american-money-bail-system/> (last visited May 11, 2018).
53. *Reem v. Hennessy*, No. 17-CV-06628-CRB, 2017 WL 6539760, at \*1 (N.D. Cal. Dec. 21, 2017).
54. *ODonnell v. Harris Cty., Texas*, 882 F.3d 528, 535 (5th Cir. 2018). The court remanded the case for the district court to reconsider the scope of the injunction. *Id.* The court found that the plaintiffs were likely to succeed on the merits of an equal protection claim and at least part of a due process claim challenging the county's offense-based bail schedule. *Id.*
55. Steve Schmadeke, *Lawsuit Challenges the Cash Bail System in Cook County*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE (Sept. 11, 2017), <http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-cook-county-hearing-cash-bail-lawsuit-20170911-story.html>.
56. Richard A. Oppel Jr., *Defendants Can't Be Jailed Solely Because of an Inability to Post Bail, Judge Says*, N.Y. TIMES (July 17, 2017), <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/17/us/chicago-bail-reform.html>.
57. *Bearden v. Georgia*, 461 U.S. 660, 665–67 (1983).
58. Amicus Brief of Dep't of Justice, *Walker v. City of Calhoun*, No. 16-10521-HH (11th Cir. Aug. 18, 2016). The Department also filed a "Statement of Interest" in an Alabama case involving the use of fixed bail schedules, in which it also outlined the constitutional principles generally applicable in the pretrial setting. Statement of Interest of the United States, *Varden v. City of Clanton*, No. 2:15-cv-34-MHT-WC (N.D. Ala. Feb. 3, 2015).
59. *How the Poor Get Locked Up and the Rich Go Free*, L.A. TIMES (Aug. 16, 2017), <http://www.latimes.com/opinion/editorials/la-ed-bail-reform-20170816-story.amp.html>; *Fixing the Unfair Bail System is Worth the Costs*, WASH. POST (Sept. 9, 2017) [https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/fixing-the-unfair-bail-system-is-worth-the-costs/2017/09/09/ff3c5c4c-73eb-11e7-8f39-eeb7d3a2d304\\_story.html?noredirect=on&utm\\_term=.64bd83f31cfe](https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/fixing-the-unfair-bail-system-is-worth-the-costs/2017/09/09/ff3c5c4c-73eb-11e7-8f39-eeb7d3a2d304_story.html?noredirect=on&utm_term=.64bd83f31cfe); *Cash Bail's Lonely Defender*, N.Y. TIMES (Aug. 25, 2017), [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/25/opinion/cash-bails-lonely-defender.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/25/opinion/cash-bails-lonely-defender.html?_r=0).
60. Jon Schuppe, *Post Bail*, NBC NEWS (Aug. 22, 2017) <https://www.nbcnews.com/specials/bail-reform>.
61. Directory of Community Bail Funds, *supra* note 7.
62. Kamala D. Harris & Rand Paul, *Kamala Harris and Rand Paul: To Shrink Jails, Let's Reform Bail*, N.Y. TIMES (July 20, 2017), <https://www.nytimes.com/2017/07/20/opinion/kamala-harris-and-rand-paul-lets-reform-bail.html>.
63. Aída Chávez, *Bernie Sanders Introduces Bill to End Money Bail*, THE INTERCEPT (July 25, 2018), <https://theintercept.com/2018/07/25/bernie-sanders-money-bail/>.
64. Rhonda McMillion, *Boosting Bail Reform: ABA urges Congress to limit use of cash bail*, ABA J. (Nov. 2017), [http://www.abajournal.com/magazine/article/ABA\\_urges\\_Congress\\_to\\_limit\\_use\\_of\\_cash\\_bail/](http://www.abajournal.com/magazine/article/ABA_urges_Congress_to_limit_use_of_cash_bail/). See generally AM. BAR ASSOC., ABA STANDARDS FOR CRIMINAL JUSTICE: PRETRIAL RELEASE (3d ed. 2007).
65. See NAT'L ASSOC. OF PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCIES, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF PRETRIAL SERVICES AGENCIES STANDARDS ON PRETRIAL RELEASE 4 (3d ed. 2004).
66. See generally CONFERENCE OF STATE CT. ADM'RS, 2012–2013 POLICY PAPER: EVIDENCE-BASED PRETRIAL RELEASE.
67. See NAT'L ASSOC. OF CTYS, THE AMERICAN COUNTY PLATFORM AND RESOLUTIONS 104 (2016–2017),
68. See CONFERENCE OF CHIEF JUSTICES, RES. 3: ENDORSING THE CONFERENCE OF STATE COURT ADMINISTRATORS POLICY PAPER ON EVIDENCE-BASED PRETRIAL RELEASE (2013).
69. See AM. JAIL ASSOC., AMERICAN JAIL ASSOCIATION RESOLUTION ON PRETRIAL JUSTICE (2010).
70. See SUSAN WEINSTEIN, INT'L ASSOC. OF CHIEFS OF POLICE, LAW ENFORCEMENT'S LEADERSHIP ROLE IN THE PRETRIAL RELEASE AND DETENTION PROCESS 8–10 (2011).
71. See ASSOC. OF PROSECUTING ATTORNEYS, POLICY STATEMENT ON PRETRIAL SERVICES.
72. NAT'L ASSOC. OF CRIMINAL DEFENSE LAWYERS, BOARD RESOLUTION CONCERNING PRETRIAL RELEASE AND LIMITED USE OF FINANCIAL BOND (2012).
73. See CALIFORNIANS FOR SAFETY & JUSTICE, PRETRIAL PROGRESS: A SURVEY OF PRETRIAL PRACTICES AND SERVICES IN CALIFORNIA 5–7 (Aug. 2015).
74. This research was conducted between June of 2017 and Oct. of 2018.
75. *United States v. Salerno*, 481 U.S. 739, 755 (1987).
76. *E.g.*, D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1321(c)(1)(B).
77. *E.g.*, D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1321(b).
78. "Detention eligibility nets" are an emerging and important topic of discussion in pretrial reform. State law has traditionally allowed only a small subgroup of defendants to be preventively detained pretrial. Judges have circumvented these limits by imposing unaffordable bail amounts on defendants who are not legally eligible for preventive detention, which results in those defendants remaining in jail because they cannot afford to post bail. Jurisdictions that consider eliminating money bail often also consider changing the class of defendants that can be legally detained. If the class of defendants who can be legally detained

- is expanded, this change may diminish or even reverse cuts in pretrial detention rates resulting from the elimination of money bail. The line-drawing challenge of identifying the appropriate class of defendants who should be categorically exempt from pretrial detention is beyond the scope of this guide but is worthy of more research and discussion. For a thorough treatment of this problem, see generally TIMOTHY R. SCHNACKE, “MODEL” BAIL LAWS: RE-DRAWING THE LINE BETWEEN PRETRIAL RELEASE AND DETENTION (2017).
79. *E.g.*, N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-16, 18 (West 2017).
  80. *E.g.*, N.M. CT. R. 5-401(A)(2).
  81. *E.g.*, N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-16, 18 (West 2017).
  82. *See e.g.*, N.M. CT. R. 5-401(A)(1)(a).
  83. *Interview Process & Release Alternatives*, KENTUCKY COURT OF JUSTICE, <https://courts.ky.gov/courtprograms/pretrialservices/Pages/interviewrelease.aspx> (last visited May 15, 2018); *Court Support*, Pretrial Servs. Agency for D.C., [https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/court\\_support](https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/court_support) (last visited May 11, 2018); *Yamhill County Pretrial Justice Program*, Oregon Knowledge Bank, <http://okb.oregon.gov/portfolio-item/yamhill-pretrial-justice/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
  84. GLENN A. GRANT, ACTING ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF THE COURTS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM REPORT TO THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2017 at 13.
  85. Supreme Court of Kentucky, Amended Order 2015-24: “Authorization for the Non-Financial Uniform Schedule of Bail Administrative Release Program” at 4 (Dec. 2, 2015), [https://courts.ky.gov/courts/supreme/Rules\\_Procedures/201524.pdf](https://courts.ky.gov/courts/supreme/Rules_Procedures/201524.pdf).
  86. KENTUCKY COURT OF JUSTICE, *Interview Process & Release Alternatives*, <https://courts.ky.gov/courtprograms/pretrialservices/Pages/interviewrelease.aspx> (last visited May 15, 2018).
  87. GLENN A. GRANT, ACTING ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF THE COURTS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM REPORT TO THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE 7–8 (2016).
  88. GRANT, *supra* note 84, at 15.
  89. SONYA TAFOYA, PUB. POLICY INST. OF CAL., PRETRIAL DETENTION AND JAIL CAPACITY IN CALIFORNIA 5 (2015) (citations omitted), [http://www.ppic.org/content/pubs/report/R\\_715STR.pdf](http://www.ppic.org/content/pubs/report/R_715STR.pdf).
  90. *E.g.*, Karnow, *supra* note 18, at 20.
  91. *See* United States v. Salerno, 481 U.S. 739, 751–52 (1987).
  92. *Id.*
  93. Santa Clara Bail Report, *supra* note 43, at 2.
  94. *Id.* at 46.
  95. PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., RELEASE RATES FOR PRETRIAL DEFENDANTS WITHIN WASHINGTON, DC (2017).
  96. COURT SERVICES AND OFFENDER SUPERVISION AGENCY FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, FY 2016 AGENCY FINANCIAL REPORT 27 (Nov. 15, 2016).
  97. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017).
  98. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BOND, MONITORING COOK COUNTY’S CENTRAL BOND COURT: A COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE 24 (2018), [http://www.chicagoappleseed.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Courtwatching-Report\\_Coalition-to-End-Money-Bond\\_FINAL\\_2-25-18.pdf](http://www.chicagoappleseed.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Courtwatching-Report_Coalition-to-End-Money-Bond_FINAL_2-25-18.pdf).
  99. KY. R. CRIM. P. 4.38.
  100. *E.g.*, N.J. CONST. art. I, para. 11.
  101. LAURA AND JOHN ARNOLD FOUND., PUBLIC SAFETY ASSESSMENT: RISK FACTORS AND FORMULA 2 (2016). The full set of factors includes age at current arrest, current violent offense, pending charges, prior misdemeanor conviction, prior felony conviction, prior violent conviction, prior failure to appear in past two years, prior failure to appear longer than two years ago, and prior sentence to incarceration. *Id.*
  102. *Id.* at 3.
  103. LAURA AND JOHN ARNOLD FOUNDATION, RESEARCH SUMMARY: DEVELOPING A NATIONAL MODEL FOR PRETRIAL RISK ASSESSMENT 2 (2013).
  104. Press Release, The Leadership Conference, More than 100 Civil Rights, Digital Justice, and Community-Based Organizations Raise Concerns About Pretrial Risk Assessment (July 30, 2018) <https://civil-rights.org/more-than-100-civil-rights-digital-justice-and-community-based-organizations-raise-concerns-about-pretrial-risk-assessment/>; THE USE OF PRETRIAL “RISK ASSESSMENT” INSTRUMENTS: A SHARED STATEMENT OF CIVIL RIGHTS CONCERNS 2 (2018).
  105. *Id.*
  106. Massimo Calabresi, *Exclusive: Attorney General Eric Holder to Oppose Data-Driven Sentencing*, TIME (July 31, 2014), <http://time.com/3061893/holder-to-oppose-datadriven-sentencing/>.
  107. *See generally* BERNARD E. HARCOURT, AGAINST PREDICTION (2007).
  108. HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH, “NOT IN IT FOR JUSTICE” HOW CALIFORNIA’S PRETRIAL DETENTION AND BAIL SYSTEM UNFAIRLY PUNISHES POOR PEOPLE 94, 104 (2017), [https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report\\_pdf/usbail0417\\_web\\_0.pdf](https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/report_pdf/usbail0417_web_0.pdf).
  109. *Id.* at 91.
  110. For more on these issues and other implications of risk assessment tools, see generally John Logan Koepke & David G. Robinson, *Danger Ahead: Risk Assessment and the Future of Bail Reform*, WASH. L. REV. (forthcoming 2018), [https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\\_id=3041622](https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3041622).
  111. Julia Dressel and Hany Farid, *The accuracy, fairness, and limits of predicting recidivism*, SCIENCE ADVANCES, 1 (2018).
  112. Pretrial Release, ACCESS TO JUSTICE LAB, <http://a2jlab.org/current-projects/signature-studies/pretrial-release/> (last visited May 25, 2018).

113. Cathy O’Neil, *Let’s not forget how wrong our crime data are*, CHICAGOTRIBUNE.COM, <http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/opinion/commentary/ct-perspec-danger-marijuana-legalizing-crime-data-black-youth-facial-bias-0528-story.html> (last visited Sep 13, 2018).
114. *See generally* THE SENTENCING PROJECT, REPORT OF THE SENTENCING PROJECT TO THE UNITED NATIONS SPECIAL RAPPORTEUR ON CONTEMPORARY FORMS OF RACISM, RACIAL DISCRIMINATION, XENOPHOBIA, AND RELATED INTOLERANCE REGARDING RACIAL DISPARITIES IN THE UNITED STATES CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM (2018); LYNN LANGTON & MATTHEW DUROSE, U.S. DEPT OF JUSTICE, POLICE BEHAVIOR DURING TRAFFIC AND STREET STOPS, 2011 (2013); Stephen Demuth & Darrell Steffensmeier, *The Impact of Gender and Race-Ethnicity in the Pretrial Release Process*, 51 SOCIAL PROBLEMS 222 (2004); JESSICA EAGLIN & DANYELLE SOLOMON, BRENNAN CENTER FOR JUSTICE, REDUCING RACIAL AND ETHNIC DISPARITIES IN JAILS: RECOMMENDATIONS FOR LOCAL PRACTICE (2015); Sonja B. Starr & M. Marit Rehavi, *Racial Disparity in Federal Criminal Sentences*, J. POL. ECON. 1320 (2014); MARC MAUER, JUSTICE FOR ALL? CHALLENGING RACIAL DISPARITIES IN THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM (2010).
115. FBI, 2017 CRIME IN THE UNITED STATES: CLEARANCES, <https://ucr.fbi.gov/crime-in-the-u.s/2017/crime-in-the-u.s.-2017/topic-pages/clearances> (last visited Oct. 17, 2018).
116. *Id.*
117. Brian A Reaves, *Felony Defendants in Large Urban Counties, 2009 - Statistical Tables*, STAT. TABLES 40, 22 (2009).
118. A SHARED STATEMENT OF CIVIL RIGHTS CONCERNS, *supra* note 104, at 2.
119. *E.g.*, Stevenson and Mayson, *supra* note 42, at 35–37.
120. Sonja B. Starr, *Evidence-Based Sentencing and the Scientific Rationalization of Discrimination*, 66 STAN. L. REV. 803, 806 (2014).
121. *Id.*
122. *Compare* LAURA AND JOHN ARNOLD FOUND., PUBLIC SAFETY ASSESSMENT: RISK FACTORS AND FORMULA 2 (2016) with COLO. ASSOC. PRETRIAL SERVS., THE COLORADO PRETRIAL ASSESSMENT TOOL (CPAT) ADMINISTRATION, SCORING, AND REPORTING MANUAL 1 (2015).
123. COLO. ASSOC. PRETRIAL SERVS., THE COLORADO PRETRIAL ASSESSMENT TOOL (CPAT) ADMINISTRATION, SCORING, AND REPORTING MANUAL 3 (2015).
124. Julia Dressel and Hany Farid, *The accuracy, fairness, and limits of predicting recidivism*, SCIENCE ADVANCES, 3–4 (2018).
125. *Id.*
126. *Compare* PUBLIC SAFETY ASSESSMENT: RISK FACTORS, *supra* note 122, at 2 with THE COLORADO PRETRIAL ASSESSMENT TOOL *supra* note 122, at 1.
127. PUBLIC SAFETY ASSESSMENT: RISK FACTORS, *supra* note 122, at 1–2.
128. CAL. CONST. ART. I, § 12.
129. *Id.*
130. *Id.*
131. *E.g.*, PUBLIC SAFETY ASSESSMENT DECISION MAKING FRAMEWORK – COOK COUNTY, IL 1–2 (2016).
132. Mica Rosenberg & Reade Levinson, *Trump’s catch-and-detain policy snares many who have long called U.S. home*, REUTERS (June 20, 2018), <https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-immigration-court/>.
133. *Id.*
134. *See* SARAH PICARD-FRITSCHÉ ET AL., CENTER FOR COURT INNOVATION, DEMYSTIFYING RISK ASSESSMENT 9–10 (2017), [https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/documents/Monograph\\_March2017\\_Demystifying%20Risk%20Assessment\\_1.pdf](https://www.courtinnovation.org/sites/default/files/documents/Monograph_March2017_Demystifying%20Risk%20Assessment_1.pdf).
135. *E.g.*, Cty. of Santa Clara Bail and Release Work Grp., *Consensus Report on Optimal Pretrial Justice* 44 (2016) (draft), <https://www.sccgov.org/sites/ceo/Documents/bail-release-work-group.pdf>.
136. GLENN A. GRANT, ACTING ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF THE COURTS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM REPORT TO THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2017 at 20.
137. Interview with Tara Boh Blair, Executive Officer for the Kentucky Court of Justice, Administrative Office of the Courts, Department of Pretrial Services, June 9, 2017.
138. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-23(2).
139. Stephen Demuth & Darrell Steffensmeier, *The Impact of Gender and Race-Ethnicity in the Pretrial Release Process*, 51 SOC. PROBS. 222, 222 (2004).
140. *See e.g.*, GLENN A. GRANT, ACTING ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF THE COURTS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM REPORT TO THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2017 at 4.
141. Kristin Bechtel, et al., *A Meta-Analytic Review of Pretrial Research: Risk Assessment, Bond Type, and Interventions*, AM. CRIM. JUST. 443, 449, 460 (2017) (citing Marie VanNostrand & Gena Keebler, *Pretrial Risk Assessment in the Federal Court*, U.S. DEPT OF JUSTICE, OFFICE OF THE FEDERAL DETENTION TRUSTEE (2009)).
142. MATT O’KEEFE, COURT APPEARANCE NOTIFICATION SYSTEM: 2007 ANALYSIS HIGHLIGHTS 1–2 (2007).
143. *Id.*
144. UNIVERSITY OF CHICAGO CRIME LAB & IDEAS42, USING BEHAVIORAL SCIENCE TO IMPROVE CRIMINAL JUSTICE OUTCOMES 4 (2018), [http://urbanlabs.uchicago.edu/attachments/store/f0f9210ecb1a295be0af54cee2c-7364564c570a857a33d758a162d6faafd/I42-954\\_NYCSummonsPaper\\_final.pdf](http://urbanlabs.uchicago.edu/attachments/store/f0f9210ecb1a295be0af54cee2c-7364564c570a857a33d758a162d6faafd/I42-954_NYCSummonsPaper_final.pdf).

145. *Yamhill County Court-Automated Notification System*, OREGON KNOWLEDGE BANK, <http://okb.oregon.gov/portfolio-item/auto-notification/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
146. Interview with Stephanie Garbo, Judicial Operations Manager, Combined Courts, Milwaukee County, Wisconsin, June 26, 2017.
147. Kristin Bechtel, et al., *A Meta-Analytic Review of Pretrial Research: Risk Assessment, Bond Type, and Interventions*, AM. CRIM. JUST. 443, 460 (2017).
148. See MARIE VAN NOSTRAND, KENNETH R. ROSE & KIMBERLY WEIBRECHT, STATE OF THE SCIENCE OF PRETRIAL RELEASE RECOMMENDATIONS AND SUPERVISION, 32 (2011); Megan Stevenson & Sandra G. Mayson, *Pretrial Detention and Bail*, REFORMING CRIMINAL JUSTICE 42–44 (2017).
149. See Geoffrey C. Barnes, et al., *Low-Intensity Community Supervision for Low-Risk Offenders*, 6 J. EXPERIMENTAL CRIMINOLOGY 159, 181–82 (2010); Susan Turner, et al., *Evaluating Intensive Supervision Probation/Parole (ISP) For Drug Offenders*, 38 CRIME AND DELINQ. 539, 549 (1992).
150. Bechtel, *supra* note 147, at 460. For more background on electronic monitoring, see generally JAMES KILGORE, ELECTRONIC MONITORING IS NOT THE ANSWER (2015).
151. PRIMER ON BAIL REFORM, *supra* note 14, at 17.
152. Bechtel, *supra* note 147, at 449 (citing Marie VanNostrand & Gena Keebler, *Pretrial Risk Assessment in the Federal Court*, U.S. DEPT OF JUSTICE, OFFICE OF THE FEDERAL DETENTION TRUSTEE (2009)).
153. *Id.*
154. *Id.*
155. *Silicon Valley De-Bug Leads the Charge on Criminal Justice Reform*, ROSENBERG FOUNDATION: NEWS (Feb. 7, 2018), Cty. of Santa Clara Bail and Release Work Grp., *Consensus Report on Optimal Pretrial Justice* 63–64 (2016) (draft), <https://www.sccgov.org/sites/ceo/Documents/bail-release-work-group.pdf>.
156. *Id.*
157. *E.g.*, Ky. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 431.520(4) (West 2014); PRETRIAL REFORM IN KENTUCKY, PRETRIAL SERVICES 6 (2013); *Frequently Asked Questions*, Tarrant County, Texas, <https://www.tarrantcounty.com/en/pretrial-services/frequently-asked-questions.html> (last visited June 4, 2018) (\$16 fee for drug test).
158. Eric Markowitz, *Chain Gang 2.0: If You Can't Afford This GPS Ankle Bracelet, You Get Thrown In Jail*, INTERNATIONAL BUSINESS TIMES (Sept. 21, 2015), <http://www.ibtimes.com/chain-gang-20-if-you-cant-afford-gps-ankle-bracelet-you-get-thrown-jail-2065283>.
159. *E.g.*, Wash Rev. Code Ann. § 10.01.160(2) (defendant may be charged supervision fees); Fla. Stat. §948.09 (imposing fees for pretrial supervision). See generally ALICIA BANNON ET AL., BRENNAN CTR. FOR JUSTICE, CRIMINAL JUSTICE DEBT: A BARRIER TO REENTRY 7 (2010), <http://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/legacy/Fees%20and%20Fines%20FINAL.pdf>.
160. See Markowitz, *supra* note 158; Sukey Lewis, *Electronic Monitoring of Defendants is Increasing, But at What Price?*, KQED NEWS (Aug. 2, 2017), <https://www.kqed.org/news/2017/08/02/electronic-monitoring-of-defendants-is-increasing-but-at-what-price/>.
161. See generally CRIMINAL JUSTICE POLICY PROGRAM, HARVARD LAW SCH., CONFRONTING CRIMINAL JUSTICE DEBT: A GUIDE FOR POLICY REFORM (2016).
162. 21<sup>ST</sup> JUDICIAL DISTRICT PRETRIAL POLICIES AND BOND GUIDELINES VERSION 3 at 8 (2018); Interview with Bo Zeerip, Chief Deputy District Attorney, 21st Judicial District, Mesa County, Colorado, Aug. 4, 2017.
163. Interview with Bo Zeerip, Chief Deputy District Attorney, 21st Judicial District, Mesa County, Colorado, Aug. 4, 2017.
164. CONFRONTING CRIMINAL JUSTICE DEBT, *supra* note 161, at 26–27.
165. LISA PILNIK, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF CORRECTIONS, A FRAMEWORK FOR PRETRIAL JUSTICE: ESSENTIAL ELEMENTS OF AN EFFECTIVE PRETRIAL SYSTEM AND AGENCY 42 (2017).
166. National Association of Pretrial Services Agencies Standard on Pretrial Release 14 (2004).
167. See generally PRETRIAL JUSTICE INSTITUTE & AMERICAN PROBATION AND PAROLE ASSOCIATION, PROMISING PRACTICES IN PROVIDING PRETRIAL SERVICES FUNCTIONS WITHIN PROBATION AGENCIES: A USER'S GUIDE (2010).
168. REPORT OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE 1 (2014); see Salvador Rizzo, *Chief Justice Rabner Pushes for Reforms to N.J. Courts*, NEWARK STAR-LEDGER (May 21, 2013), [http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2013/05/chief\\_justice\\_rabner\\_pushes\\_fo.html](http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2013/05/chief_justice_rabner_pushes_fo.html).
169. *Id.*
170. GLENN A. GRANT, ACTING ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF THE COURTS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM REPORT TO THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2017 at 20.
171. *Id.* at 20.
172. PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., RELEASE RATES FOR PRETRIAL DEFENDANTS WITHIN WASHINGTON, DC (2017); *Performance Measures*, PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., [https://www.psa.gov/?q=data/performance\\_measures](https://www.psa.gov/?q=data/performance_measures) (last visited May 11, 2018).
173. THE D.C. PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY: LESSONS FROM FIVE DECADES OF INNOVATION AND GROWTH, 1 (2009) [hereinafter: LESSONS FROM FIVE DECADES].
174. *Id.*
175. PSA's History, PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., <https://www.psa.gov/?q=about/history> (last visited May 11, 2018).

176. LESSONS FROM FIVE DECADES, *supra* note 173, at 2.
177. *Id.* at 5.
178. Sara Dorn, *How D.C. Court Reforms Save \$398 Million*, CLEVELAND PLAIN DEALER (May 16, 2016), [http://www.cleveland.com/metro/index.ssf/2016/05/how\\_dc\\_court\\_reforms\\_save\\_398.html](http://www.cleveland.com/metro/index.ssf/2016/05/how_dc_court_reforms_save_398.html).
179. LESSONS FROM FIVE DECADES, *supra* note 173, at 5.
180. D.C. CODE ANN. §§ 23-1321-1332.
181. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1321(b).
182. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1321(c)(1)(B).
183. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1321(c)(3).
184. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1303(a).
185. *Court Support*, PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., [https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/court\\_support](https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/court_support) (last visited May 11, 2018).
186. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1322.
187. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1322(b)(1).
188. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1322(e). The third category (history and characteristics of the person) includes the following: “(A) The person’s character, physical and mental condition, family ties, employment, financial resources, length of residence in the community, community ties, past conduct, history relating to drug or alcohol abuse, criminal history, and record concerning appearance at court proceedings; and (B) Whether, at the time of the current offense or arrest, the person was on probation, on parole, on supervised release, or on other release pending trial, sentencing, appeal, or completion of sentence for an offense under local, state, or federal law.” D.C. Code Ann. § 23-1322(e).
189. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1322(b)(2).
190. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1322(c).
191. COURT SERVICES AND OFFENDER SUPERVISION AGENCY FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, FY 2016 AGENCY FINANCIAL REPORT 28 (2016).
192. PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., *Court Support*, [https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/court\\_support](https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/court_support) (last visited May 14, 2018).
193. *Id.*
194. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1303(g).
195. COURT SERVICES AND OFFENDER SUPERVISION AGENCY FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, FY 2016 AGENCY FINANCIAL REPORT, 28 (Nov. 15, 2016).
196. PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., *Court Services and Offender Supervision Agency*, <https://www.psa.gov/?q=about/CSOSA> (last visited May 14, 2018).
197. COURT SERVICES AND OFFENDER SUPERVISION AGENCY FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, FY 2016 AGENCY FINANCIAL REPORT, 28 (Nov. 15, 2016).
198. Pretrial Servs. Agency for D.C., *Treatment and Related Services*, [https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/treatment\\_services](https://www.psa.gov/?q=programs/treatment_services) (last visited May 14, 2018).
199. *Id.*
200. *Id.*
201. *Id.*
202. *Id.*
203. PRETRIAL SERVS. AGENCY FOR D.C., RELEASE RATES FOR PRETRIAL DEFENDANTS WITHIN WASHINGTON, DC (2017).
204. COURT SERVICES AND OFFENDER SUPERVISION AGENCY FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, FY 2016 AGENCY FINANCIAL REPORT, 27 (Nov. 15, 2016).
205. *Id.*
206. *Id.*
207. Ann E. Marimow, *When it Comes to Pretrial Release, Few Other Jurisdictions do it D.C.’s Way*, WASH. POST (July 4, 2016), [https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/when-it-comes-to-pretrial-release-few-other-jurisdictions-do-it-dcs-way/2016/07/04/8eb52134-e7d3-11e5-b0fd-073d5930a7b7\\_story.html](https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/public-safety/when-it-comes-to-pretrial-release-few-other-jurisdictions-do-it-dcs-way/2016/07/04/8eb52134-e7d3-11e5-b0fd-073d5930a7b7_story.html).
208. *Id.*
209. *Id.*
210. *Id.*
211. D.C. CODE ANN. § 23-1322(c).
212. *See* BAIL REFORM PRIMER, *supra* note 14, at 27.
213. *Id.*
214. KENTUCKY COURT OF JUSTICE, *Virtual Tour of Kentucky Pretrial Services*, <https://courts.ky.gov/courtprograms/pretrialservices/Pages/virtualtour.aspx> (last visited May 15, 2018) [hereinafter: *Tour of Kentucky Pretrial*]; PRETRIAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE COURTS KENTUCKY COURT OF JUSTICE, PRETRIAL REFORM IN KENTUCKY 3 (2013). For more background information on Kentucky’s history of reforms, see Alysia Santo, *Kentucky’s Protracted Struggle to Get Rid of Bail*, The Marshall Project (Nov. 12, 2015), <https://www.themarshallproject.org/2015/11/12/kentucky-s-protracted-struggle-to-get-rid-of-bail#.sHtZ-KZ6aE> (last visited May 15, 2018).
215. Public Safety and Offender Accountability Act, H.B. 463, 2011 Gen. Assemb., Reg. 216. Sess. (Ky. 2011).
216. Interview with Tara Boh Blair, Executive Officer for the Kentucky Court of Justice, Administrative Office of the Courts, Department of Pretrial Services, June 9, 2017.

217. B. Scott West, *The Next Step In Pretrial Release Is Here: The Administrative Release Program*, THE ADVOCATE (Jan. 2017), [https://dpa.ky.gov/Public\\_Defender\\_Resources/The%20Advocate/Advocate%20Newsletter%20Jan%202017%20\(COLOR%20-%20FINAL\).pdf](https://dpa.ky.gov/Public_Defender_Resources/The%20Advocate/Advocate%20Newsletter%20Jan%202017%20(COLOR%20-%20FINAL).pdf).
218. *Tour of Kentucky Pretrial*, *supra* note 214.
219. See KY R. CRIM. P. 4.06 (Duties of pretrial services agency); *Tour of Kentucky Pretrial*, *supra* note 214.
220. *Tour of Kentucky Pretrial*, *supra* note 214.
221. LAURA AND JOHN ARNOLD FOUNDATION, PUBLIC SAFETY ASSESSMENT: RISK FACTORS AND FORMULA 1–2 (2013–2016), <http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/PSA-Risk-Factors-and-Formula.pdf>.
222. Supreme Court of Kentucky, Amended Order 2015-24: “Authorization for the Non-Financial Uniform Schedule of Bail Administrative Release Program” at 4 (Dec. 2, 2015), [https://courts.ky.gov/courts/supreme/Rules\\_Procedures/201524.pdf](https://courts.ky.gov/courts/supreme/Rules_Procedures/201524.pdf). B. Scott West, *supra* note 217.
223. B. Scott West, *supra* note 217.
224. Supreme Court of Kentucky, Amended Order 2015-24: “Authorization for the Non-Financial Uniform Schedule of Bail Administrative Release Program” at 4 (Dec. 2, 2015), [https://courts.ky.gov/courts/supreme/Rules\\_Procedures/201524.pdf](https://courts.ky.gov/courts/supreme/Rules_Procedures/201524.pdf).
225. *Id.*
226. *Id.*
227. KENTUCKY COURT OF JUSTICE, *Interview Process & Release Alternatives*, <https://courts.ky.gov/courtprograms/pretrialservices/Pages/interviewrelease.aspx> (last visited May 15, 2018).
228. KY. R. CRIM. P. 4.38.
229. The timing of the arraignment will vary by jurisdiction, with some rural counties holding arraignments only once a week. *Tour of Kentucky Pretrial*, *supra* note 214.
230. KY. REV. STAT. ANN. § 431.520 (West 2014).
231. KY R. CRIM. P. 4.06.
232. Public Safety and Offender Accountability Act, H.B. 463, 2011 Gen. Assemb., Reg. Sess. (Ky. 2011).
233. KY. REV. STAT. ANN. § 431.525(1)(e) (West 2014) (“The amount of bail shall be...[c]onsiderate of the financial ability of the defendant); KY R. CRIM. P. 4.16 (1) (“In determining [the amount of bail] the court shall consider...the defendant’s financial ability to give bail”); *Long v. Hamilton*, 467 S.W.2d 139, 141–42 (Ky. 1971) (explaining that a defendant’s ability to pay should be given “due regard” in setting the amount of bail).
234. KY. REV. STAT. ANN. § 431.520 (West 2014); KY. R. CRIM. P. 4.04; 4.12.
235. KY. R. CRIM. P. 4.12
236. See generally, KY. REV. STAT. ANN. §§ 431.064, 431.520 (West 2014); KY. R. CRIM. P. 4.12.
237. KY. REV. STAT. ANN. § 431.520(4) (West 2014)
238. *Id.*
239. Interview with Tara Boh Blair, Executive Officer for the Kentucky Court of Justice, Administrative Office of the Courts, Department of Pretrial Services, May 30, 2018.
240. KY. R. CRIM. P. 4.40.
241. *Id.*
242. See KY R. CRIM. P. 4.06 (detailing duties of pretrial services agencies); *Tour of Kentucky Pretrial*, *supra* note 214.
243. *Tour of Kentucky Pretrial*, *supra* note 214.
244. *Id.*
245. *Id.*
246. Interview with Tara Boh Blair, Executive Officer for the Kentucky Court of Justice, Administrative Office of the Courts, Department of Pretrial Services, May 30, 2018.
247. PRETRIAL SERVICES, PRETRIAL REFORM IN KENTUCKY 16 (2013); KENTUCKY ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE COURTS, FISCAL YEAR DATA (2016), <https://icmelearning.com/ky/pretrial/resources/KentuckyPretrialServicesFYData.pdf>.
248. Megan Stevenson, *Assessing Risk Assessment in Action*, 103 MINN. L. REV. (forthcoming 2018).
249. *Id.*
250. *Id.*
251. *Id.* Risk assessment tools had been optional before 2011. *Id.*
252. *Id.*
253. *Id.*
254. *Id.*
255. LAURA AND JOHN ARNOLD FOUNDATION, RESULTS FROM THE FIRST SIX MONTHS OF THE PUBLIC SAFETY ASSESSMENT-COURT IN KENTUCKY 1, 2 (2014), <http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/PSA-Court-Kentucky-6-Month-Report.pdf>.
256. Stevenson, *supra* note 248.
257. GLENN A. GRANT, ACTING ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF THE COURTS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM REPORT TO THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE FOR CALENDAR YEAR 2017 at 19 [hereinafter 2017 REFORM REPORT].
258. *Id.*
259. MARIE VANNOSTRAND, LUMINOSITY, DRUG POLICY ALLIANCE, NEW JERSEY JAIL POPULATION ANALYSIS 11 (2013).
260. *Id.* at 13.
261. *Id.*
262. *Id.* at 9.

263. REPORT OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE 1 (2014); see Salvador Rizzo, *Chief Justice Rabner Pushes for Reforms to N.J. Courts*, NEWARK STAR-LEDGER (May 21, 2013), [http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2013/05/chief\\_justice\\_rabner\\_pushes\\_fo.html](http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2013/05/chief_justice_rabner_pushes_fo.html).
264. REPORT OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE 15 (2014).
265. *Id.* at 12.
266. *Id.* at 16.
267. *Id.* at 3.
268. *Id.* at 35–43.
269. *Id.* at 43–46.
270. *Id.* at 46–47.
271. *Id.* at 51–57.
272. N.J. STAT. ANN. §§ 2a:162–15–26 (West 2017).
273. *Id.*; see also Matt Arco, *Christie Signs Bail Reform Measure, Lauds Lawmakers for Bipartisanship*, NEWARK STAR-LEDGER (Aug. 11, 2014), [http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2014/08/christie\\_signs\\_bail\\_reform\\_measure\\_lauds\\_lawmakers\\_for\\_bipartisanship.html](http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2014/08/christie_signs_bail_reform_measure_lauds_lawmakers_for_bipartisanship.html).
274. N.J. CONST. art. I, para. 11; see Matt Arco, *Election Day 2014: Voters Approve Bail Reform Measure*, NEWARK STAR-LEDGER (Nov. 4, 2014), [http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2014/11/election\\_day\\_2014\\_voters\\_approve\\_bail\\_reform\\_measure.html](http://www.nj.com/politics/index.ssf/2014/11/election_day_2014_voters_approve_bail_reform_measure.html). The state constitution had previously guaranteed a right to money bail.
275. N.J. CONST. art. I, para. 11; N.J. STAT. ANN. §§ 2a:162–15–26 (West 2017); Lisa W. Foderaro, *New Jersey Alters Its Bail System and Upends Legal Landscape*, N.Y. TIMES (Feb. 6, 2017), [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/06/nyregion/new-jersey-bail-system.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/06/nyregion/new-jersey-bail-system.html?_r=0).
276. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-15 (West 2017).
277. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-16 (West 2017).
278. GLENN A. GRANT, ACTING ADMINISTRATIVE DIRECTOR OF THE COURTS, CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM REPORT TO THE GOVERNOR AND THE LEGISLATURE 3–4 (2016) [hereinafter 2016 REFORM REPORT].
279. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-16 (West 2017).
280. 2017 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 257, at 13.
281. *Id.* at 11–13.
282. *Id.*
283. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-23(2) (requiring any court that enters “an order that is contrary to the recommendation made in risk assessment” to “provide an explanation in the document that authorizes the eligible defendant’s release”).
284. 2016 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 278, at 4.
285. *Id.* at 4–5.
286. *Id.* at 6–7.
287. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-25.
288. *Id.*
289. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-26.
290. 2016 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 278, at 7–8.
291. *Id.*
292. 2016 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 278, at 4–8.
293. *Id.* at 5–6.
294. *Id.* at 7–8.
295. *Id.* at 8.
296. *Id.* at 7.
297. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-25 (West 2017).
298. *Id.*
299. *Id.*
300. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-26 (West 2017).
301. *Id.*
302. 2016 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 278, at 11–12.
303. *Id.*; see generally NEW JERSEY COURT FILING FEES, [https://www.judiciary.state.nj.us/forms/11112\\_courtfees.pdf](https://www.judiciary.state.nj.us/forms/11112_courtfees.pdf).
304. 2017 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 257, at 24–25; Joe Hernandez, *N.J. Bail Overhaul Will Need Extra Funding in Little Over a Year, Official Says*, WHY (May 4, 2017), <https://why.org/articles/new-jerseys-bail-reform-will-need-extra-funding-in-little-over-a-year-official-says/>.
305. *Id.*
306. *E.g.*, MONTANA LEGAL SERVICES ASSOCIATION, *Court Fees Often Serve as Barrier to Accessing Justice* (Aug. 30, 2016), <http://www.mtlsa.org/2016/08/court-fees-barriers-access-to-justice/>.
307. N.J. CONST. art. I, para. 11.
308. REPORT OF THE JOINT COMMITTEE ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE, *supra* note 263, at 48.
309. N.J. CONST. art. I, para. 11.
310. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-18 (West 2017).
311. *Id.* at § 2a:162-20 (West 2017).
312. See BAIL REFORM PRIMER, *supra* note 14, at 27.
313. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-16, 18 (West 2017).
314. N.J. Ct. R. 3:4-2 (c)(1)(B), (c)(2); AMERICAN CIVIL LIBERTIES UNION OF NEW JERSEY, ET AL., THE NEW JERSEY PRETRIAL JUSTICE MANUAL 26 (2016).
315. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-16, 18 (West 2017).

316. Aiello v. Knoll Golf Club, 165 A.2d 531, 534 (N.J. Super. Ct. App. Div. 1960); N.J. R. EVID. 101.
317. 2017 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 257, at 11–12.
318. N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-16, 18b, 19b (West 2017).
319. See BAIL REFORM PRIMER, *supra* note 14, at 27.
320. See JOINT COMMITTEE REPORT, *supra* note 1, at 67.
321. See N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2a:162-17 (West 2017) (“The court shall not impose the monetary bail to reasonably assure the protection of the safety of any other person or the community...”).
322. 2017 REFORM REPORT, *supra* note 257, at 20.
323. *Id.*
324. *Id.* at 4.
325. *Id.*
326. *Id.* at 15.
327. *Id.* at 13.
328. *Id.* at 4.
329. *Id.* at 13.
330. *Id.* at 13–14.
331. *Id.* at 15.
332. *Id.* at 13–15.
333. See, e.g., Drug Policy Alliance, Press Release, New Jersey Bail Reform Advocates Applaud Success of Bail Reform Implementation (Feb. 1, 2017), <http://www.drugpolicy.org/news/2017/02/new-jersey-bail-reform-advocates-applaud-success-bail-reform-implementation> (quoting members of the Drug Policy Alliance, the ACLU, the NAACP, and the Latino Action Network); Alexander Shalom, ACLU-NJ: *N.J. Bail Reform Praised, But Mass Incarceration Persists*, N.J. STAR-LEDGER (Dec. 5, 2017), [http://www.nj.com/opinion/index.ssf/2017/12/aclu-nj\\_the\\_problem\\_with\\_njs\\_a\\_grade\\_on\\_bail\\_refor.html](http://www.nj.com/opinion/index.ssf/2017/12/aclu-nj_the_problem_with_njs_a_grade_on_bail_refor.html).
334. Shalom, *supra* note 333.
335. Associated Press, *Attorney General Issues Tougher Rules Under Bail Reform Law*, U.S. NEWS & WORLD REPORT (May 24, 2017), <https://www.usnews.com/news/best-states/new-jersey/articles/2017-05-24/attorney-general-issues-tougher-rules-under-bail-reform-law>.
336. Letter from Elie Honig, Director, Division of Criminal Justice, Office of the Attorney General of New Jersey, to Judge Glenn A. Grant, Acting Administrative Director of the New Jersey Courts (Apr. 7, 2017); Letter from Alexander Shalom, Senior Staff Attorney, ACLU of New Jersey, to Judge Glenn A. Grant, Acting Administrative Director of the New Jersey Courts (Apr. 17, 2017); Letter from Joseph E. Krakora, Public Defender, State of New Jersey Office of the Public Defender, to Judge Glenn A. Grant, Acting Administrative Director of the New Jersey Courts (Apr. 18, 2017); Jon Schuppe, *Post Bail*, NBC NEWS (Aug. 22, 2017) <https://www.nbcnews.com/specials/bail-reform>.
337. See John DeRosier, *Is New Jersey’s New Bail Reform System Actually Working?*, PRESS OF ATLANTIC CITY (Mar. 30, 2017) (describing release of convicted sex offender), [http://www.pressofatlanticcity.com/news/crime/courts/is-new-jersey-s-new-bail-reform-system-actually-working/article\\_83c8b-oca-7946-5164-a00d-581864614836.html](http://www.pressofatlanticcity.com/news/crime/courts/is-new-jersey-s-new-bail-reform-system-actually-working/article_83c8b-oca-7946-5164-a00d-581864614836.html); Sarah Wallace, “*Nobody’s Afraid to Commit Crimes*”: Cops, Victims Blast Overhaul of NJ Bail System, NBC (May 18, 2017) (describing release of serial burglar), <http://www.nbcnewyork.com/investigations/Bail-Reform-New-Jersey-Criminals-Streets-Law-Jail-Investigation-422965474.html>.
338. See Lisa W. Foderaro, *New Jersey Alters Its Bail System and Upends Legal Landscape*, N.Y. TIMES (Feb. 6, 2017), [https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/06/nyregion/new-jersey-bail-system.html?\\_r=0](https://www.nytimes.com/2017/02/06/nyregion/new-jersey-bail-system.html?_r=0).
339. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017), <http://www.cookcountycourt.org/Portals/0/Orders/General%20Order%20No.%2018.8a.pdf>.
340. *Id.*
341. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BOND, MONITORING COOK COUNTY’S CENTRAL BOND COURT: A COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE 5, 29 (2018); Megan Crepeau, *Cook County Jail Drops Below 6,000 Inmates to Lowest Level in Decades*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE (Dec. 22, 2017), <http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-met-cook-county-jail-under-6000-inmates-20171221-story.html>; THE COALITION TO END MONEY BAIL, SHIFTING SANDS: AN INVESTIGATION INTO THE FIRST YEAR OF BOND REFORM IN COOK COUNTY 6 (2018), <https://www.chicagobond.org/reports/ShiftingSands.pdf> (last visited Sep. 20, 2018).
342. COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE, *supra* note 341, at 24, 28; SHIFTING SANDS, *supra* note 341, at 6.
343. 725 Ill. Comp. Stat. Ann. 5 / 110-7 (West 2016).
344. For a detailed history of these reforms, see ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE ILLINOIS COURTS, CIRCUIT COURT OF COOK COUNTY PRETRIAL OPERATIONAL REVIEW 15–19 (2014), [http://www.illinoiscourts.gov/Supreme-Court/Reports/Pretrial/Pretrial\\_Operational\\_Review\\_Report.pdf](http://www.illinoiscourts.gov/Supreme-Court/Reports/Pretrial/Pretrial_Operational_Review_Report.pdf).
345. See generally COOK COUNTY PRETRIAL OPERATIONAL REVIEW, *supra* note 344; *Illinois Supreme Court Recommends Pretrial Services Reform in Cook County*, THE CIVIC FEDERATION (Apr. 10, 2014), <https://www.civicfed.org/civic-federation/blog/illinois-supreme-court-recommends-pretrial-services-reform-cook-county>.
346. COOK COUNTY PRETRIAL OPERATIONAL REVIEW, *supra* note 344, at 6–7.
347. *Id.* at 5–6.
348. *Id.* at 6–7.
349. *Id.*
350. *Id.* at 45.
351. *Id.*
352. Dawn Geske, *Illinois Joins Campaign Seeking to Reform Court Bail Systems for Lower-Level Cases*, MADISON RECORD (Nov. 10, 2016), <http://madisonrecord.com/stories/511041260-illinois-joins-campaign-seeking-to>

- [reform-court-bail-systems-for-lower-level-cases](#); Press Release, Laura and John Arnold Foundation, More than 20 cities and states adopt risk assessment tool to help judges decide which defendants to detain prior to trial (June 16, 2015), <http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/more-than-20-cities-and-states-adopt-risk-assessment-tool-to-help-judges-decide-which-defendants-to-detain-prior-to-trial/>; Gloria Casas, *Kane County Launches Pilot Program to Help Judges Determine Bail*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE (Feb. 5, 2016), <http://www.chicagotribune.com/suburbs/elgin-courier-news/news/ct-ecn-kane-pilot-program-bond-court-st-0208-20160205-story.html>; Jon Schuppe, *Post Bail*, NBC NEWS (Aug. 22, 2017), <https://www.nbcnews.com/specials/bail-reform>.
353. *Cook County Bond Court Watching Project: Final Report*, COMMUNITY RENEWAL SOCIETY (Feb. 2016), <http://www.communityrenewalsociety.org/sites/default/files/Court%20Watching%20Final%20Report%20February%202016.pdf>.
354. Bryant Jackson-Green, *Rauner Signs Cook County Jail Reform*, ILLINOIS POLICY INSTITUTE (Aug. 30, 2015), <https://www.illinoispolicy.org/rauner-signs-cook-county-jail-reform/>.
355. CHICAGO COMMUNITY BOND FUND, YEAR-END REPORT 2017 AT 4, <https://chicagobond.org/docs/eoy2017.pdf>; CHICAGO COMMUNITY BOND FUND, FIRST YEAR REPORT (2016), <https://www.chicagobond.org/annual-reports/CCBF%20Year%20End%20Report%202016.pdf>.
356. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BOND, MONITORING COOK COUNTY'S CENTRAL BOND COURT: A COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE 8 (2018).
357. YEAR-END REPORT 2017, *supra* note 355, at 11.
358. *Id.*
359. Grace Wong, *Willie Wilson Bails Out Inmates Charged with Misdemeanors in Bid for Reform*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE, (Sept. 16, 2016), <http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-willie-wilson-bails-out-inmates-met-20160915-story.html>.
360. *See generally* YEAR-END REPORT 2017, *supra* note 355, at 16–23.
361. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BOND, MONITORING COOK COUNTY'S CENTRAL BOND COURT: A COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE 4 (2018). The full list of member organizations is A Just Harvest; Chicago Appleseed Fund for Justice; Chicago Community Bond Fund; Illinois Justice Project; Justice and Witness Ministry of the Chicago Metropolitan Association, Illinois Conference, United Church of Christ; Nehemiah Trinity Rising; The Next Movement of Trinity United Church of Christ; The People's Lobby; The Sargent Shriver National Center on Poverty Law; and Southsiders Organized for Unity and Liberation (SOUL). *Id.* at 5.
362. Class Action Complaint at 1, *Robinson v. Martin Jr.* at 2, 2016CH13587 (Cook Cnty Cir. Ct., Ill. Oct. 14, 2016).
363. Press Release, Cook County Sheriff's Office, Sheriff Dart Calls to End Unjust Bail System (Nov. 15, 2016), <https://www.cookcountysheriff.org/sheriff-dart-calls-end-unjust-bail-system/>.
364. COOK COUNTY GOVERNMENT, *Criminal Justice Committee Meeting* (Nov. 17, 2016), [http://cook-county.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view\\_id=2&clip\\_id=1676](http://cook-county.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=2&clip_id=1676).
365. Steve Schmadeke, *Foxx Agrees to Release of Inmates Unable to Post Bonds of up to \$1,000 Cash*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE, (Mar. 1, 2017), <http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-kim-foxx-bond-reform-met-20170301-story.html>.
366. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BOND, MONITORING COOK COUNTY'S CENTRAL BOND COURT: A COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE 20 (2018).
367. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017).
368. Bail Reform Act of 2017, Pub. Act 100-0001 (Sen. Bill 2034), (2017).
369. *Id.* at § 110-6 (a-5).
370. *Id.* at § 109-1 (a-5).
371. *Id.* at § 110-5 (a-5).
372. *Id.* at § 110-6.4.
373. Memorandum from Eric Holder, et. al., Covington & Burling, Memorandum on Cook County's Wealth-Based Pretrial System 14 (July 12, 2017), <http://www.chicagoappleseed.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/Holder-Cook-Countys-Wealth-Based-Pretrial-System-2017-07-12.pdf>.
374. Sharlyn Grace, *Illinois Takes Small First Step Towards Bail Reform*, CHICAGO APPLESEED (June 9, 2017), <http://www.chicagoappleseed.org/illinois-takes-small-first-step-toward-bail-reform>.
375. Kim Geiger, *Rauner signs law to change rules for paying cash to get out of jail*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE, June 9, 2017, <http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/politics/ct-bruce-rauner-bail-bill-met-0610-20170609-story.html>; Shannon Heffernan, *New Illinois Law Requires Bail Review For Some Crimes*, WBEZ NEWS (June 9, 2017), <https://www.wbez.org/shows/wbez-news/new-illinois-law-requires-bail-review-for-some-crimes/f673a04c-2095-4a78-bac3-c7a294f28d9f>.
376. Press Release, Illinois Supreme Court, Supreme Court Announces Formation of Pretrial Practices Commission (Dec. 21, 2017), <http://www.illinoiscourts.gov/media/PressRel/2017/122117.pdf>.
377. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017).
378. *Id.* Note that a risk-assessment tool has been used for felony defendants in Cook County since 2015. This provision of the order, effective January 1, 2018, will extend use of the risk-assessment tool to include misdemeanor defendants. Press Release, Circuit Court of Cook County, Evans Changes Cash-Bail Process for More Pretrial Release (July 17, 2017), <http://www.cookcountycourt.org/MEDIA/ViewPressRelease/tabid/338/ArticleId/2561/Evans-changes-cash-bail-process-for-more-pretrial-release.aspx>.

379. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017).
380. Press Release, Circuit Court of Cook County, Evans Changes Cash-Bail Process for More Pretrial Release (July 17, 2017), <http://www.cookcountycourt.org/MEDIA/ViewPressRelease/tabid/338/ArticleId/2561/Evans-changes-cash-bail-process-for-more-pretrial-release.aspx>. Cook County Commissioner Jesus “Chuy” Garcia has “urge[d] the Circuit Court judges to follow this directive, and more importantly, call[ed] on [the] Illinois Supreme Court to issue a rule ending pretrial incarceration on the basis of poverty all over” Illinois. *Id.*
381. Sharlyn Grace, *In Chicago and Beyond, Bail Reformers Win Big in Fight to End Money Bail*, TRUTHOUT (July 25, 2017), <http://www.truth-out.org/opinion/item/41381-in-chicago-and-beyond-bail-reformers-win-big-in-fight-to-end-money-bail>.
382. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017).
383. COOK COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE CENTRAL BOND COURT REPORT 1–2 (2016).
384. *Id.*
385. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017).
386. *Id.*
387. COOK COUNTY GOVERNMENT, *Criminal Justice Committee Meeting* (Nov. 17, 2016), [http://cook-county.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view\\_id=2&clip\\_id=1676](http://cook-county.granicus.com/MediaPlayer.php?view_id=2&clip_id=1676).
388. General Order No. 18.8A, Circuit Court of Cook County, (July 17, 2017). *See generally* Memorandum from Eric Holder, *supra* note 373.
389. Megan Crepeau, *Cook County Jail Drops Below 6,000 Inmates to Lowest Level in Decades*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE (Dec. 22, 2017), <http://www.chicagotribune.com/news/local/breaking/ct-met-cook-county-jail-under-6000-inmates-20171221-story.html>.
390. COOK COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE CENTRAL BOND COURT REPORT 8 (2016).
391. Andy Grim, *Latest move in bail reform: Chief Judge Replaces All Bond Court Judges*, CHICAGO SUN-TIMES, (Sept. 15, 2017) <https://chicago.suntimes.com/chicago-politics/latest-move-in-bail-reform-chief-judge-replaces-all-bond-court-judges/>.
392. Crepeau, *supra* note 389.
393. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BOND, *MONITORING COOK COUNTY'S CENTRAL BOND COURT: A COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE 29* (2018), <http://www.chicagoappleseed.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/02/Courtwatching-Report-Coalition-to-End-Money-Bond-FINAL-2-25-18.pdf>.
394. THE COALITION TO END MONEY BAIL, *SHIFTING SANDS: AN INVESTIGATION INTO THE FIRST YEAR OF BOND REFORM IN COOK COUNTY 8* (2018), <https://www.chicagobond.org/reports/ShiftingSands.pdf> (last visited Sep 20, 2018).
395. Brad Edwards, *Jail Population Plunge Has Been Good For Taxpayers, Dart Says*, CBS 2 CHICAGO NEWS (Jan. 19, 2018), <http://chicago.cbslocal.com/2018/01/19/jail-population-plunge-has-been-good-for-taxpayers-dart-says/>.
396. *Id.*
397. Julian Crews, *Cook County Jail downsizing as jail population decreases*, WGN9 TV NEWS (Nov. 30, 2016), <http://wgntv.com/2016/11/30/cook-county-jail-downsizing-as-jail-population-decreases/>.
398. Crepeau, *supra* note 389.
399. COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE, *supra* note 393, at 5.
400. *Id.* at 28.
401. SHIFTING SANDS, *supra* note 394, at 6.
402. COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE, *supra* note 393, at 47.
403. SHIFTING SANDS, *supra* note 394, at 8, 15.
404. *Id.* at 6.
405. COMMUNITY COURTWATCHING INITIATIVE, *supra* note 393, at 30.
406. SHIFTING SANDS, *supra* note 394, at 15.
407. 2018 Cal. Legis. Serv. Ch. 244 (S.B. 10) (West).
408. Cty. of Santa Clara Bail and Release Work Grp., *Consensus Report on Optimal Pretrial Justice 44* (2016) (draft), <https://www.sccgov.org/sites/ceo/Documents/bail-release-work-group.pdf> [hereinafter Work Group Report].
409. *Id.* at 46.
410. *Id.*; *see also* BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MANAGEMENT AUDIT DIVISION, *MANAGEMENT AUDIT OF THE OFFICE OF PRETRIAL SERVICES 10* (2012) [hereinafter MANAGEMENT AUDIT], <https://www.sccgov.org/sites/bos/Management%20Audit/Documents/PTSFinalReport.pdf>.
411. *Id.* at 5.
412. *See id.* at 19.
413. *Id.* at 23.
414. News Release, County of Santa Clara, *Santa Clara County Joins Data-Driven Justice Initiative to Enhance Local Efforts to Address Pretrial Detention Rates of the Mentally Ill and Chronically Homeless* (July 5, 2016), <https://www.sccgov.org/sites/opa/nr/Pages/Santa-Clara-County-Joins-Data-Driven-Justice-Initiative-to-Enhance-Local-Efforts-to-Address-Pretrial-Detention-Rates-.aspx>.
415. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 23.
416. News Release, County of Santa Clara, *supra* note 414.
417. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 24.

418. *Id.*
419. *Id.* at 41; *see also* Tony Kovaleski & Liza Meak, *Inside California's Historic Bail Bonds Raid*, NBC BAY AREA (Sep. 1, 2015), <http://www.nbcbayarea.com/investigations/Inside-Californias-Historic-Bail-Bonds-Raid-323791211.html>.
420. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 12.
421. *Id.* at iv.
422. *Id.* at 14. In 2017, the board invited two representatives of the bail bond industry to be members of the work group.
423. *Id.* at 52–55.
424. *Id.* at 3.
425. *See* County of Santa Clara Board of Supervisors, Minutes of Regular Meeting (Oct. 4, 2016), <http://sccgov.iqm2.com/Citizens/FileOpen.aspx?Type=12&ID=5933&Inline=True>; *see also* Eric Kurhi & Tracey Kaplan, *Santa Clara County Bail Reform: Many Awaiting Trial Could Go Free*, MERCURY NEWS (Oct. 3, 2016), <http://www.mercurynews.com/2016/10/03/supervisors-to-vote-on-sweeping-plan-to-reduce-money-bail/>.
426. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 5–9.
427. *See id.*
428. *Silicon Valley De-Bug Leads the Charge on Criminal Justice Reform*, ROSENBERG FOUNDATION: NEWS (Feb. 7, 2018), <https://rosenbergfound.org/silicon-valley-de-bug-leads-the-charge-on-criminal-justice-reform/>.
429. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 63–64.
430. Interview with Raj Jayadev, Community Organizer, Silicon Valley De-Bug, Mar. 9, 2018.
431. *Silicon Valley De-Bug Leads the Charge*, *supra* note 428.
432. *See generally*, The First 24 Project, <https://www.thefirst24.org/santa-clara>.
433. Interview with Raj Jayadev, Community Organizer, Silicon Valley De-Bug, Mar. 9, 2018.
434. *Silicon Valley De-Bug Leads the Charge*, *supra* note 428.
435. Interview with Raj Jayadev, Community Organizer, Silicon Valley De-Bug, Mar. 9, 2018.
436. *Id.*
437. *County Supervisors Approve Bail System Reforms*, PALO ALTO ONLINE (Oct. 5, 2017), <https://www.paloaltoonline.com/news/2017/10/05/santa-clara-county-approves-bail-system-reforms>.
438. SANTA CLARA COUNTY, *Bid #RFI-CEO-FY18-0139 - Community Bail Fund and Community Release Project*, <https://www.bidsync.com/bidsync-app-web/vendor/links/BidDetail.xhtml?bidid=2021547&roundId=null>; *see also* *County Supervisors Approve Bail System Reforms*, *supra* note 437.
439. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 26.
440. *Id.* at 16, 27.
441. *Id.* at 43.
442. *Id.*; *see also* BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MANAGEMENT AUDIT DIVISION, MANAGEMENT AUDIT OF THE OFFICE OF PRETRIAL SERVICES 10 (2012) [hereinafter MANAGEMENT AUDIT], <https://www.sccgov.org/sites/bos/Management%20Audit/Documents/PTSFinalReport.pdf>.
443. *See* COUNTY OF SANTA CLARA, OFFICE OF PRETRIAL SERVICES, INNOCENT UNTIL PROVEN GUILTY 6 (2016), [https://issuu.com/news\\_review/docs/snr\\_scps\\_070116](https://issuu.com/news_review/docs/snr_scps_070116).
444. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 43.
445. *Id.* at 44; *see also* MANAGEMENT AUDIT, *supra* note 442, at 101–02.
446. Work Group Report, *supra* note 408, at 43–44.
447. *Id.* at 27.
448. *Id.* at 44.
449. *Id.* at 44.
450. *Id.* at 27.
451. *Id.* at 45.
452. *Id.* at 44.
453. *Id.*
454. *Id.*
455. *Id.* at 46.
456. MANAGEMENT AUDIT, *supra* note 25, at 11.
457. INNOCENT UNTIL PROVEN GUILTY *supra* note 443, at 7.
458. 2018 Cal. Legis. Serv. Ch. 244 (S.B. 10) (West).
459. *Silicon Valley De-Bug's Letter of Opposition to California's False Bail Reform Bill (SB10)*, <https://siliconvalleydebug.org/stories/silicon-valley-de-bug-s-letter-of-opposition-to-california-s-false-bail-reform-bill-sb10> (last visited Sep 26, 2018).
460. *Id.*
461. N.M. CONST. art. II, § 13.
462. N.M. CT. R. 5-401.
463. N.M. Const. art. II, § 13 (2016) (before latest amendment).
464. N.M. CT. R. 5-401(C).
465. N.M. CT. R. 5-401; DAN CATHEY AND ISAAC VALLEJOS, UNIVERSITY OF NEW MEXICO INSTITUTE FOR SOCIAL RESEARCH, NEW MEXICO BAIL BOND SCHEDULES: A COMPARISON OF BERNALILLO COUNTY'S BOND SCHEDULE TO 21 NEW MEXICO JURISDICTIONS 2–3 (2014).
466. *State v. Brown*, 338 P.3d 1276, 1278 (N.M. 2014).

467. Scott Sandlin, *Decision May Prompt Bail Reform in New Mexico*, ALBUQUERQUE J. (Apr. 19, 2015), <https://www.abqjournal.com/571855/decision-may-prompt-bail-reform-in-new-mexico.html>.
468. *New Mexico Changes in Regulations Governing Bail, Constitutional Amendment 1* (2016), BALLOTEDIA, [https://ballotpedia.org/New\\_Mexico\\_Changes\\_in\\_Regulations\\_Governing\\_Bail\\_Constitutional\\_Amendment\\_1\\_\(2016\)](https://ballotpedia.org/New_Mexico_Changes_in_Regulations_Governing_Bail_Constitutional_Amendment_1_(2016)) (last visited May 21, 2018).
469. *Id.*
470. N.M. CONST. art. II, § 13.
471. ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICE OF THE COURTS OF NEW MEXICO, KEY FACTS AND LAW REGARDING PRETRIAL RELEASE AND DETENTION 3 (2017), [https://nmcourts.gov/uploads/files/REVISED-Pretrial%20Release%20and%20Detention%20Key%20Facts%209\\_28.pdf](https://nmcourts.gov/uploads/files/REVISED-Pretrial%20Release%20and%20Detention%20Key%20Facts%209_28.pdf).
472. N.M. CT. R. 5-401 (B)–(F).
473. KEY FACTS AND LAW REGARDING PRETRIAL RELEASE AND DETENTION, *supra* note 471, at 6.
474. *Public Safety Assessment For Pretrial Release and Detention*, NEW MEXICO COURTS, <https://www.nmcourts.gov/public-safety-assessment-for-pretrial-release-and-detention.aspx> (last visited May 21, 2018).
475. N.M. Const. art. II, § 13.
476. N.M. CT. R. 5-401(A)(1)(a).
477. State ex rel. Torrez v. Whitaker, 410 P.3d 201, 203 (N.M. 2018).
478. Official Statement of the Law Offices of the Public Defender Regarding the District Attorneys’ Association’s Proposed Amendments to Rule 5-409 (Oct. 27, 2017).
479. Letter from Nan G. Nash, Chief Judge, Second Judicial District Court, & Charles W. Brown, Presiding Criminal Judge, Second Judicial District Court, to New Mexico Chief Justice Judith K. Nakamura (Oct. 25, 2017).
480. Interview with Margaret Strickland, Attorney at Law, Feb. 1, 2018.
481. *Id.*; State ex rel. Torrez v. Whitaker, 410 P.3d 201, 203 (N.M. 2018).
482. Official Statement of the Law Offices of the Public Defender, *supra* note 478.
483. Letter from New Mexico District Attorneys’ Association to New Mexico Chief Justice Judith K. Nakamura (Sept. 26, 2017).
484. *Id.*
485. Andrew Oxford, *In Her Final State of the State, Martinez Indicates She’s Ready for Battle*, THE NEW MEXICAN (Jan. 16, 2018), [http://www.santafenewmexican.com/news/legislature/in-her-final-state-of-the-state-martinez-indicates-she/article\\_c9f359d2-fb09-11e7-b9dd-1f5c6ce16804.html](http://www.santafenewmexican.com/news/legislature/in-her-final-state-of-the-state-martinez-indicates-she/article_c9f359d2-fb09-11e7-b9dd-1f5c6ce16804.html).
486. *Id.* In that particular case, the prosecutor had failed to file a motion to detain the defendant. *Id.*
487. Collins v. Daniels, No. 1:17-CV-00776-RJ, 2018 WL 1671599, at \*5 (D.N.M. Jan. 4, 2018).
488. Maryland Court of Appeals, Rules Order (2017), <https://mdcourts.gov/sites/default/files/rules/order/ro192.pdf>.
489. MD. STAT. ANN. § 4-216.1(e) (West 2017).
490. MD. STAT. ANN. § 4-216.1(b)(2) (West 2017).
491. Rules Order, *supra* note 488.
492. See Michael Walter, *Bail Reform Requires Pretrial Release Services*, BALTIMORE SUN (Jan. 21, 2018), <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/oped/bs-ed-op-0122-pretrial-release-20180119-story.html>.
493. See ABELL FOUNDATION, THE PRETRIAL RELEASE PROJECT: A STUDY OF MARYLAND’S PRETRIAL RELEASE AND BAIL SYSTEM 5–18 (2001), [https://www.abell.org/sites/default/files/publications/hhs\\_pretrial\\_9.01\(1\).pdf](https://www.abell.org/sites/default/files/publications/hhs_pretrial_9.01(1).pdf) [hereinafter ABELL REPORT]; DEP’T OF LEGISLATIVE SERVS., OFFICE OF POLICY ANALYSIS, FINAL REPORT, TASK FORCE TO STUDY THE LAWS AND POLICIES RELATING TO REPRESENTATION OF INDIGENT CRIMINAL DEFENDANTS BY THE OFFICE OF THE PUBLIC DEFENDER (2013), <https://msa.maryland.gov/megafile/msa/speccol/sc5300/sc5339/000113/018000/018924/unrestricted/20140000e.pdf> [hereinafter TASK FORCE REPORT]; GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION TO REFORM MARYLAND’S PRETRIAL SYSTEM, FINAL REPORT 13 (2014), [hereinafter GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION FINAL REPORT].
494. ABELL REPORT, *supra* note 493, at 8 (quoting Letter from Charles Preston, then-President of the Md. State Bar Assoc., to Hon. Robert M. Bell, Chief Judge of the Md. Court of Appeals, dated Apr. 20, 1999).
495. *Id.* (quoting Letter from Chief Judge Bell to the Abell Foundation, May 19, 1999).
496. *Id.*
497. *Id.* at 52.
498. *Id.* at 52–53.
499. *Id.* at vii.
500. *Id.*
501. See Douglas L. Colbert, *The Maryland Access to Justice Story: Indigent Defendants’ Right to Counsel at First Appearance*, 15 U. MD. L.J. RACE, RELIGION, GENDER & CLASS 1, 30 (2015).
502. *Id.* at 32.
503. *Id.*
504. 76 A.3d 962, 965 (Md. 2012) (deciding the question on statutory grounds). By some assessments, indigent “Maryland detainees typically waited more than thirty days before an assigned lawyer defended their freedom.” Colbert, *supra* note 501, at 1.
505. Steve Lash, *Public Defender Seeks Dollars, Not Delay in Lawyer-At-Bail Mandate*, DAILY RECORD (Oct. 9, 2013), <https://thedailyrecord.com/2013/10/09/public-defender-seeks-dollars-not-delay-in-lawyer-at-bail-mandate/>.

506. Colbert, *supra* note 501, at 45.
507. 76 A.3d 1019, 1026 (Md. 2013) (avoiding the federal constitutional question).
508. *See generally* Colbert, *supra* note 501 (describing the “sixteen-year law reform effort in which Maryland Law School’s Access to Justice clinical students, pro bono lawyers, and proponents of change succeeded in establishing indigent defendants’ right to counsel at initial appearance and other pretrial bail reforms”).
509. *Id.* at 49.
510. *Id.*
511. *Id.*; *see* Frederick Kunkle and John Wanger, *Maryland Politics: MD Senate Wants to Streamline Bail System*, WASH. POST (Mar. 31, 2014), [https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/2014/03/31/2de47726-b943-11e3-9a05-c739f29ccb08\\_story.html?utm\\_term=.25eca6b3b95b](https://www.washingtonpost.com/local/md-politics/2014/03/31/2de47726-b943-11e3-9a05-c739f29ccb08_story.html?utm_term=.25eca6b3b95b) (describing bill and opposing viewpoints of pretrial services).
512. *See id.*
513. Colbert, *supra* note 501, at 49.
514. *Id.*
515. *Id.*
516. *Id.*
517. *Id.*
518. Letter from Brian Frosh, Attorney General of Maryland, to Hon. Alan M. Wilner, Chair, Standing Committee on Rules of Practice and Procedure at 7 (Oct. 25, 2016), [http://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/News%20Documents/Rules\\_Committee\\_Letter\\_on\\_Pretrial\\_Release.pdf](http://www.marylandattorneygeneral.gov/News%20Documents/Rules_Committee_Letter_on_Pretrial_Release.pdf) [hereinafter Attorney General Letter].
519. *Id.*
520. Eric Holder, Jr., et al., Memorandum Re: Maryland’s Wealth-Based Pretrial Detention Scheme (Oct. 3, 2016), <http://www.opd.state.md.us/Portals/0/Downloads/Covington%20white%20paper%20Maryland%20Wealth-Based%20Pretrial%20Detention%20Scheme.pdf>.
521. *Id.* at 2.
522. *See* Attorney General Letter, *supra* note 518.
523. *Id.* at 1.
524. *Id.* at 2. Frosh relied in part on legal analysis of the United States Department of Justice. *See id.* at 11.
525. *Id.* at 3.
526. *Id.*
527. *Id.* at 4.
528. *Id.*
529. *Id.* at 5.
530. *Id.* at 6.
531. *Id.*
532. MD. STAT. ANN. § 4-216.1 (West 2017).
533. *Id.*
534. *See, e.g.*, Ronald Welch, *More Work to be Done on Md. Bail Reform*, BALTIMORE SUN (Feb. 9, 2017) (Dean of Univ. of Baltimore School of Law) <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/oped/bs-ed-bail-ruling-20170209-story.html> (calling upon the state assembly to strengthen pretrial services throughout the state).
535. S.B. 983, 2017 Leg., 437th Sess. (Md. 2017).
536. *Id.*
537. Michael Dresser, *Maryland Senate Passes Bill to Pare Back Court’s Bail Rule*, BALTIMORE SUN (Mar. 22, 2017), <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/politics/bs-md-bail-reform-senate-20170322-story.html>; *see* *Special-Interest Cash Could Kill Bail Reform in Maryland*, WASH. POST (Mar. 15, 2017), [https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/special-interest-cash-could-kill-bail-reform-in-maryland/2017/03/15/27695c52-09a1-11e7-b77c-0047d15a24e0\\_story.html](https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/special-interest-cash-could-kill-bail-reform-in-maryland/2017/03/15/27695c52-09a1-11e7-b77c-0047d15a24e0_story.html).
538. H.B. 447, S.B. 1156 (Md. 2018).
539. GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION FINAL REPORT, *supra* note 493, at 13.
540. *Id.*
541. OPEN SOCIETY FOUNDATIONS, *STEPS IN THE RIGHT DIRECTION: MARYLAND COUNTIES LEADING THE WAY IN PRETRIAL SERVICES* 4 (2018).
542. *Id.*
543. *Id.*
544. *Id.*
545. Scott Dance, *Since Bail Reform, Maryland Holding Fewer People Who Can’t Afford Bond, Assembly Panel Told*, BALTIMORE SUN (Jan. 16, 2018), <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/politics/bs-md-bail-reform-statistics-20180116-story.html>.
546. *Id.*
547. Michael Walter, *Bail Reform Requires Pretrial release Services*, BALTIMORE SUN (Jan. 21, 2018), <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/opinion/oped/bs-ed-op-0122-pretrial-release-20180119-story.html>.

548. See Michael Dresser, *After Revelations in Oaks Case, Advocates Urge Lawmakers to Avoid Bail-Bond Industry Lobbyists*, BALTIMORE SUN (Jan. 10, 2018), <http://www.baltimoresun.com/news/maryland/politics/bs-md-bail-bond-avoid-20180110-story.html>.
549. STEPS IN THE RIGHT DIRECTION, *supra* note 541 at 4.
550. WIS. STAT. ANN. § 969.12 (West 2017) (“No surety under this chapter may be compensated for acting as such a surety.”).
551. Wis. Const. art. I, §§ 6, 8(2).
552. Wis. Const. art. I, § 8(2); WIS. STAT. ANN. § 969.01 (West 2017).
553. WIS. STAT. ANN. § 969.01 (West 2017).
554. STAT. ANN. § 969.035(3) (West 2017).
555. *Id.* at (5).
556. Bruce Murphy, *The Wisconsin Budget’s Private Bail Bond System Spells the Return of Debtors’ Prison*, ISTHMUS (June 13, 2013), <http://isthmus.com/opinion/opinion/the-wisconsin-budgets-private-bail-bond-system-spells-the-return-of-debtors-prison/>.
557. Patrick Marley, *Gov. Scott Walker to Veto Bail Bonds Measure*, J. SENTINEL (June 30, 2013), <http://archive.jsonline.com/news/statepolitics/gov-scott-walker-to-veto-bail-bonds-measure-b9942781z1-213726561.html>.
558. Michael Phillis, *Wisconsin Judges Say Bail Bonds System Would Shortchange Crime Victims*, J. SENTINEL (June 15, 2013), <http://archive.jsonline.com/news/statepolitics/wisconsin-judges-say-bail-bonds-system-would-shortchange-crime-victims-b9933511z1-211705671.html/>.
559. Patrick Marley, *J.B. Van Hollen Calls on Scott Walker to Veto Bail Bonds Budget Item*, J. SENTINEL (June 24, 2013), <http://archive.jsonline.com/news/statepolitics/jb-van-hollen-calls-on-scott-walker-to-veto-bail-bonds-budget-item-b9941132z1-212831641.html>.
560. Steven Elbow, *Attorney Dean Strang: Other States Catching Up to Wisconsin on Bail Bond Reform*, CAPITAL TIMES (Feb. 10, 2017), [http://host.madison.com/ct/news/local/attorney-dean-strang-other-states-catching-up-to-wisconsin-on/article\\_57b8eadc-3117-5721-ba06-aa6c40e0b28f.html](http://host.madison.com/ct/news/local/attorney-dean-strang-other-states-catching-up-to-wisconsin-on/article_57b8eadc-3117-5721-ba06-aa6c40e0b28f.html).
561. SUPREME COURT OF WISCONSIN, PLANNING AND POLICY ADVISORY COMMITTEE, EFFECTIVE JUSTICE STRATEGIES SUBCOMMITTEE, PHASE II: PROGRESS AND ACCOMPLISHMENTS 6–7 (2013), <https://www.wicourts.gov/courts/programs/docs/finalreport.pdf>.
562. See *id.* at 3, 6.
563. *Id.* at 6.
564. See *Treatment Alternatives and Diversion Program*, WISCONSIN DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE, <https://www.doj.state.wi.us/dci/heroin-awareness/treatment-alternatives-and-diversion-program> (last visited May 23, 2018).
565. *Treatment Alternatives and Diversion Program*, CRIMINAL JUSTICE COORDINATING COUNCIL (TAD), <https://cjcc.doj.wi.gov/initiative/tad-o>.
566. KIT R. VAN STELLE ET AL., UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN POPULATION HEALTH INSTITUTE, TREATMENT ALTERNATIVES AND DIVERSION (TAD) PROGRAM: PARTICIPANT OUTCOME EVALUATION AND COST-BENEFIT REPORT (2007–2013) 20 (2014), [https://www.wicourts.gov/courts/programs/docs/ejs\\_tad2014evalreport.pdf](https://www.wicourts.gov/courts/programs/docs/ejs_tad2014evalreport.pdf).
567. *Milwaukee Community Justice Council Executive Committee*, MILWAUKEE COMMUNITY JUSTICE COUNCIL, <http://www.milwaukee.gov/cjc/CJCCouncil> (last visited May 22, 2018).
568. *Id.*
569. *Committees*, MILWAUKEE COMMUNITY JUSTICE COUNCIL, <http://www.milwaukee.gov/cjc/workgroups> (last visited May 22, 2018); *Calendar*, MILWAUKEE COMMUNITY JUSTICE COUNCIL, <http://www.milwaukee.gov/cjc/calendar> (last visited May 22, 2018).
570. KATHY ROWINGS, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES, PRETRIAL JUSTICE IN PRACTICE 1 (2017), [http://www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/Pretrial%20Case%20Studies\\_Milwaukee.pdf](http://www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/Pretrial%20Case%20Studies_Milwaukee.pdf).
571. Interview with Edward Gordon, Co-Founder JusticePoint, June 14, 2017.
572. PRE-TRIAL SERVICES (2900) BUDGET 1 (2018), <http://county.milwaukee.gov/ImageLibrary/Groups/cntyDAS/PSB/Budgets/2018-Budget/2900-Courts-PretrialServices.pdf>.
573. See *Improving Public Safety: Court Reforms*, MILWAUKEE COUNTY, <http://county.milwaukee.gov/CountyExecutive/priorities2/Improving-Public-Safety.htm> (last visited May 23, 2018); JUSTICEPOINT, PROGRAMS: MILWAUKEE COUNTY, <http://www.justicepoint.org/wisconsin/#mke-county>.
574. See *Improving Public Safety: Court Reforms*, *supra* note 573.
575. NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF CORRECTIONS, UNIVERSAL SCREENING OF PRETRIAL DETAINEES AND PRAXIS FOR RELEASE DECISION MAKING IN MILWAUKEE COUNTY 1 (2012), <https://info.nicic.gov/sites/info.nicic.gov/ebdm/files/docs/Milwaukee-County-Universal-Screening-Praxis.pdf>; Press Release, Laura and John Arnold Foundation, More than 20 Cities and States Adopt Risk Assessment Tool to Help Judges Decide Which Defendants to Detain Prior to Trial (June 26, 2015), <http://www.arnoldfoundation.org/more-than-20-cities-and-states-adopt-risk-assessment-tool-to-help-judges-decide-which-defendants-to-detain-prior-to-trial/>.
576. ROWINGS, *supra* note 570, at 1.
577. See *Supporting the Implementation of the PSA Tool*, JUSTICE SYSTEM PARTNERS, <https://justicesystempartners.org/projects/supporting-the-implementation-of-the-psa-tool/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
578. Interview with Edward Gordon, June 14, 2017.

579. Ann-Elise Henzl, *Milwaukee County's Use of Risk Assessment Tool Keeps Some People Out of Jail While Awaiting Trial*, WUWM (May 25, 2017), <http://wuum.com/post/milwaukee-countys-use-risk-assessment-tool-keeps-some-people-out-jail-while-awaiting-trial#stream/0>.
580. *See Improving Public Safety: Court Reforms*, MILWAUKEE COUNTY, <http://county.milwaukee.gov/CountyExecutive/priorities2/Improving-Public-Safety.htm> (last visited May 23, 2018); JUSTICEPOINT, PROGRAMS: MILWAUKEE COUNTY, <http://www.justicepoint.org/wisconsin/#mke-county>.
581. Interview with Edward Gordon, Co-Founder JusticePoint, June 14, 2017.
582. *Id.*
583. *Id.*
584. Interview with Stephanie Garbo, Judicial Operations Manager, Combined Courts, Milwaukee County, June 26, 2017.
585. PRETRIAL JUSTICE CENTER FOR COURTS, SNAPSHOT OF PRETRIAL JUSTICE REFORM: DANE COUNTY, WISCONSIN 1 (2015), [http://www.ncsc.org/~media/Microsites/Files/PJCC/Pretrial%20Justice%20Brief%205%20-%20Dane%20County%20Draft%20to%20fix%20\(003\).ashx](http://www.ncsc.org/~media/Microsites/Files/PJCC/Pretrial%20Justice%20Brief%205%20-%20Dane%20County%20Draft%20to%20fix%20(003).ashx).
586. *Id.* at 2.
587. *Id.* at 2-3.
588. *Pretrial Release*, ACCESS TO JUSTICE LAB, <http://a2jlab.org/current-projects/signature-studies/pretrial-release/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
589. *Id.*
590. *Id.*
591. TIMOTHY R. SCHNACKE, BEST PRACTICES IN BOND SETTING: COLORADO'S NEW PRETRIAL BAIL LAW 1-2 (2013), <https://www.pretrial.org/download/law-policy/Best%20Practices%20in%20Bond%20Setting%20-%20Colorado.pdf>.
592. *Id.* at 1-2, 15-26.
593. COLO. REV. STAT. ANN. § 16-4-106(2) (West 2017).
594. COLO. REV. STAT. ANN. § 16-4-106(3) (West 2017).
595. *Id.*
596. COLO. REV. STAT. ANN. § 16-4-106(4)(c) (West 2017).
597. COLO. ASSOC. PRETRIAL SERVS., THE COLORADO PRETRIAL ASSESSMENT TOOL (CPAT) ADMINISTRATION, SCORING, AND REPORTING MANUAL 1 (2015), <https://www.pretrial.org/download/risk-assessment/CPAT%20Manual%20-%20CAPS%202015-06.pdf> [hereinafter CPAT MANUAL].
598. THE COLORADO PRETRIAL ASSESSMENT TOOL REVISED REPORT 2-3, 6 (2012), <http://www.pretrial.org/download/risk-assessment/CO%20Pretrial%20Assessment%20Tool%20Report%20Rev%20-%20PJI%202012.pdf>.
599. *Id.* at 10.
600. *Id.* at 13.
601. Julia Dressel and Hany Farid, *The accuracy, fairness, and limits of predicting recidivism*, SCIENCE ADVANCES, 3-4 (2018).
602. *Id.*
603. CPAT MANUAL, *supra* note 597, at 9.
604. *Id.*
605. *City & County of Denver, Colorado*, PRETRIAL JUSTICE INSTITUTE, <http://www.pretrial.org/city-county-of-denver-co/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
606. *Id.*
607. *Id.*
608. *Community Corrections Division*, <https://www.denvergov.org/content/denvergov/en/department-of-safety/alternative-corrections/community-corrections.html.html>, (last visited May 25, 2018).
609. *Pretrial Supervision Services*, <https://www.denvergov.org/content/denvergov/en/department-of-safety/alternative-corrections/community-corrections/pretrial-supervision-services.html>, (last visited May 25, 2018).
610. *City & County of Denver, Colorado*, PRETRIAL JUSTICE INSTITUTE, <http://www.pretrial.org/city-county-of-denver-co/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
611. *Pretrial Supervision Services*, *supra* note 609.
612. *Id.*
613. *Id.*
614. 21<sup>ST</sup> JUDICIAL DISTRICT PRETRIAL POLICIES AND BOND GUIDELINES VERSION 3 at 2 (2018). The county also uses a domestic violence screening instrument. *Id.* at 7.
615. *Id.*
616. *Id.*
617. *Id.* at 8.
618. Interview with Bo Zeerip, Chief Deputy District Attorney, 21st Judicial District, Mesa County, Colorado, Aug. 4, 2017.
619. *See generally* 21<sup>ST</sup> JUDICIAL DISTRICT PRETRIAL POLICIES AND GUIDELINES – ADMINISTRATIVE ORDER 18-01 (2017), <http://www.mesacourt.org/PDF/bond.pdf>. *See also* MESA COUNTY PRETRIAL JUSTICE COUNTY PRO-

- FILE, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF COUNTIES & PRETRIAL JUSTICE INSTITUTE 1–2, <http://www.naco.org/sites/default/files/documents/Mesa%20County.%20CO%20-%20Pretrial%20Profile.pdf>.
620. Interview with Bo Zeerip, Chief Deputy District Attorney, 21st Judicial District, Mesa County, Colorado, Aug. 4, 2017.
621. Interview with Bo Zeerip, Chief Deputy District Attorney, 21st Judicial District, Mesa County, Colorado, June 1 2018.
622. 21<sup>ST</sup> JUDICIAL DISTRICT PRETRIAL POLICIES AND BOND GUIDELINES V ERSION 3 at 4–6 (2018).
623. NCJA CENTER FOR JUSTICE PLANNING, *National Criminal Justice Reform Project*, <http://www.ncjp.org/ncjrp> (last visited May 25, 2018).
624. ORR. REV. STAT. ANN. §§ 135.242, 135.250, 135.260, 135.265 (West 2018); OREGON JUDICIAL DEPARTMENT, REPORT TO BAIL BONDS WORK GROUP ON FAILURE-TO-APPEAR RATES AND COLLECTION AND DISTRIBUTION OF SECURITY RELEASE FUNDS, 1 (2010), [https://www.dropbox.com/sh/jlr3acyowfepvzp/AAAYEjvPi0j7kL6ej-daU8iTia/Oregon/HB%202682\\_Report%20to%20Legislative%20Workgroup\\_FINAL\\_062210.pdf?dl=0](https://www.dropbox.com/sh/jlr3acyowfepvzp/AAAYEjvPi0j7kL6ej-daU8iTia/Oregon/HB%202682_Report%20to%20Legislative%20Workgroup_FINAL_062210.pdf?dl=0).
625. ORR. REV. STAT. ANN. § 169.046.
626. William C. Snouffer, *An Article of Faith Abolishes Bail in Oregon*, 53 OR. L. REV. 273 (1974); REPORT TO BAIL BONDS WORK GROUP, *supra* note 624, at 1.
627. Cliff Collins, *The Question of Commercial Bail*, OR. STATE BAR BULLETIN (Oct. 2014), <https://www.osbar.org/publications/bulletin/14oct/bailbonds.html>.
628. ORR. REV. STAT. ANN. § 135.265(2) (West 2018); see also REPORT TO BAIL BONDS WORK GROUP, *supra* note 624, at 2.
629. ORR. REV. STAT. ANN. § 135.265(2) (West 2018).
630. *Id.*
631. *Justice Reinvestment*, <http://www.oregon.gov/cjc/justicereinvestment/Pages/default.aspx#jri-pstf> (last visited May 25, 2018); *Public Safety Task Force*, <http://www.oregon.gov/cjc/justicereinvestment/Pages/default.aspx#pstf> (last visited May 25, 2018); LAUREN DEDON & CAROL POOLE, PRE-TRIAL JUSTICE & THE NATIONAL CRIMINAL JUSTICE REFORM PROJECT: OREGON JUSTICE REINVESTMENT SUMMIT 27 (2017), <http://www.oregon.gov/cjc/summit/Documents/pre-trial.pdf>.
632. Interview with Lori Eville, Correctional Program Specialist National Institute of Corrections, Community Services Division, June 12, 2017.
633. *Id.*
634. *Id.*
635. Memorandum, Don Trapp, Norming the Virginia Pretrial Risk Assessment for Application in Multnomah County 1 (July 6, 2010), <http://www.pretrial.org/download/risk-assessment/Multnomah%20County%20Oregon%20VPRA%20Validation%20-%202010.pdf>.
636. *Id.*
637. *Id.*
638. *Id.*
639. *Id.* at 7.
640. *Id.* at 14.
641. *Id.* at 15.
642. *Id.* at 15.
643. *Pretrial Services Program (PSP)*, DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY JUSTICE, <https://multco.us/dcj-adult/specialized-programs/pretrial-services-program-ppp> (last visited May 25, 2018).
644. MATT O'KEEFE, COURT APPEARANCE NOTIFICATION SYSTEM: 2007 ANALYSIS HIGHLIGHTS 1 (2007).
645. *Id.* at 1–2.
646. ERIKA PARKS ET AL., LOCAL JUSTICE REINVESTMENT: STRATEGIES, OUTCOMES, AND KEYS TO SUCCESS 2–3 (2016), [https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/83546/2000903-3-local-justice-reinvestment-strategies-outcomes-and-keys-to-success\\_1.pdf](https://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/publication/83546/2000903-3-local-justice-reinvestment-strategies-outcomes-and-keys-to-success_1.pdf); *Yamhill County Pretrial Justice Program*, OREGON KNOWLEDGE BANK, <http://okb.oregon.gov/portfolio-item/yamhill-pretrial-justice/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
647. JUSTICE REINVESTMENT AT THE LOCAL LEVEL, THE CENTER FOR EFFECTIVE PUBLIC POLICY 1–3 (2016), <http://cepp.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/Yamhill-County-Summary-Final-June-2016.pdf>.
648. *Id.* at 3.
649. *Id.*
650. *Id.* at 1; Parks, *supra* note 646, at 7.
651. *Yamhill County Pretrial Justice Program*, OREGON KNOWLEDGE BANK, <http://okb.oregon.gov/portfolio-item/yamhill-pretrial-justice/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
652. *Yamhill County Court-Automated Notification System*, OREGON KNOWLEDGE BANK, <http://okb.oregon.gov/portfolio-item/auto-notification/> (last visited May 25, 2018).
653. *Id.*
654. *Yamhill County Pretrial Justice Program*, *supra* note 651.
655. *Id.*

**CRIMINAL JUSTICE  
POLICY PROGRAM**

**HARVARD LAW SCHOOL**

Austin Hall, 1st Floor  
1515 Massachusetts Ave  
Cambridge, MA 02138  
Phone: 617-495-4848  
[cjpp.law.harvard.edu](http://cjpp.law.harvard.edu)